





# UNIVERSIDADE FEDERAL DO PARÁ INSTITUTO DE CIÊNCIAS BIOLÓGICAS EMBRAPA AMAZÔNIA ORIENTAL PROGRAMA DE PÓS-GRADUAÇÃO EM ECOLOGIA

# CARLINDA RAÍLLY FERREIRA MEDEIROS

Padrões de distribuição de macroinvertebrados bentônicos em estuários tropicais: perspectiva para o entendimento taxonômico e funcional de comunidades

> Belém 2020

# CARLINDA RAÍLLY FERREIRA MEDEIROS

# Padrões de distribuição de macroinvertebrados bentônicos em estuários tropicais: perspectiva para o entendimento taxonômico e funcional de comunidades

Tese de doutorado apresentada ao Programa de Pós-Graduação em Ecologia do convênio da Universidade Federal do Pará e Embrapa Amazônia Oriental, como requisito parcial para obtenção do título de Doutor(a) em Ecologia. Área de concentração: Ecologia. Linha de Pesquisa: Ecologia de Comunidades e Ecossistemas.

Orientador: Prof. Dr. Raphael Ligeiro Barroso Santos Coorientador (a): Profa. Dr<sup>a</sup>. Joseline Molozzi

> Belém 2020

Dados Internacionais de Catalogação na Publicação (CIP) de acordo com ISBD Sistema de Bibliotecas da Universidade Federal do Pará Gerada automaticamente pelo módulo Ficat, mediante os dados fornecidos pelo(a) autor(a)

M488p MEDEIROS, CARLINDA RAILLY FERREIRA. Padrões de distribuição de macroinvertebrados bentônicos em estuários tropicais: perspectiva para o entendimento taxonômico e funcional de comunidades / CARLINDA RAILLY FERREIRA MEDEIROS. — 2020. 139 f. : il. color.

> Orientador(a): Prof. Dr. Raphael Ligeiro Coorientação: Prof<sup>a</sup>. Dra. Joseline Molozzi Tese (Doutorado) - Universidade Federal do Pará, Instituto de Ciências Biológicas, Programa de Pós-Graduação em Ecologia, Belém, 2020.

Diversidade funcional. 2. Diversidade taxonômica.
Diversidade beta. 4. Macrofauna bentônica. 5. Partição aditiva. I. Título.

CDD 574.524

### CARLINDA RAÍLLY FERREIRA MEDEIROS

# Padrões de distribuição de macroinvertebrados bentônicos em estuários tropicais: perspectiva para o entendimento taxonômico e funcional de comunidades

Tese de doutorado apresentada ao Programa de Pós-Graduação em Ecologia do convênio da Universidade Federal do Pará e Embrapa Amazônia Oriental, como requisito parcial para obtenção do título de Doutor(a) em Ecologia e aprovada pela Comissão Julgadora composta pelos membros:

# COMISSÃO JULGADORA

Prof. Dr. Raphael Ligeiro Universidade Federal do Pará (Presidente)

> Prof. Dr. Leandro Juen Universidade Federal do Pará

Prof<sup>a</sup>. Dr<sup>a</sup>. Fabiana Schneck Universidade Federal do Rio Grande

Prof. Dr. José Etham de Lucena Barbosa Universidade Estadual da Paraíba

Prof. Dr. Luiz Ubiratan Hepp Universidade Federal de Mato Grosso do Sul

Aos meus pais, dedico!

#### AGRADECIMENTOS

Aqui finalizo mais uma etapa da minha vida acadêmica. Ao fechar esse ciclo, realizo um sonho antigo... Ser cientista e pesquisadora sempre esteve nos meus planos desde o ensino básico. Ao longo dos anos esse sonho cresceu e hoje se torna real. Foram quatro anos de trabalho intenso, de altos e baixos. Teriam muitas coisas para relatar, mas prefiro me limitar a agradecer! Se cheguei aqui, é porque certamente fui apoiada por uma rede de colaborações, mas com certeza foi o cuidado de Deus que me guiou durante essa trajetória. Então, agradeço a Deus. Ele que sempre esteve ao meu lado, me dando força e sustento em todos os momentos. Apesar de todas as dificuldades, Ele me tornou capaz. Agradeço por ser minha fonte de paz e tranquilidade nos dias mais difíceis e turbulentos e também por todas as conquistas e dias felizes. Serei sempre grata a Ele por todas as oportunidades!

A Coordenação de Aperfeiçoamento de Pessoal de Nível Superior - Brasil (CAPES) – agradeço pelo apoio para realização deste trabalho através da bolsa de doutorado (Código de Financiamento 001).

Agradeço ao Programa de Pós-Graduação em Ecologia da Universidade Federal do Pará (UFPA) por possibilitar, através de disciplinas, seminários e eventos, o meu crescimento profissional e suporte intelectual para que pudesse chegar até aqui. Agradeço também a todos os professores das disciplinas que cursei, por toda troca de conhecimento e experiência compartilhada. Sem dúvidas, os conhecimentos adquiridos nas disciplinas foram fundamentais para a evolução da proposta da tese.

Agradeço a Universidade Estadual da Paraíba (UEPB) e ao Programa de Pós-Graduação em Ecologia e Conservação (PPGECO). A essa instituição que faz parte da minha formação acadêmica desde a graduação e que me possibilitou o desenvolvimento deste estudo através do Laboratório de Ecologia de Bentos (LEB). Agradeço o suporte logístico para realizar as coletas e disponibilidade do espaço físico do laboratório para o processamento das amostras. Também agradeço ao Laboratório de Ecologia Aquática (LEAQ), por todo suporte técnico para o desenvolvimento deste estudo.

Agradeço ao meu orientador, Raphael Ligeiro, a quem tenho grande admiração. Ele que sempre esteve disponível para discutir os trabalhos da tese e que me deu todo apoio necessário. Agradeço por ter acreditado no meu trabalho, por todas as discussões sobre os manuscritos e troca de ideias. Foi uma oportunidade ímpar desenvolver essa tese sob sua orientação. Obrigada por compartilhar seu conhecimento através das suas orientações e por toda disponibilidade. Muito obrigada!

A Joseline Molozzi, minha co-orientadora, agradeço por mais uma vez acreditar que eu daria conta de tudo. Ela que me orientou desde a iniciação científica, agradeço por todas as oportunidades e incentivo. Já se passaram mais de oito anos trabalhando juntas e a admiração pelo seu trabalho, profissionalismo e pelo ser humano que você é só aumentaram. Você é uma inspiração! Obrigada por sempre acreditar em nós, seus orientandos, e por sempre nos incentivar, mostrando que podemos ir além. Sempre serei muito grata! A todos os parceiros desta tese (Adriano Melo, Jani Heino, Marina Dolbeth e Paulo Santos) agradeço pela oportunidade que tive de aprender com a experiência deles e por sempre estarem disponíveis para me auxiliar em tudo que foi necessário para a construção dos manuscritos desta tese. Ao professor Paulo Lana, agradeço por sempre estar disponível para nos auxiliar com a identificação dos poliquetas. Quando iniciei o doutorado, eu tinha muitas expectativas, mas trabalhar com esses pesquisadores não chegava nem perto das expectativas que tive. Obrigada a todos!

Aos membros da banca (Leandro Juen, Fabiana Schneck, Etham Barbosa e Luiz Hepp), agradeço por terem aceitado avaliar a tese e por todas as contribuições.

Agradeço ao professor Luiz Hepp, que foi meu co-orientador no mestrado e que é um grande profissional a quem tenho grande admiração. Suas orientações durante o mestrado também me ajudaram na construção desta tese e na minha formação acadêmica. Muito obrigada!

Sou muito grata a todos que fazem parte do Laboratório de Ecologia de Bentos e que direta ou indiretamente fizeram parte desta tese. Em especial gostaria de agradecer a Izabelly, Francielly, Dalescka, Milena, Sara e Mayara pelo trabalho em campo e processamento das amostras. Também agradeço a todos que trabalharam no conjunto de dados do LEB, que foi utilizado no terceiro manuscrito da tese: Genetton, Kelly, Monalisa, Climélia e Jessica.

Durante o tempo que morei em Belém, tive a oportunidade de conhecer pessoas maravilhosas, que me acolheram e me ajudaram na minha jornada longe de casa. Agradeço de coração a todos que conheci, nos laboratórios ou nas disciplinas, que de algum modo estiveram comigo durante esse tempo (Shakira, Fernando, Thiely, Gio, Dani, Lidia, Sara e Ana Lu). Em especial agradeço a Shakira que foi uma grande amiga, me recebendo em sua casa todas as vezes que fui a Belém e me ajudando em tudo que precisei. Muito obrigada!

A Dani e Iza, essas amigas tão especiais que a academia me presentou. Agradeço pela amizade verdadeira e acolhedora. Que essa amizade dure toda a vida!

Agradeço a toda a minha família, pelo amor verdadeiro e por todo suporte. A todos eles que durante os fins de semana recarregavam minhas energias, agradeço por todo incentivo. Aos meus avós, que faleceram durante o doutorado, mas que durante a vida só me deram exemplos de força, coragem e determinação. Em especial agradeço aos meus pais (Ronaldo e Nilda), irmãos (Rayff e Lorraine) e sobrinho (Rhyan), eles que são minha fonte diária de amor, cuidado, companheirismo e força. Aos meus pais dedico esta tese, eles que sempre lutaram para me oferecer sempre o melhor, agradeço por cada incentivo, por cada gesto de amor e carinho. Nos dias mais difíceis e nos mais felizes, eu sei que sempre posso contar com vocês. Amo vocês! Agradeço a Arthur, por todo companheirismo, paciência e incentivo. Não tenho dúvidas que ao longo desses quatro anos, ter ele ao meu lado tornou tudo mais leve. Obrigada por aceitar minhas escolhas, me encorajar e por nunca soltar minha mão. A ele que é uma inspiração de profissional e também pesquisador, muito obrigada!

A todos que de alguma maneira me ajudaram na construção desta tese, serei sempre grata!

Se as coisas são inatingíveis... ora! Não é motivo para não querê-las... Que tristes os caminhos, se não fora A presença distante das estrelas!

Mario Quintana

# Padrões de distribuição de macroinvertebrados bentônicos em estuários tropicais: perspectiva para o entendimento taxonômico e funcional de comunidades

#### RESUMO

A compreensão dos padrões de diversidade em escalas espaciais e temporais, e dos processos que direcionam a composição e diversidade funcional das comunidades biológicas, proporciona um melhor entendimento sobre a dinâmica dos ecossistemas. Nesse contexto, os ecossistemas estuarinos são modelos ideais para o estudo de padrões biodiversidade, devido à sua condição de interface entre ecossistemas continentais e marinhos, o que possibilita o estudo da diversidade ao longo de gradientes ambientais. Assim, o objetivo geral desta tese foi explorar os padrões de distribuição taxonômica e funcional das comunidades de macroinvertebrados bentônicos de estuários tropicais. O estudo foi realizado em seis estuários, sendo três localizados em uma região tropical típica (Paraíba do Norte, Mamanguape e Passos) e três localizados em uma região semiárida (Tubarão, Galinhos e Casqueira). Em cada estuário, foram amostrados doze pontos distribuídos em quatro zonas estuarinas (ZI, ZII, ZIII e ZIV). Em cada ponto foram coletadas três sub-amostras. A amostragem foi realizada em um período de seca e um de chuva. Esta tese é composta por três seções. Na primeira seção, nosso objetivo foi avaliar o particionamento aditivo da diversidade taxonômica dos estuários tropicais típicos e semiáridos nos componentes  $\alpha$ ,  $\beta \in \gamma$ . Além disso, a diversidade beta foi dissociada em seus componentes de substituição e diferença de riqueza/abundância utilizando dados de presença e ausência (índice de Jaccard) e abundância relativa (índice de Ružicka). Os resultados deste trabalho demostraram maiores proporções de diversidade β nas maiores escalas espaciais (entre estuários e entre zonas estuarinas). Nos estuários semiáridos, os componentes de diferença de riqueza e substituição de espécies mostraram maior importância relativa nos períodos de chuva e seca, respectivamente. Quando considerados dados de abundância, no geral o componente de diferença de abundância mostrou maior importância relativa em ambos os conjuntos de estuários e períodos sazonais. Não foi observado um padrão claro nos estuários tropicais típicos. Na segunda sessão, nós comparamos o particionamento da diversidade  $\alpha$ ,  $\beta$  e  $\gamma$  funcional e taxonômico das comunidades de moluscos e poliquetas entre os estuários tropicais típicos e semiáridos. A diversidade beta contribuiu mais para a diversidade gama taxonômica e a diversidade alfa contribuiu mais para a diversidade gama funcional, em ambos os tipos de estuários. Na terceira sessão, avaliamos o aninhamento funcional (traitNODF) da comunidade de poliquetas em função do gradiente de salinidade. Foram considerados apenas os estuários Paraíba do Norte e Mamanguape, e analisados padrões sazonais. Os resultados demonstram uma tendência ao aninhamento funcional da comunidade de poliquetas em relação ao gradiente de salinidade. Os resultados obtidos na presente tese são discutidos considerando aspectos teóricos e aplicados, e podem auxiliar na elaboração de planos de manejo e gestão de estuários tropicais, promovendo a conservação da biodiversidade e de seus serviços ecossistêmicos.

**Palavras-chave:** Diversidade funcional. Diversidade taxonômica. Diversidade beta. Macrofauna bentônica. Partição aditiva.

# **Distribution patterns of benthic macroinvertebrates in tropical estuaries:** perspective for taxonomic and functional understanding of communities

#### ABSTRACT

Understanding the patterns of diversity in spatial and temporal scales, and the processes that drives the composition and functional diversity of biological communities, provides a better understanding of the dynamics of ecosystems. In this context, estuarine ecosystems are ideal models for the study of biodiversity patterns, due to their condition of interface between continental and marine ecosystems, which makes it possible to study diversity along environmental gradients. Thus, the general objective of this thesis was to explore the patterns of taxonomic and functional distribution of benthic macroinvertebrate communities in tropical estuaries. The study was carried out in six estuaries, three located in a typical tropical region (Paraíba do Norte, Mamanguape, and Passos) and three located in a semi-arid region (Tubarão, Galinhos, and Casqueira). In each estuary, twelve sites were sampled, distributed in four estuarine zones (ZI, ZII, ZIII, and ZIV). At each site, three sub-samples were collected. Sampling was carried out in a dry and a rainy period. This thesis has three sections. In the first section, our objective was to evaluate the additive partitioning of the taxonomic diversity of typical tropical and semi-arid estuaries into components  $\alpha$ ,  $\beta$ , and  $\gamma$ . In addition, beta diversity was dissociated into its components of substitution and difference in richness/abundance using data of presence and absence (Jaccard index) and relative abundance (Ružicka index). The results of this work showed greater proportions of  $\beta$  diversity at the largest spatial scales (between estuaries, and estuarine zones). In the semi-arid estuaries, the components of richness difference, and species substitution showed greater relative importance in periods of rain and dry, respectively. When considering abundance data, in general, the difference in abundance component showed greater relative importance in both sets of estuaries and seasonal periods. There was no clear pattern in typical tropical estuaries. In the second session, we compare the partitioning of the functional, and taxonomic  $\alpha$ ,  $\beta$ , and  $\gamma$  diversity of mollusc and polychaete communities between typical and semi-arid tropical estuaries. Beta diversity contributed more to taxonomic gamma diversity and alpha diversity contributed more to functional gamma diversity, in both types of estuaries. In the third session, we evaluated the functional nestedness (traitNODF) of the polychaete community in relation to the salinity gradient. In this session, only the Paraíba do Norte and Mamanguape estuaries were considered, and seasonal patterns were analyzed. The results demonstrate a trend towards functional nestedness of the polychaete community in relation to the salinity gradient. The results obtained in the present thesis are discussed considering theoretical and applied aspects and can assist in the development of management plans for tropical estuaries, promoting the conservation of biodiversity and its ecosystem services.

**Key-words:** Functional diversity. Taxonomic diversity. Beta diversity. Benthic macrofauna. Additive partition.

#### SUMÁRIO

1	INTRODUÇÃO GERAL	13
RE	FERÊNCIAS	18

### 2 SPATIAL SCALE DRIVES DIVERSITY PATTERNS OF BENTHIC MACROINVERTEBRATE COMMUNITIES IN TROPICAL ESTUARIES ...... 23

ABSTRACT	
2.1 INTRODUCTION	
2.2 MATERIAL AND METHODS	
2.2.1 Study area	
2.2.1.1 Typical tropical estuaries	
2.2.1.2 Semi-arid tropical estuaries	
2.2.2 Sampling design and collection of benthic macrofauna	
2.2.3 Data analyses	
2.2.3.1 Alpha diversity of benthic macroinvertebrates	
2.2.3.2 Additive partitioning of diversity of benthic macrofauna	
2.2.3.3 Components of total beta diversity	
2.3 RESULTS	
2.3.1 Composition of benthic macroinvertebrate communities	
2.3.2 Alpha diversity of benthic macroinvertebrates	39
2.3.3 Additive partitioning of diversity of benthic macrofauna	
2.3.4 Components of total beta diversity	
2.4 DISCUSSION	
2.5 REFERENCES	49

#### 

3.2.1 Study area
3.2.1.1 Typical tropical estuaries
3.2.1.2 Semi-arid tropical estuaries
3.2.2 Sampling design and collection of benthic macrofauna
3.2.3 Functional traits
3.2.4 Data analyses
3.3.1 Distribution of composition and functional traits along the longitudinal gradient of
the estuaries
3.3.2 Additive partitioning of taxonomic and functional diversity
3.4 DISCUSSION
3.5 REFERENCES

# 4 SALINE GRADIENT DRIVES FUNCTIONAL NESTEDNESS OF

POLYCHAETE COMMUNITIES IN TROPICAL ESTUARIES	106
ABSTRACT	108
4.1 INTRODUCTION	109
4.2 MATERIAL AND METHODS	113
4.2.1 Study area	113
4.2.2 Saline gradient and sample design	115
4.2.3 Field sampling	116
4.2.4 Functional traits	116
4.2.5 Data analysis	117
4.3 RESULTS	120
4.3.1 Taxonomic composition of the polychaete communities	120
4.3.2 Functional diversity of the polychaete communities	124
4.3.3 Functional nestedness of the polychaete communities	126
4 DISCUSSION	127
4.5 REFERENCES	132
5 CONCLUSÃO GERAL	138

•	CONCLUSIO	O LICIL III	100

# 6 ARTIGOS PUBLICADOS DURANTE O DOUTORADO ...... 140

#### 1 INTRODUÇÃO GERAL

O conhecimento dos processos que determinam os padrões de biodiversidade e a estruturação de comunidades em diferentes escalas espaciais e temporais é um dos principais objetivos da ecologia e é chave para que seja possível estabelecer prioridades de conservação da biodiversidade (Dolbeth et al., 2013; Little & Altermatt, 2018). Os processos que influenciam na formação e estruturação de comunidades podem ser caraterizados naqueles baseados em distribuições aleatórias de espécies (ou seja, neutralidade) e aqueles relacionados à amplitude de nicho dos indivíduos (Gaston & Chown, 2005). No primeiro caso, as espécies são consideradas como equivalentes ecologicamente, ou seja, elas não competem entre si e suas abundâncias oscilam aleatoriamente no ambiente devido a processos de imigração e extinção (Hubbell, 2001; Adler et al., 2007; Harris et al., 2017). Em contrapartida, a teoria de nicho prediz que as espécies que compõem uma comunidade se estabelecem nos locais de acordo com suas tolerâncias e requerimentos quanto às condições ambientais, e de suas interações com outras espécies (Chesson, 2000).

Seguindo a abordagem teórica de nicho, três principais processos podem explicar os padrões de diversidade de espécies: (i) limitação das espécies em alcançar locais distantes; (ii) seleção de espécies pelas condições ambientais dos habitats e (iii) interações bióticas entre as espécies (Chesson, 2000; Leibold et al., 2004; Gómez-Rodríguez & Baselga, 2018). A atuação desses processos na montagem das comunidades pode ocorrer de forma simultânea, e a comunidade científica tem se concentrado em explicar qual destes processos exercem maior importância em cada contexto e tipo de ambiente (Mouillot et al., 2007; Vergnon et al., 2009). Para isso, muitos estudos têm avaliado mudanças na composição de espécies em escalas espaciais e temporais (p.ex.: Ligeiro et al., 2010; Molozzi et al., 2013; Barros et al., 2014), assim como tem investigado a importância relativa dos mecanismos que impulsionam essas mudanças (Legendre et al., 2019).

Em uma perspectiva espacial de distribuição de espécies, Whittaker (1960; 1972) descreveu os componentes de diversidade alfa (diversidade dentro de um local;  $\alpha$ ), beta (variação na composição de espécies entre locais;  $\beta$ ) e gama (diversidade total de uma determinada região;  $\gamma$ ). Segundo Whittaker (1960; 1972), a diversidade total de uma área de interesse pode ser obtida através da multiplicação dos componentes da diversidade alfa e beta (isto é, método multiplicativo;  $\gamma = \alpha \times \beta$ ). Anos depois da primeira publicação do Whittaker, MacArthur et al. (1966) propôs a adição das diversidades alfa e beta para se obter a diversidade gama ( $\gamma = \alpha + \beta$ ) (Veech et al., 2002). O método utilizado por MacArthur et al. (1966) foi consolidado pelo trabalho de Lande (1996), quando foi definido e formalizado o método do particionamento aditivo da diversidade. A abordagem aditiva mostra baixa dependência entre os componentes da diversidade alfa e beta e permite que todos os componentes da diversidade possam ser mensurados na mesma escala numérica, além de permitir a avaliação de padrões hierárquicos da diversidade de espécies ao longo de múltiplas escalas espaciais e temporais (Veech et al., 2002; Crist et al., 2003).

A comunidade científica começou a dar enfoque ao componente beta da diversidade somente nas últimas décadas (Anderson et al., 2011; Legendre & De Cáceres, 2013). A diversidade beta pode ser estimada através de diferentes medidas de dissimilaridade, além do particionamento aditivo e multiplicativo. As diferentes maneiras de se calcular a diversidade beta foram classificadas por Jurasinski et al. (2009) em dois principais tipos abordagens: (i) diversidade proporcional e (ii) diversidade de diferenciação. A diversidade proporcional caracteriza abordagens que consideram a riqueza de espécies ou índices de diversidade (p.ex., índices de Shannon e Simpson) em múltiplas escalas espaciais ou temporais (isto é, particionamento da diversidade aditivo e multiplicativo) (Jurasinski et al., 2009). Em contrapartida, a diversidade de diferenciação engloba as abordagens que consideram índices de dissimilaridade (p.ex., índices de Jaccard, Sørensen) para estimar a diversidade beta entre pares de amostras, em uma dada escala espacial ou temporal de interesse (Jurasinski et al., 2009).

Nas últimas décadas, tem sido reconhecido que a diversidade beta pode ser um resultado de diferentes componentes, levando-se em consideração a presença e ausência de espécies (p.ex., substituição de espécies, diferenças de riqueza, aninhamento taxonômico) ou abundância relativa de indivíduos (p.ex., substituição de abundância, diferenças de abundância) (Legendre et al., 2014). Esses componentes podem ser estimados através de diferentes medidas de dissimilaridade (p.ex., índices de Jaccard, Sørensen e Ružicka). Embora utilizadas com menor frequência, as medidas baseadas na abundância relativa dos indivíduos para avaliar os componentes da diversidade beta taxonômica tem sido incentivadas, uma vez que a biodiversidade é um conceito multifacetado que inclui aspectos como identidade, raridade e dominância das espécies (Hillebrand et al., 2018).

Além de aspectos taxonômicos, a consideração de abordagens funcionais também auxilia na obtenção de respostas mais abrangentes sobre os padrões de distribuição das comunidades. Abordagens baseadas em características funcionais podem ser utilizadas de forma complementar ao estudo dos aspectos taxonômicos, uma vez que elas podem responder de maneiras diferentes a variações ambientais naturais ou antrópicas (Kuzmanovic et al., 2017). As características (ou "traits") funcionais das espécies, como modo de alimentação e tamanho corporal, representam as adaptações das espécies de uma comunidade às condições ambientais, no sentido de maximizar sua sobrevivência e sucesso reprodutivo. Assim, as diferentes espécies atuam de forma diferenciada nos diversos processos ecossistêmicos, como o fluxo de energia e ciclagem de nutrientes (Bremner et al., 2006; Laureto et al., 2015). Mudanças nas características funcionais das espécies de uma comunidade podem indicar os efeitos diretos de estresses ambientais naturais ou antrópicos no funcionamento ecológico dos ecossistemas (Bremner et al., 2006; Darr et al., 2014). A variabilidade de papéis ecológicos que as espécies de uma comunidade desempenham em um determinado ecossistema (isto é, diversidade funcional; DF) pode ser estimada através da categorização das espécies em grupos funcionais (Heino, 2005). A redundância funcional refere-se ao oposto disso, e ocorre quando as espécies que compõem uma comunidade desempenham papéis ecológicos semelhantes (Laureto et al., 2015).

Diante o reconhecimento da importância do aspecto funcional das comunidades, o conceito de particionamento da diversidade alfa, beta e gama, bem como a dissociação dos componentes da diversidade beta, tem sido extrapolado, considerando também características funcionais das espécies (Ricotta, 2005). Nesse caso, a diversidade alfa corresponde a variabilidade de características funcionais entre indivíduos dentro de um local (diversidade alfa), entre locais (diversidade beta) ou dentro de uma paisagem ou região (diversidade gama) (De Bello et al., 2009; De Bello et al., 2010). Recentemente, estudos tem particionado a diversidade funcional e taxonômica em múltiplas escalas espaciais simultaneamente (p.ex., Dolbeth et al., 2013; Nunes et al., 2016). Esses estudos tem fornecido importantes informações sobre os mecanismos que impulsionam a montagem das comunidades considerando múltiplas facetas da diversidade.

Abordagens baseadas em características funcionais em ambientes estuarinos ainda são incipientes (Bremner et al., 2008), principalmente em estuários localizados em regiões tropicais. Esses ecossistemas são modelos ideais para o estudo de padrões de biodiversidade e mecanismos subjacentes à montagem das comunidades. Isso deve-se a esses locais serem ambientes de transição entre os ecossistemas continentais e marinhos, sujeitos a estresses naturais e antropogênicos, altamente variáveis e dinâmicos no espaço e no tempo (Elliott & Quintino, 2007). Em estuários tropicais típicos, mudanças ambientais graduais ocorrem da direção da drenagem continental para o mar (ou seja, de montante para jusante), tornando possível o estudo dos padrões de biodiversidade ao longo de gradientes ambientais (Telesh & Khlebovich, 2010). A descarga de água da drenagem continental é um aspecto chave desses ecossistemas, pois favorece a variação progressiva da salinidade ao longo dos estuários. Além disso, outros fatores como a geomorfologia do sistema, a influência das ondas e a amplitude das marés, também podem alterar as condições ambientais ao longo dos ecossistemas estuarinos (p.ex., salinidade, composição dos sedimentos e a matéria orgânica) (Bernardino et al., 2015; Francisco & Netto 2020).

Embora os estuários tropicais típicos sejam caracterizados por mudanças ambientais longitudinais graduais, as condições climáticas das regiões onde os estuários estão inseridos, em conjunto com alterações no influxo de água da drenagem continental e das marés, podem alterar a dinâmica desses ecossistemas. Em regiões áridas e semiáridas, eventos como escassez de chuvas e elevadas temperaturas conferem condições ambientais particulares aos estuários (Elliott & Whitfield, 2011). Nestes ecossistemas, os períodos de seca prolongada causam uma maior evaporação da água e um baixo influxo de água doce no estuário (geralmente de origem subterrânea), fazendo com que a salinidade aumente de forma inversa, ou seja, no sentido de jusante para a montante, e por esse motivo esses ambientes são caracterizados como estuários inversos ou negativos (Pritchard, 1952; Duarte et al., 2020).

Entre as comunidades estuarinas, a macrofauna bentônica é frequentemente utilizada em estudos ecológicos por integrar aspectos físicos, químicos e biológicos dos ecossistemas (Barros et al., 2012; Bernardino et al., 2015; Van der Linden et al., 2017). Esses organismos são caracterizados por habitar o sistema bentônico, e em estuários, essa comunidade é principalmente representada por poliquetas, moluscos e dípteras. Além disso, os macroinvertebrados bentônicos estão envolvidos em processos ecossistêmicos fundamentais, como a ciclagem de nutrientes e o fluxo de energia, sendo importantes itens alimentares de peixes e aves (Tomiyama et al., 2008).

Embora exista um número considerável de estudos em estuários temperados que investigue os padrões de distribuição de espécies da macrofauna bentônica e os mecanismos subjacentes, nos estuários tropicais esses padrões ainda são pouco

conhecidos (p.ex., Barros et al., 2012; Medeiros et al., 2016; Van der Linden et al., 2017) principalmente os localizados em regiões tropicais semiáridas. É necessário o desenvolvimento de mais estudos voltados a compreensão das relações existentes entre as espécies e seus ambientes, pois essas informações podem auxiliar no desenvolvimento de estratégias apropriadas para a conservação da diversidade de espécies e dos papeis funcionais desempenhados por elas (Bremner et al., 2008).

Na presente tese, associamos abordagens taxonômicas (presença/ausência de espécies e abundância relativa dos indivíduos) e funcionais (características funcionais das espécies) para compreender melhor os padrões de distribuição das comunidades de macroinvertebrados bentônicos em estuários que estão inseridos em regiões com diferentes condições climáticas. A estrutura da tese é composta por três seçoes. A primeira teve como principais objetivos avaliar o particionamento aditivo da diversidade taxonômica das comunidades de macroinvertebrados bentônicos nos componentes α, β e  $\gamma$  em estuários semiáridos e tropicais típicos. Nós também investigamos quais componentes da diversidade beta, substituição de espécies ou diferença de riqueza (dados de presença e ausência das espécies) e substituição de abundância ou diferença de abundância (dados de abundancia relativa), tiveram maior importância relativa na estruturação da composição da macrofauna bentônica. Este artigo está publicado na revista Limnology and Oceanography (A1). Na segunda seção, avaliamos a relação entre o particionamento funcional e taxonômico das comunidades de poliquetas e moluscos em estuários semiáridos e tropicais típicos. Este manuscrito será submetido ao periódico Hydrobiologia (A1). Finalmente, a terceira seção da tese, teve como objetivo central avaliar o aninhamento funcional (traitNODF) da comunidade de poliquetas ao longo do gradiente de salinidade em estuários tropicais típicos, e avaliar o efeito dos períodos sazonais nesse padrão. Esse artigo está publicado na revista Estuarine, Coastal and Shelf Sciense (A1).

#### REFERÊNCIAS

- Adler, P.B., HilleRisLambers, J., & Levine, J. M. (2007). A niche for neutrality. Ecology letters, 10(2), 95-104.
- Anderson, M.J., Crist, T.O., Chase, J.M., Vellend, M., Inouye, B.D., Freestone, A.L., & Others. (2011). Navigating the multiple meanings of β diversity: a roadmap for the practicing ecologist. Ecology letters, 14(1), 19-28.
- Barros, F., de Carvalho, G.C., Costa, Y., & Hatje, V. (2012). Subtidal benthic macroinfaunal assemblages in tropical estuaries: generality amongst highly variable gradients. Marine environmental research, 81, 43-52.
- Barros, F., Blanchet, H., Hammerstrom, K., Sauriau, P.G., & Oliver, J. (2014). A framework for investigating general patterns of benthic β-diversity along estuaries. Estuarine, Coastal and Shelf Science, 149, 223-231.
- Bernardino, A.F., Netto, S.A., Pagliosa, P.R., Barros, F., Christofoletti, R.A., Rosa Filho, J.S., Colling, A., & Lana, P.C. (2015). Predicting ecological changes on benthic estuarine assemblages through decadal climate trends along Brazilian Marine Ecoregions. Estuarine, Coastal and Shelf Science, 166, 74-82.
- Bremner, J., Rogers, S.I., & Frid, C.L.J. (2006). Methods for describing ecological functioning of marine benthic assemblages using biological traits analysis (BTA). Ecological Indicators, 6(3), 609-622.
- Bremner, J. (2008). Species' traits and ecological functioning in marine conservation and management. Journal of Experimental Marine Biology and Ecology, 366(1-2), 37-47.
- Chesson, P. (2000). Mechanisms of maintenance of species diversity. Annual review of Ecology and Systematics, 31(1), 343-366.
- Crist, T.O., Veech, J.A., Gering, J.C., & Summerville., K.S. (2003). Partitioning species diversity across landscapes and regions: a hierarchical analysis of  $\alpha$ ,  $\beta$ , and  $\gamma$  diversity. The American Naturalist, 162, 734-743.
- Darr, A., Gogina, M., & Zettler, M.L. (2014). Functional changes in benthic communities along a salinity gradient–a western Baltic case study. Journal of Sea Research, 85, 315-324.
- De Bello, F., Thuiller, W., Lepš, J., Choler, P., Clément, J.C., Macek, P., Sebastia, M.T., & Lavorel, S. (2009). Partitioning of functional diversity reveals the scale and extent of trait convergence and divergence. Journal of Vegetation Science, 20(3), 475-486.
- De Bello, F., Lavergne, S., Meynard, C.N., Lepš, J., & Thuiller, W. (2010). The partitioning of diversity: showing Theseus a way out of the labyrinth. Journal of Vegetation Science, 21(5), 992-1000.

- Dolbeth, M., Cardoso, P., Grilo, T., Raffaelli, D., & Pardal, M.Â. (2013). Drivers of estuarine benthic species distribution patterns following a restoration of a seagrass bed: a functional trait analyses. Marine pollution bulletin, 72(1), 47-54.
- Duarte, R.C.S., de Barros, G., Milesi, S.V., & Dias, T.L.P. (2020). Influence of macroalgal morphology on the functional structure of molluscan community from hypersaline estuary. Hydrobiologia, 847(4), 1107-1119.
- Elliott, M., & Quintino, V. (2007). The estuarine quality paradox, environmental homeostasis and the difficulty of detecting anthropogenic stress in naturally stressed areas. Marine pollution bulletin, 54(6), 640-645.
- Elliott, M., & Whitfield, A. (2011). Challenging paradigms in estuarine ecology and management. Estuarine, Coastal and Shelf Science, 94, 306–314.
- Francisco, A.S., & Netto, S.A. (2020). El Niño–Southern Oscillations and Pacific Decadal Oscillation as Drivers of the Decadal Dynamics of Benthic Macrofauna in Two Subtropical Estuaries (Southern Brazil). Ecosystems, 1-15.
- Gaston, K.J., & Chown, S.L. (2005). Neutrality and the niche. Functional Ecology, 19(1), 1-6.
- Gómez-Rodríguez, C., & Baselga, A. (2018). Variation among European beetle taxa in patterns of distance decay of similarity suggests a major role of dispersal processes. Ecography, 41(11), 1825-1834.
- Harris, K., Parsons, T.L., Ijaz, U.Z., Lahti, L., Holmes, I., & Quince, C. (2017). Linking statistical and ecological theory: Hubbell's unified neutral theory of biodiversity as a hierarchical Dirichlet process. Proceedings of the IEEE, 105(3), 516-529.
- Heino, J. (2005). Functional biodiversity of macroinvertebrate assemblages along major ecological gradients of boreal headwater streams. Freshwater Biology, 50(9), 1578-1587.
- Hillebrand, H., Blasius, B., Borer, E.T., Chase, J.M., Downing, J.A., Eriksson, B.K., & others. (2018). Biodiversity change is uncoupled from species richness trends: Consequences for conservation and monitoring. Journal of Applied Ecology, 55(1), 169-184.
- Hubbell, S.P. (2001). The Unified Neutral Theory of Biodiversity and Biogeography. Princeton University Press, Princeton, NJ.
- Jurasinski, G., Retzer, V., & Beierkuhnlein, C. (2009). Inventory, differentiation, and proportional diversity: a consistent terminology for quantifying species diversity. Oecologia, 159(1), 15-26.
- Kuzmanovic, M., Dolédec, S., de Castro-Catala, N., Ginebreda, A., Sabater, S., Muñoz, I., & Barceló, D. (2017). Environmental stressors as a driver of the trait composition of benthic macroinvertebrate assemblages in polluted Iberian rivers. Environmental research, 156, 485-493.

- Lande, R. (1996). Statistics and partitioning of species diversity, and similarity among multiple communities. Oikos, 76, 5-13.
- Laureto, L.M.O., Cianciaruso, M.V., & Samia, D.S.M. (2015). Functional diversity: an overview of its history and applicability. Natureza & Conservação, 13(2), 112-116.
- Legendre, P., & De Cáceres, M. (2013). Beta diversity as the variance of community data: dissimilarity coefficients and partitioning. Ecology letters, 16(8), 951-963.
- Legendre, P. (2014). Interpreting the replacement and richness difference components of beta diversity. Glob. Ecol. Biogeogr., 23, 1324–1334.
- Legendre, P. (2019). A temporal beta-diversity index to identify sites that have changed in exceptional ways in space-time surveys. Ecology and evolution, 9(6), 3500-3514.
- Leibold, M.A., Holyoak, M., Mouquet, N., Amarasekare, P., Chase, J.M., Hoopes, M.F., & others. (2004). The metacommunity concept: a framework for multi-scale community ecology. Ecology letters, 7(7), 601-613.
- Ligeiro, R., Melo, A.S., & Callisto, M. (2010). Spatial scale and the diversity of macroinvertebrates in a Neotropical catchment. Freshwater Biology, 55(2), 424-435.
- Little, C.J., & Altermatt, F. (2018). Do priority effects outweigh environmental filtering in a guild of dominant freshwater macroinvertebrates?. Proceedings of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences, 285(1876), 20180205.
- MacArthur, R., Recher, H., & Cody, M. (1966). On the relation between habitat selection and species diversity. The American Naturalist, 100, 319-332.
- Medeiros, C.R., Hepp, L.U., Patrício, J., & Molozzi, J. (2016). Tropical estuarine microbenthic communities are structured by turnover rather than nestedness. PloS one, 11(9), 1-14.
- Molozzi, J., Hepp, L.U., & Callisto, M. (2013). The additive partitioning of macroinvertebrate diversity in tropical reservoirs. Marine and freshwater research, 64(7), 609-617.
- Mouillot, D. (2007). Niche-assembly vs. dispersal-assembly rules in coastal fish metacommunities: implications for management of biodiversity in brackish lagoons. Journal of Applied Ecology, 760-767.
- Pritchard, D.W. (1952). Estuarine hydrography. In Advances in geophysics. Elsevier, 243-280.
- Ricotta, C. (2005). A note on functional diversity measures. Basic and Applied Ecology, 6(5), 479-486.

- Telesh, I.V., & Khlebovich, V.V. (2010). Principal processes within the estuarine salinity gradient: a review. Marine Pollution Bulletin, 61(4-6), 149-155.
- Tomiyama, T., Komizunai, N., Shirase, T., Ito, K., & Omori, M. (2008). Spatial intertidal distribution of bivalves and polychaetes in relation to environmental conditions in the Natori River estuary, Japan. Estuarine, Coastal and Shelf Science, 80(2), 243-250.
- Van der Linden, P., Marchini, A., Smith, C. J., Dolbeth, M., Simone, L. R. L., Marques, J. C., & others. (2017). Functional changes in polychaete and mollusc communities in two tropical estuaries. Estuarine, Coastal and Shelf Science, 187, 62-73.
- Veech, J.A., Summerville, K.S., Crist, T.O., & Gering., J.C. (2002). The additive partitioning of species diversity: recent revival of an old idea. Oikos, 99, 3-9.
- Vergnon, R., Dulvy, N.K., & Freckleton, R.P. (2009). Niches versus neutrality: uncovering the drivers of diversity in a species-rich community. Ecology letters, 12(10), 1079-1090.
- Whittaker, R.H. (1960). Vegetation of the Siskiyou Mountains, Oregon and California. Ecological Monographs, 30, 279–338.
- Whittaker, R.H. (1972). Evolution and measurement of species diversity. Taxon, 213–251.

# Spatial scale drives diversity patterns of benthic macroinvertebrate communities in tropical estuaries

Este artigo está publicado na revista *Limnology and Oceanography* (A1).

#### 2 SPATIAL SCALE DRIVES DIVERSITY PATTERNS OF BENTHIC MACROINVERTEBRATE COMMUNITIES IN TROPICAL ESTUARIES

Carlinda Raílly Medeiros<sup>1\*</sup>, Jani Heino<sup>2</sup>, Paulo Jorge Parreira dos Santos<sup>3</sup>, Joseline Molozzi<sup>4</sup>, Raphael Ligeiro<sup>1</sup>

<sup>1</sup> Programa de Pós-graduação em Ecologia, Universidade Federal do Pará, Belém, Pará, Brasil. Email: carlindarailly@gmail.com; ligeiro@ufpa.br

<sup>2</sup> Finnish Environment Institute, Freshwater Centre, Oulu, Finland. Email: jani.heino@environment.fi

<sup>3</sup> Programa de Pós-Graduação em Biologia Animal, Universidade Federal de Pernambuco, Recife, Pernambuco, Brasil. Email: paulo.psantos@ufpe.br

<sup>4</sup> Programa de Pós-graduação em Ecologia e Conservação, Universidade Estadual da Paraíba, Campina Grande, Paraíba, Brasil. Email: jmolozzi@ccbs.uepb.edu.br

\*Correspondence: carlindarailly@gmail.com

Running head: Diversity patterns of benthic macrofauna

**Keywords:** abundance/species replacement; abundance/richness difference; additive partitioning; benthic macrofauna; environmental filtering.

# Graphical abstract:

	Typical tropical estuaries		Semi-arid tropical estuaries		
Types of estuaries					
	- Sal	inity +	+ Sali	inity -	
	Hierarchical scales with greater dissimilarities		Hierarchical scales with greater dissimilarities		
	Rainy	Dry	Rainy	Dry	
Additive Partitioning	ب 🛀 م	z 🛀 🝾	į <sub>z</sub> nie,	z 🐜 🔨	
-				<b>₩</b>	
	Estuaries (β4)	Estuaries (β4)	Estuarine zones (β3)	Estuaries (β4)	
	Increased richne	ss along estuaries	Richness variatio	n along estuaries	
Taxa richness	- Ri	chness +	Rict		

#### ABSTRACT

Identifying the hierarchical spatial levels that show the greatest dissimilarities between communities and how these patterns are generated is essential to provide insights into the monitoring and protection of biodiversity. In this study, we additively partitioned diversity of macroinvertebrates into alpha, beta and gamma diversity across multiple scales in typical and semi-arid tropical estuaries. We also determined which components of the total beta diversity, in terms of species replacement or richness difference (presence-absence data) and abundance difference (relative abundance data), had the greatest relative importance in structuring the composition of benthic macrofauna. In typical and semi-arid tropical estuaries, a non-random spatial pattern was observed in additive partitioning of diversity, with higher values of beta diversity obtained at the largest scales analyzed. When considering the presence-absence data, in general there was no clear trend which components of beta diversity had greater relative importance in typical estuaries. In the semi-arid tropical estuaries, the richness difference component showed greater relative importance in the rainy season, whereas the species replacement presented greater proportions in the dry season. When considering abundance data, in general the abundance difference component showed greater relative importance in typical and semi-arid tropical estuaries in the two seasonal periods. Approaches based on the presence/absence and on the relative abundance of species provided complementary answers about the distribution patterns of benthic macroinvertebrate communities. We demonstrated that environmental filtering and dispersal limitation may affect the patterns of distribution of benthic macrofauna in estuaries located in regions with different climatic conditions.

#### 2.1 INTRODUCTION

In the current scenario of accelerated environmental change and difficulties in implementing conservation strategies, understanding spatial patterns of biodiversity and how biological dissimilarity is generated are some of the main challenges in ecology (Gómez-Rodríguez et al. 2015; Heino et al. 2019). In this sense, describing how local communities interact with each other can contribute to the establishment of efficient conservation strategies (Leibold et al. 2004; Socolar et al. 2016).

As proposed by Whittaker (1960), the total diversity of a given region (gamma diversity;  $\gamma$ ) can be dissociated into alpha (diversity of a given site;  $\alpha$ ) and beta (variation of diversity between sites;  $\beta$ ) diversities. Beta diversity is a measure of compositional dissimilarity between sites, since it takes into consideration patterns of co-occurrence of species between localities (Whittaker 1960; Baselga 2010; Gómez-Rodríguez and Baselga 2018).

Emerging beta diversity among communities can result from different components (e.g., species replacement, abundance replacement, richness differences, abundance differences) (Schmera and Podani 2011; Carvalho et al. 2012; Podani et al. 2013). Species replacement and abundance replacement occur due to changes in species identity or number of individuals from one site to another, respectively (Podani 2013; Legendre 2014). Differences in species richness occur due to loss (or gain) of species between sites, while abundance differences refer to the dissimilarity in the number of individuals between sites (Carvalho et al. 2012; Legendre 2014). The relative contributions of each of these components to beta diversity may be related to the ecological tolerance and niche breadth of the species that make up a community in response to environmental variation (Carvalho et al. 2012).

In the past few decades, dissimilarity coefficients that differ in their mathematical properties have been used to decompose the total beta diversity into its components (e.g., Jaccard, Sørensen and Ružicka indices) (Baselga 2010; Schmera and Podani 2011; Podani et al. 2013). Traditionally, studies that decompose the total beta diversity into its components in estuarine ecosystems have only used presence-absence data (e.g., Barros et al. 2014; Medeiros et al. 2016a; Menegotto et al. 2019). However, it has been shown that considering only the identity of the species may not represent adequately patterns of biodiversity since these measures disregard important aspects of a community, such as the dominance and rarity of the species (Hillebrand et al. 2018). In this case, indices that consider relative abundances can provide more refined information to differentiate between communities (Legendre 2014).

Knowing the mechanisms underlying beta diversity patterns helps us understand how local communities interact with each other in metacommunities at different spatial scales (Wilson 1992; Leibold et al. 2004; Heino and Tolonen 2017). Estuarine ecosystems are ideal models for studying beta diversity patterns, since these ecosystems are naturally dynamic and highly spatially variable. The classical definition of estuaries considers these ecosystems as transition zones, where gradual longitudinal changes (e.g., water quality, depth, and sediment composition) occur in the upstream-downstream direction (i.e., from the continental drainage towards the sea), mainly in terms of salinity, that acts as an environmental filter in these ecosystems (Attrill and Rundle 2002). These gradual changes favor the existence of an estuarine gradient and a high spatial variability that shapes the distribution of benthic macrofauna, acting as "ecophysiological filters" (Remane 1934). Thus, since environmental conditions vary along estuaries, only species with the ability to perform osmoregulation persist in each environment, while others are not able to colonize and persist at a site (Remane 1934; Little et al. 2017). Estuarine benthic communities are predominantly marine and, therefore, a high richness and abundance of macroinvertebrates occurs in areas close to the sea, with a gradual decay towards areas closer to continental drainage (Alves et al. 2020).

The classical concept of estuaries as transitional environments between continental freshwater and marine ecosystems defines well most of the estuarine ecosystems of temperate and tropical regions, but not all. In the last few decades, a redefinition of the concept of estuaries has been proposed to also include those that exhibit some particularities that do not fit the classical concept (Potter et al. 2010; Nebra et al. 2016). Some estuaries, mainly those situated in regions with high temperatures and low precipitation (e.g., semi-arid regions), are little influenced by continental drainage, and may have continuous or periodic connection with the sea (Potter et al. 2010). In these cases, there are no clear longitudinal environmental patterns, but the salinity of these ecosystems subtle decrease being shows а near the sea, characterized as negative or inverse estuaries (Potter et al. 2010). The high salinity throughout the ecosystem contributes to the establishment of favorable habitats for the benthic macrofauna longitudinally, thus allowing high species richness and abundances at both ends of the estuaries.

In addition to spatial variation, estuaries are also subject to temporal variations related to the seasonally-regulated discharge of water from continental drainage and to their connection with the ocean regulated by the tides (Gobler et al. 2005; Telesh and Khlebovich 2010). Seasonality changes physical, chemical and morphological factors of estuarine ecosystems (e.g., input of nutrients and sediments, and modifications in water quality) and shapes the structure of biological communities (Gobler et al. 2005; Schallenberg et al. 2010; Netto et al. 2012).

In typical tropical estuaries (i.e., those presenting clear environmental gradients), during periods of greater rainfall greater continental drainage may cause a decrease in estuarine salinity as well as favor passive dispersal of benthic macrofauna. On the other hand, during periods of drought the salinity of the estuaries tends to increase due to the lower discharge of water from the continental drainage, and the species tend to present less passive dispersal. In contrast, in estuaries located in semi-arid regions, due to the absence of a direct entry of water from the continental drainage, the salinity changes irregularly along the estuary during the dry and rainy seasons. However, in rainy periods the salinity of the estuary decreases due to the greater precipitation and groundwater input in this seasonal period. Consequently, the community structure of the benthic macrofauna also varies irregularly in these estuaries.

In this study, we evaluated (i) the diversity patterns of benthic macroinvertebrate communities of estuaries located in typical and semi-arid tropical regions at multiple spatial scales and in different seasonal periods. We also focused on (ii) the components of beta diversity that show greater relative importance considering presence-absence and relative abundance data of the benthic macrofauna of typical and semi-arid tropical estuaries in different seasonal periods. Our intention here was not to describe a temporal pattern, but only to evaluate if sampling in different seasonal periods can influence the spatial patterns analyzed. Our hypotheses were: (i) the alpha diversity of the benthic macrofauna in both typical and semi-arid tropical estuaries is driven both by the seasonal periods and the estuarine longitudinal gradient (estuarine "zones"). We expected to observe a greater richness in areas with higher salinity and during the rainy period; (ii) higher values of beta diversity of estuarine benthic macrofauna occur at higher spatial scales (in our study, between estuarine zones and between estuaries), in both typical and semi-arid tropical estuaries and periods sampled; and (iii) the predominant

components of total beta diversity are different between typical and semi-arid tropical estuaries, being mainly associated with species replacement and abundance replacement in semi-arid tropical estuaries. This should be due to irregular environmental variations along these ecosystems, and owing to differences in richness/abundance in typical tropical estuaries resulting from the gradual environmental changes exhibited by these environments.

#### 2.2 MATERIAL AND METHODS

#### 2.2.1 Study area

The study was carried out in six tropical estuarine ecosystems, of which three were typical of tropical (Paraíba do Norte, Mamanguape and Passos) and three were typical of semi-arid tropical (Tubarão, Galinhos and Casqueira) climatic conditions (Fig. 1; Table 1). All estuaries are located in northeastern Brazil. The typical tropical estuaries are located in the "As" climate (Alvares et al. 2013), i.e., hot and humid tropics, and the semi-arid tropical estuaries are situated in a semi-arid climate of the "BSh" type, with little precipitation and high evaporation rates (Alvares et al. 2013). The climatic conditions in northeastern Brazil (i.e., low precipitation and high temperatures) favor the existence of only two well-defined climatic periods in the region, dry and rainy (Santos et al. 2017). The rainy season typically occurs from June to August and the dry season from December to March (CPTEC, www.cptec.inpe.br, accessed in December 2018).



**Figure 1.** Geographic location of the typical (Paraíba do Norte, Mamanguape and Passos) and semi-arid (Tubarão, Casqueira and Galinhos) tropical estuaries in the states of Rio Grande do Norte, Paraíba and Pernambuco, presenting the sampling sites. Zone I (sites 1 to 3), Zone II (sites 4 to 6), Zone III (sites 7 to 9) and Zone IV (sites 10 to 12). Zone I is closest to continental drainage (upstream) and zone IV is closest to the sea (downstream).

Characteristics	Semi-arid tropical			Typical tropical		
Characteristics	Tubarão	Galinhos	Casqueira	Mamanguape	Paraíba	Passos
Mean annual rainfall (mm)	500	500	500	1200	1200	2000
Longitudinal extensions (km)	10	15	15	24	22	12
Location (state)	Rio Grande do Norte	Rio Grande do Norte	Rio Grande do Norte	Paraiba	Paraíba	Pernambuco
Inserted in a protection area	Yes	No	No	Yes	No	Yes

**Table 1.** Characteristics of typical (Paraíba do Norte, Mamanguape and Passos) and semi-arid (Tubarão, Casqueira and Galinhos) tropical estuaries.

#### 2.2.1.1 Typical tropical estuaries

The estuaries of Paraíba do Norte, Passos and Mamanguape include extensive areas of mangrove vegetation and, close to the estuaries, there is intensive sugarcane cultivation (Alves and Nishida 2003; Silva et al. 2004; Santana et al. 2018) (Table 1). Leisure, tourism and recreation activities are carried out in these ecosystems, with greater intensity in the Paraíba do Norte estuary (Alves and Nishida 2003; Marcelino et al. 2005). The Passos estuary is part of the estuarine complex of the Formoso River, along with the Ariquindá, Formoso and União rivers. This complex is strongly influenced by the sea because it is situated in a meso-tide estuarine complex (i.e., with tides ranging from 2 to 4 m), receiving a very low continental water supply (Figueirêdo et al. 2014).

#### 2.2.1.2 Semi-arid tropical estuaries

Anthropogenic influences can be identified along the Tubarão, Casqueira and Galinhos ecosystems, although these ecosystems still exhibit characteristics of preserved environments, mainly the Tubarão estuary (Table 1). In this estuary, there are traditional human communities (Indigenous and others) that make sustainable use of the natural resources (Sales et al. 2016). In the Galinhos and Casqueira estuaries there are areas of salt production and shrimp farming.

#### 2.2.2 Sampling design and collection of benthic macrofauna

Due to the high spatial variation in the environmental characteristics and ecological dynamics of estuarine ecosystems, a specific sampling design was devised for capturing the longitudinal environmental variations. In each estuary, four estuarine zones were established a priori with the aid of satellite images, defined as ZI, ZII, ZIII and ZIV, from upstream (continental drainage) to downstream (sea). In each zone, three equidistant sites were sampled (Fig. 1). Sediment composition and salinity were surveyed, and the longitudinal variations of these variables were used to define the estuarine gradient. We used a salinity refractometer (Model VX100SG) to determine the salinity of water at each site. To evaluate the sediment composition at each sampling site, an extra sediment sample was collected with a van Veen dredge (500 cm<sup>2</sup>). Using a mechanical sieving, the sediment was classified into six grain size classes: clay (<38  $\mu$ m), silt (38-63  $\mu$ m), fine sand (63-250  $\mu$ m), medium sand (250-500  $\mu$ m), coarse sand (500-1000  $\mu$ m), and gravel (>1000  $\mu$ m). The zonation employed covered well the variation of environmental characteristics, mainly in terms of salinity levels (supplementary material I, II, and III).

At each site, three benthic macroinvertebrate subsamples were collected in the subtidal region, always during low tide, with a van Veen dredge (500 cm<sup>2</sup>). Samples were washed in situ in 0.5-mm sieves. Only Mollusca, Polychaeta and Diptera were considered in this study, given the high representativeness of these groups in estuarine benthic communities (>90% of the individuals collected) and because these organisms could be identified to the genus level. The macroinvertebrate identification was performed in the laboratory with the aid of specialized taxonomic keys to mollusks (Rios 1985; Mikkelsen and Bieler 2008; Tunnell et al. 2010), polychaetes (Amaral and Nonato 1996) and dipterans (Trivinho-Strixino 2011).

The three taxonomic groups were combined to perform statistical analysis because our objective was to assess general biodiversity patterns of estuarine benthic macrofauna. We also conducted the analyses for each group separately, which showed little differences compared with the general pattern (Supplementary material IV and V). Therefore, we focused on the results of the whole community, emphasizing the generality of our conclusions.

The field collections were conducted during two periods: dry season (in December 2016 in semi-arid tropical estuaries and in February 2017 in tropical estuaries) and rainy season (in June in semi-arid tropical estuaries and in August in tropical estuaries, both in 2016), covering the typical climatic variation of the region.

#### 2.2.3 Data analyses

#### 2.2.3.1 Alpha diversity of benthic macroinvertebrates

To evaluate the influence of zones and periods on the alpha diversity of benthic macroinvertebrates, a Permutational Analysis of Variance (PERMANOVA) was performed for each set of estuaries (typical and semi-arid tropical), using 9999 permutations ( $\alpha$ =0.05) (Anderson et al. 2008). Euclidean distance was used as the dissimilarity measure between sites. As a measurement of  $\alpha$  diversity, we considered the rarefied richness observed in the zones of each estuary, thereby minimizing the effect of the numbers of individuals on the sampled richness (individual-based rarefaction) (Hurlbert 1971; Gotelli and Colwell 2001). The abundance values used for the rarefaction procedures were 119 and 69 for the typical and semi-arid tropical estuaries, respectively, because these were the minimum abundances found in each group of sites. For each set of estuaries, three categorical factors were considered: period (two fixed levels: rainy and

dry), estuarine zone (four fixed levels: ZI, ZII, ZIII and ZIV) and estuary (three random levels: Paraíba do Norte, Mamanguape and Passos or Tubarão, Casqueira and Galinhos).

#### 2.2.3.2 Additive partitioning of diversity of benthic macrofauna

To partition the benthic macrofaunal diversity of the typical and semi-arid tropical estuaries at multiple spatial scales in the dry and rainy periods we used the additive partitioning method. This method enables all components of diversity to be measured on the same numerical scale, and thus these can be directly compared (Veech et al. 2002; Crist et al. 2003). In addition, this method shows low dependence between the alpha and beta components of diversity (Veech and Crist 2010). For these reasons, the additive partitioning of diversity is considered the most suitable for studying the variations of species diversity at different spatial scales.

We considered four nested spatial levels to perform additive partitioning of diversity. They corresponded to the diversity observed within the subsamples ( $\alpha_1$ ), the variation in diversity between subsamples ( $\beta_1$ ), the variation in diversity between sites ( $\beta_2$ ), the variation in diversity between estuarine zones ( $\beta_3$ ) and the variation in diversity between estuaries ( $\beta_4$ ). The beta diversity of each level was obtained from the difference between the average alpha diversity of the hierarchical level considered and the average alpha diversity observed at the next higher level ( $\beta_i=\alpha_{i+1}-\alpha_i$ ) (Crist et al. 2003). The total diversity ( $\gamma$ ) was then obtained through the sum of  $\alpha_1$  diversity (average alpha diversity of the lowest spatial level) and all components of beta diversity ( $\gamma=\alpha_1+\beta_1+\beta_2+\beta_3+\beta_4$ ) (Josefson 2009) (Fig. 2). An individual-based null model (type I, according to Crist et al. 2003) was used to determine whether the observed components of diversity differed from a situation in which individuals were randomly distributed between subsamples, thus removing the effect of any aggregation of genera that might have occurred along all the

spatial scales analyzed (Crist et al. 2003). The significance of differences between observed and expected values under null models at each hierarchical level was obtained considering the proportion of times that the null models obtained results higher than the observed pattern, using 9999 randomizations (Crist et al. 2003). In this case, a high proportion of expected values higher than observed values ( $Prop_{exp>obs} > 0.975$ ) indicates that the observed values were significantly lower than those expected at random, whereas low proportions ( $Prop_{exp>obs} < 0.025$ ) indicate that the observed values were significantly higher than those expected at random (Crist et al. 2003).


**Figure 2.** A scheme of the nested hierarchical spatial model applied in the typical and semi-arid tropical estuaries sampled in the dry and rainy periods.  $\alpha 1$  is the diversity within subsamples,  $\alpha 2$  is the diversity within sites,  $\alpha 3$  is the diversity within zones,  $\alpha 4$  is the diversity within estuaries,  $\beta 1$  is the diversity between subsamples,  $\beta 2$  is the diversity between sampling sites,  $\beta 3$  is the diversity between estuarine zones, and  $\beta 4$  is the diversity between estuaries. The total diversity of the typical and semi-arid tropical estuaries, in each period, is represented by the diversity  $\gamma$ , obtained by the sum of the components  $\alpha 1$  and  $\beta$  ( $\gamma = \alpha 1 + \beta 1 + \beta 2 + \beta 3 + \beta 4$ ).

### 2.2.3.3 Components of total beta diversity

To decompose the total beta diversity (i.e., average dissimilarity between sites) considering the composition of the benthic macroinvertebrate communities based on replacement ( $\beta$ repl<sub>J</sub>) and richness difference ( $\beta$ rich<sub>J</sub>) (Schmera and Podani 2011; Carvalho et al. 2012) or replacement ( $\beta$ repl<sub>R</sub>) and abundance difference (AbDiff<sub>R</sub>) components (Podani 2013), we used the Jaccard dissimilarity coefficient (presence/absence data) and Ružicka dissimilarity coefficient (abundance data),

respectively. For these analyses, we considered the macroinvertebrate communities of the sampling sites (i.e., summing the subsamples) at each estuary and at each sampling period (dry and rainy). Our interest was to quantify the components of total beta diversity of the regional species pool sampled within each estuarine ecosystem. For this analysis, we considered the pairwise dissimilarity between sites. The  $\beta$ total value varies from 0 to 1 and corresponds to the sum of  $\beta$ repl and  $\beta$ rich/AbDiff<sub>R</sub> ( $\beta$ total =  $\beta$ repl +  $\beta$ rich/AbDiff<sub>R</sub>). The closer to the  $\beta$ total values, the greater the contribution of replacement or richness/abundance difference to beta diversity.

PERMANOVA analyses were performed in the statistical program PRIMER + PERMANOVA 6.1 (Systat Software, Cranes Software International Ltd., Anderson et al. 2008). The additive partitioning of diversity was performed in the software Partition 3.0 (Veech and Crist 2009). The decomposition of the Jaccard and Ružicka indices was performed in the software R (R CORE TEAM 2018), using the "BAT" package (Cardoso et al. 2015).

## 2.3 RESULTS

#### 2.3.1 Composition of benthic macroinvertebrate communities

The polychaetes, mollusks and dipterans totaled 26,339 individuals collected. Of these, 13,008 were collected in the rainy season and 13,331 in the dry season. Polychaetes and mollusks were usually found in all estuaries and zones, while dipterans showed the lowest taxonomic richness, and were collected only in two typical tropical estuaries, mainly in upstream zones.

In the rainy season, we gathered 2,017 polychaetes, 1,984 mollusks and 521 dipterans in the typical tropical estuaries. The most representative genera were the

polychaete *Laeonereis* and the dipteran *Polypedilum*, both in the Mamanguape estuary, and the mollusk *Caecum* in the Passos estuary (Supplementary material VI). In semi-arid tropical estuaries, only polychaetes and mollusks were collected, with an abundance of 4,936 and 3,550 individuals, respectively (Supplementary material VI). The most representative genera of polychaetes and mollusks in the semi-arid estuaries in the rainy season were *Exogone* (in the Casqueira estuary) and *Nucula* (in the Galinhos estuary). During the dry season, 1,276 polychaetes, 2,554 mollusks and 941 dipterans were collected in the typical tropical estuaries. The dominant genera were *Laeonereis* (in the Mamanguape estuary), *Polypedilum* (in the Mamanguape estuary) and *Caecum* (in the Passos estuary), representing polychaetes, dipterans and mollusks, respectively (Supplementary material VII). In semi-arid tropical estuaries, the benthic macrofauna was represented by 4,054 polychaetes and 4,506 mollusks. The genera *Laonice* (in the Casqueira estuary) and *Nucula* (in the Galinhos estuary) exhibited the greatest abundances (Supplementary material VII).

# 2.3.2 Alpha diversity of benthic macroinvertebrates

Rarefied richness was significantly different between zones of the typical tropical estuaries and showed a decay towards the areas of lower salinity (Table 2 and Fig. 3). This trend is less evident in the Passos estuary (Fig. 3). Differences in rarefied richness were not observed between zones of semi-arid tropical estuaries, nor between periods in either type of estuaries (Table 2; Fig. 3). The interactions between zones and seasonal periods were also not significant for typical and semi-arid tropical estuaries (Table 2).

**Table 2.** Results of the PERMANOVA comparing the rarefied richness of the estuarine zones of the benthic macroinvertebrate communities, considering the estuarine zones (fixed factor), seasonal periods (fixed factor) and estuaries (random factor). df = Degrees of freedom. SS = Sum of squares. MS = Medium squares (SS/Df). Pseudo-F = Statistic of the analysis.

			Semi-ari	d tropical		Typical tropical							
Source	df	SS	MS	Pseudo-F	<i>p</i> (perm)	df	SS	MS	Pseudo-F	p(perm)			
Zones	3	31.356	10.452	0.23565	0.8609	3	795.18	265.06	5.6939	0.0418			
Periods	1	2.7839	2.7839	8.7956	0.8139	1	28.722	28.722	0.65067	0.505			
Zones x Periods	3	3.4741	1.158	9.9032	0.9512	3	64.548	21.516	0.91392	0.4838			
Estuaries	2	206.16	103.08	8.815	0.0178	2	345.09	172.55	7.3291	0.0251			
Zones x Estuaries	6	266.12	44.353	3.7929	0.0736	6	279.31	46.552	1.9773	0.219			
Periods x Estuaries	2	63.302	31.651	2.7067	0.1452	2	88.284	44.142	1.875	0.2292			
Total	23					23							



**Figure 3.** Rarefied taxonomic richness of the benthic macroinvertebrate communities observed in estuarine zones (ZI, ZII, ZIII and ZIV) in the semi-arid and typical tropical estuaries, during the rainy (A) and dry (B) periods. The gray shading shows the mean values of the salinity levels in the zones (see supplementary material I).

#### 2.3.3 Additive partitioning of diversity of benthic macrofauna

Semi-arid tropical estuaries had a higher total richness of macroinvertebrate genera (gamma diversity) than typical tropical estuaries in both seasonal periods (rainy: semi-arid tropical =144, typical tropical =111; dry: semi-arid tropical =134, typical tropical =92) (Fig. 4). A non-random pattern was observed in the spatial distribution of taxa along the hierarchical levels considered in this study (Fig. 4). The highest proportions of beta diversity occurred at the largest spatial scales (between estuaries and estuarine zones) in typical tropical (rainy season:  $\beta$ 4=40.45%,  $\beta$ 3=32.66%; dry season:  $\beta$ 4=43.80%,  $\beta$ 3=29.85%) and semi-arid estuaries (rainy season:  $\beta$ 4=24.72%,  $\beta$ 3=30.71%; dry season:  $\beta$ 4=31.65%,  $\beta$ 3=27.05%), with observed values being higher than those expected at random ( $Prop_{exp>obs} < 0.001$ ) (Fig. 4). The lowest values of beta diversity occurred between the subsamples and between the sampling sites in the semi-arid tropical (rainy period:  $\beta_1 = 9.48\%$ ,  $\beta_2 = 15.17\%$ ; dry period:  $\beta_1 = 9.92\%$ ,  $\beta_2 = 15.31\%$ ) and typical tropical estuaries (rainy period:  $\beta_1$ =6.34%,  $\beta_2$ =11.57%; dry period:  $\beta_1$ =5.98%,  $\beta_2$ =10.99%). In both periods, the observed values were significantly lower than those expected at random for  $\beta_1$  in the semi-arid tropical estuaries in dry season, and for  $\beta_1$  and  $\beta_2$  in the typical tropical estuaries (Prop<sub>exp>obs</sub> > 0.999). The  $\beta_2$  value observed at the semi-arid tropical estuaries ( $\beta_2=14.14\%$ ) was statistically non-significant in the rainy period (Fig. 4).



**Figure 4.** Proportions of values observed (Obs) and expected under null models (Exp) of the additive partitioning of the benthic macroinvertebrate diversity in the semi-arid and typical tropical estuaries during rainy and dry periods. The components of diversity are:  $\alpha 1$  (diversity within subsamples),  $\beta 1$  (variation between subsamples),  $\beta 2$  (variation between sampling sites),  $\beta 3$  (variation between zones) and  $\beta 4$  (variation between estuaries).

#### 2.3.4 Components of total beta diversity

Mean values of total beta diversity ( $\beta$ total) between sampling sites measured using the Jaccard and Ružicka indices varied subtly between the typical and semi-arid tropical estuaries in both seasonal periods (Table 3). In general, when considering the Jaccard index, there was no clear trend in which of the components had greater relative importance in typical estuaries (Table 3). On the other hand, in the semi-arid tropical estuaries, the richness difference component presented greater relative importance in the rainy season, whereas the species replacement presented greater proportions in the dry season (Table 3). When beta diversity was partitioned with the Ružicka index, in general the abundance difference component showed greater relative importance in the typical and semi-arid tropical estuaries in the two seasonal periods, except in the Passos and Tubarão estuaries in the rainy and dry periods, respectively (Table 3).

**Table 3.** Mean values of Jaccard dissimilarities (presence and absence data) and Ružicka (abundance data) of the benthic macroinvertebrate communities of the sampling sites (i.e., summing the subsamples) of each estuary in the rainy and dry periods, decomposed into species replacement ( $\beta$ repl<sub>J</sub>) and richness difference ( $\beta$ rich<sub>J</sub>) components, and abundance replacement ( $\beta$ repl<sub>R</sub>) and abundance difference (AbDiff<sub>R</sub>) components.

			F	lainy			Dry							
	Sei	mi-arid trop	oical	Typical tropical Semi				mi-arid trop	oical	Турі	Typical tropical			
	Tubarão	Galinhos	Casqueira	Mamanguape	Paraíba	Passos	Tubarão	Galinhos	Casqueira	Mamanguape	Paraíba	Passos		
Jaccard														
Btotal	0.80	0.74	0.79	0.84	0.82	0.78	0.80	0.77	0.73	0.83	0.85	0.79		
Brepl <sub>J</sub>	0.34	0.32	0.46	0.44	0.28	0.49	0.41	0.41	0.43	0.45	0.27	0.50		
Brich <sub>J</sub>	0.46	0.42	0.33	0.40	0.54	0.29	0.39	0.36	0.30	0.38	0.58	0.29		
Ružicka														
Btotal <sub>R</sub>	0.90	0.87	0.90	0.92	0.92	0.86	0.91	0.89	0.88	0.90	0.91	0.90		
Brepl <sub>R</sub>	0.33	0.29	0.35	0.36	0.39	0.56	0.55	0.31	0.40	0.36	0.20	0.41		
AbDiff <sub>R</sub>	0.57	0.58	0.55	0.56	0.53	0.30	0.36	0.58	0.48	0.54	0.71	0.49		

# 2.4 DISCUSSION

The taxonomic alpha diversity of benthic macroinvertebrate communities varied throughout the zones in the semi-arid and typical tropical estuaries, but in different directions. In the typical tropical estuaries, an increase in taxonomic alpha diversity was observed in the upstream-downstream direction, which is in agreement with other studies (e.g., Bleich et al. 2011; Medeiros et al. 2016a; Little et al. 2017). Several studies have shown that, in these ecosystems, salinity is the main factor shaping taxonomic richness variation along the estuarine longitudinal gradient (Gilberto et al. 2007; Telesh and Khlebovich 2010; Barros et al. 2014). Although we expected that the richness difference component would be of greater relative importance for beta diversity in typical tropical estuaries, the influence of salinity as an environmental filter for this community may explain the relative importance of both components. As the environmental conditions of

the estuaries change from upstream to downstream, the number and identity of species that inhabit each estuarine zone varies due to environmental filtering owing to salinity, thereby generating a richness difference as well as a species replacement gradient. Our results generally corroborated those of Menegotto et al. (2019), who decomposed the beta diversity patterns of the estuarine benthic macrofauna in the turnover and nestedness components (*sensu* Baselga 2010). They observed that salinity was the factor driving species replacement along the estuary at larger spatial scales. Nestedness is a special case of richness difference, where poorer communities are subsets of richer communities (Baselga 2010). Therefore, it is not directly comparable to the richness difference component we used in this study.

The zones with lower salinity are recognized as ecophysiological barriers, favoring the persistence of species that are adapted to low salinity levels. This may be related to the colonization of euryhaline species (e.g., *Laeonereis*; Supplementary material VIII), which have morphological and physiological adaptations to regulate internal ion concentrations and persist at lower levels of salinity (Cartier et al. 2011). As salinity increases, there is a progressive increase in the species richness of marine taxa along the estuary (Medeiros et al. 2016a). Accordingly, species that accidentally disperse, but do not have adaptations to persist outside their salinity limits, are replaced along the longitudinal gradient of estuaries, as was evident for the dipterans present in the Mamanguape estuary, especially during the dry season (Supplementary material VII).

A clear pattern in the taxonomic richness of the benthic macroinvertebrate communities along the semi-arid tropical estuaries zones was not observed in our study. This finding is in line with the results of Nebra et al. (2016), who also analyzed the distribution of benthic macrofauna in an estuarine environment that did not show a defined salinity gradient. This may be related to the absence of a direct supply of water from the continental drainage and the extreme environmental conditions of a semi-arid climate to which these estuaries are subjected (i.e., high temperature and low precipitation). However, these conditions do not generate a gradual change in environmental conditions, as occurs along typical tropical estuaries. The substantial salt incursion into these ecosystems, together with a reduced continental influence, favors the establishment and survival of marine species throughout the entire ecosystems, which explains the higher diversity observed along all zones in these estuaries. In semi-arid tropical estuaries, benthic organisms are adapted to abrupt environmental variations, not only in terms of salinity, but in relation to other environmental parameters (e.g., sediment type, pH, temperature, redox potential) (Medeiros et al. 2016b; Nebra et al. 2016). Due to the absence of a clear longitudinal environmental gradient in these ecosystems, seasonal environmental variations seemed to have a greater effect on the structuring of the total beta diversity of estuarine macrobenthic communities, changing the relative importance of species replacement (drought period) and richness difference (rainy season) components.

The higher proportions of beta diversity observed at larger spatial scales may be explained by the restricted ability of species to disperse, or due to the increase of environmental factors that limit colonization (e.g., salinity), resulting in more aggregate communities (Josefson 2009). The lack of morphological and functional abilities of the estuarine benthic macrofauna (mainly polychaetes and mollusks) to disperse to more distant sites may be a key structuring factor at larger spatial scales, as these organisms are mostly sedentary in benthic habitats and mainly passively dispersed (Medeiros et al. 2016a).

In estuarine ecosystems, tidal variations and the discharge of water from the continental drainage are factors that affect the passive dispersal of the benthic species through drift mechanisms (Josefson and Hansen 2004). The greater diversity of genera observed in zone I compared to zone II in the tropical estuaries Paraíba do Norte and Mamanguape during the rainy season (Fig. 3) reinforced this idea. Probably, many taxa present in zone I may have been supported by mass effects during the rainy season. Species typical of continental drainage and areas of higher salinity (habitat source) emigrate by passive dispersal to zone I (habitat sink), which may have compensated for the naturally low richness of these areas. This suggests that mass effects occurring in this seasonal period may have allowed partial homogenization of the community structure between adjacent zones and, consequently, decreased beta diversity (Leibold et al. 2004; Heino et al. 2015). Such potentially high dispersal rates may also explain the presence of dipterans in downstream areas of the Mamanguape estuary during the rainy season.

In the dry season, we observed that, as a consequence of the environmental changes related to seasonal climatic variation (i.e., low discharge of freshwater in estuaries and high temperatures), many macroinvertebrate genera that were present in zone I of the typical tropical estuaries disappeared from that zone (e.g., *Chironomus* and *Hemipodia;* Supplementary material VIII). This environmental filtering of genera might have occurred due to the significant increase in salinity levels in zone I in the dry period when compared to the rainy season (supplementary material I). In this case, the environmental characteristics of the dry period may have acted as a dispersal barrier that prevented species migration between estuarine zones (Heino et al. 2015). Thus, the species that migrated to zone I during the rainy season may not have the ability to persist to the new environmental conditions of drought periods and, consequently, presented decreased survival rates, resulting in communities that only persist in habitats with particular environmental characteristics (Harrison et al. 1992; Kawecki 2008). This pattern was not observed in the Passos estuary because this ecosystem is strongly

influenced by saline incursions and has a very low inflow of continental freshwater drainage, maintaining high salinity throughout the estuary and consequently showing little variation in taxonomic richness between estuarine zones (Figueirêdo et al. 2014).

The results of additive partitioning analysis were similar to those obtained in studies of estuaries of temperate regions, which also showed greater dissimilarities at the larger spatial scales, i.e., between different salinity zones (e.g., Josefson 2009; Josefson and Göke 2013). In our study, we considered one additional spatial level, corresponding to the diversity between estuaries. Our results showed that at larger spatial scales, the spatial distances (in this study represented by the geographic separation between the estuaries at the  $\beta_4$  scale) and environmental filtering were likely to be the factors that most influenced the dissimilarity of the benthic macroinvertebrate communities, except in the semi-arid tropical estuaries in the rainy season.

The results of decomposing the total beta diversity based on the quantitative differences (i.e., Ružicka dissimilarity coefficient) showed that the abundance difference component had greater relative importance than the replacement component. These results suggest that in estuaries located in the typical and semi-arid tropical region there was generally a low replacement of abundance of benthic macroinvertebrates throughout the estuaries. However, the difference in the number of individuals that occurred between the sites was high. Thus, our results suggest that as the environmental conditions of typical and semi-arid tropical estuaries change along the longitudinal gradient there is considerable variation in the number of rare and dominant species, affecting both the identity of the species and their relative abundances.

When presence-absence data was considered, community structure was different between typical and semi-arid estuaries. On the other hand, when indices that account for relative abundances were used, the benthic macrofauna was patterned in similar ways between estuaries. Therefore, in highly variable and dynamic environments such as estuarine ecosystems, the use of approaches that consider both the presence-absence data and relative abundances simultaneously can provide complementary views about the distribution patterns of the biota. These results are important since, in some cases, the identity of species between locations may remain the same although the dominance of species may change and cause potential changes in ecosystem functioning.

We considered only the taxonomic diversity of the benthic macrofauna. Thus, we propose that future studies should investigate how the functional diversity of the benthic macrofauna is shaped according to the environmental conditions of typical and semi-arid tropical estuaries. A functional approach would help filling knowledge gaps about the structuring of the biotic communities and the functional dynamics of these ecosystems.

In the face of constant global environmental change, our results showed that during periods of drought, benthic macroinvertebrate communities tended to become more patchily distributed and tied to the environmental conditions of each estuarine zone. In addition, during drought periods species adapted to areas of lower salinity are eliminated from this environment due to unfavorable conditions and low passive dispersal rates. Therefore, prolonged periods of drought can cause a decline in the biodiversity of benthic macrofauna, with consequent changes in the dynamics and functioning of estuarine ecosystems. Such changes are likely to occur in any other ecosystem which shows similarly strong environmental gradients and seasonally-driven dispersal limitation.

In conclusion, we observed that the environmental conditions of estuaries located in regions with different climatic conditions contributed to distinct distribution patterns of the benthic macrofauna. However, the relative abundances of macroinvertebrate genera were structured in similar ways between typical and semi-arid estuaries. Environmental

48

variations and dispersal barriers likely affected community composition at multiple spatial scales and during different seasonal periods. Therefore, all these factors should be considered when trying to understand metacommunity organization and the effects of anthropogenic alterations on estuarine environments. In addition, we suggest that approaches aimed to understand the distribution patterns of estuarine communities should consider not only species identity but also their relative abundances, as a simultaneous consideration of both approaches provides more comprehensive and complementary views of biodiversity.

## **2.5 REFERENCES**

- Alvares, C. A., J. L. Stape, P. C. Sentelhas, J. L. de Moraes Gonçalves, and G. Sparovek.
  2013. Köppen's climate classification map for Brazil. Meteorologische Zeitschrift 22: 711-728. doi: 10.1127/0941-2948/2013/0507
- Alves, R. R. N., and A. K. Nishida. 2003. Aspectos socioeconômicos e percepção ambiental dos catadores de caranguejo-uçá *Ucides cordatus cordatus* (L. 1763) (Decapoda, Brachyura) do estuário do rio Mamanguape, Nordeste do Brasil. Interciencia 28: 36-43.
- Alves, A. T., D. K. Petsch, and F. Barros. 2020. Drivers of benthic metacommunity structure along tropical estuaries. Scientific reports 10: 1-12. doi: 10.1038/s41598-020-58631-1
- Amaral, A. C. Z., and E. F. Nonato. 1996. Annelida Polychaeta: características, glossário e chaves para famílias e gêneros da costa brasileira. UNICAMP.
- Anderson, M. J., R. N. Gorley, and K. R. Clarke. 2008. PERMANOVA+ for PRIMER: Guide to Software and Statistical Methods. PRIMER-E, Plymouth, UK.
- Attrill, M. J., and S. D. Rundle. 2002. Ecotone or ecocline: ecological boundaries in estuaries. Estuarine, Coastal and Shelf Science 55: 929-936. doi: 0.1006/ecss.2002.1036

- Barros, F., H. Blanchet, K. Hammerstrom, P. G. Sauriau, and J. Oliver. 2014. A framework for investigating general patterns of benthic β-diversity along estuaries. Estuarine, Coastal and Shelf Science 149: 223-231. doi: 10.1016/j.ecss.2014.08.025
- Baselga, A. 2010. Partitioning the turnover and nestedness components of beta diversity.
  Global Ecology and Biogeography 19: 134–143. doi: 10.1111/j.1466-8238.2009.00490.x
- Bleich, S., M. Powilleit, T. Seifert, and G. Graf. 2011. β-diversity as a measure of species turnover along the salinity gradient in the Baltic Sea, and its consistency with the Venice System. Marine Ecology Progress Series 436: 101-118. doi:10.3354/meps09219
- Cardoso, P., F. Rigal, and J. C. Carvalho. 2015. BAT—Biodiversity Assessment Tools, an R package for the measurement and estimation of alpha and beta taxon, phylogenetic and functional diversity. Methods in Ecology and Evolution 6: 232– 236. doi: 10.1111/2041-210X.12310
- Cartier, V., C. Claret, R. Garnier, and E. Franquet. 2011. How salinity affects life cycle of a brackish water species, *Chironomus salinarius* KIEFFER (Diptera: Chironomidae). Journal of Experimental Marine Biology and Ecology 405: 93-98. doi: 10.1016/j.jembe.2011.05.019
- Carvalho, J. C., P. Cardoso, and P. Gomes. 2012. Determining the relative roles of species replacement and species richness differences in generating beta-diversity patterns. Global Ecology and Biogeography 21: 760-771. doi: 10.1111/j.1466-8238.2011.00694.x
- Crist, T. O., J. A. Veech, J. C. Gering, and K. S. Summerville. 2003. Partitioning species diversity across landscapes and regions: a hierarchical analysis of  $\alpha$ ,  $\beta$ , and  $\gamma$  diversity. The American Naturalist **162**: 734-743.
- Figueirêdo, L. G. P., V. T. P. Fidelis, E. P. de Aquino, S. Neumann-Leitão, and J. Z. de Oliveira Passavante. 2014. Mesozooplâncton do estuário do Rio dos Passos,

Pernambuco, Brasil. Tropical Oceanography **41**: 45-57. doi: 10.5914/1679-3013.2013.0089

- Giberto, D. A., C. S. Bremec, A. Cortelezzi, A. R. Capitulo, and A. Brazeiro. 2007. Ecological boundaries in estuaries: macrobenthic β-diversity in the Río de la Plata system (34–36°S). Journal of the Marine Biological Association of the United Kingdom 87: 377-381. doi: 10.1017/S0025315407050126
- Gobler, C. J., L. A. Cullison, F. Koch, T. M. Harder, and J. W. Krause. 2005. Influence of freshwater flow, ocean exchange, and seasonal cycles on phytoplankton–nutrient dynamics in a temporarily open estuary. Estuarine, Coastal and Shelf Science 65: 275-288. doi: 10.1016/j.ecss.2005.05.016
- Gómez-Rodríguez, C., A. Freijeiro, and A. Baselga. 2015. Dispersal and ecological traits explain differences in beta diversity patterns of European beetles. Journal of Biogeography 42: 1526-1537. doi: 10.1111/jbi.12523
- Gómez-Rodríguez, C., and A. Baselga. 2018. Variation among European beetle taxa in patterns of distance decay of similarity suggests a major role of dispersal processes. Ecography 41: 1-10. doi: 10.1111/ecog.03693
- Gotelli, N. J., and R. K. Colwell. 2001. Quantifying biodiversity: procedures and pitfalls in the measurement and comparison of species richness. Ecology Letters 4: 379– 391. doi: 10.1046/j.1461-0248.2001.00230.x
- Harrison, S., S. J. Ross, and J. H. Lawton. 1992. Beta diversity on geographic gradients in Britain. Journal of Animal Ecology **61**: 151-158. doi: 10.2307/5518
- Heino, J., A. S. Melo, T. Siqueira, J. Soininen, S. Valanko, and L. M. Bini. 2015.
  Metacommunity organisation, spatial extent and dispersal in aquatic systems: patterns, processes and prospects. Freshwater Biology 60: 845-869. doi: 10.1111/fwb.12533
- Heino, J., and K. T. Tolonen. 2017. Ecological drivers of multiple facets of beta diversity in a lentic macroinvertebrate metacommunity. Limnology and Oceanography 62: 2431-2444. doi: 10.1002/lno.10577

- Heino, J., J. Alahuhta, S. Fattorini, and D. Schmera. 2019. Predicting beta diversity of terrestrial and aquatic beetles using ecogeographical variables: insights from the replacement and richness difference components. Journal of Biogeography 46: 304-315. doi: 10.1111/jbi.13485
- Hillebrand, H., and others. 2018. Biodiversity change is uncoupled from species richness trends: Consequences for conservation and monitoring. Journal of Applied Ecology 55: 169-184. doi: 10.1111/1365-2664.12959
- Hurlbert, S. H. 1971. The nonconcept of species diversity: a critique and alternative parameters. Ecology **52**: 577–586. doi: 10.2307/1934145
- Josefson, A. B., and J. L. S. Hansen. 2004. Species richness of benthic macrofauna in Danish estuaries and coastal areas. Global Ecology and Biogeography **13**: 273–288. doi: 10.1111/j.1466-822X.2004.00091.x
- Josefson, A. B. 2009. Additive partitioning of estuarine benthic macroinvertebrate diversity across multiple spatial scales. Marine Ecology Progress Series 396: 283-292. doi: 10.3354/meps08375
- Josefson, A. B., and C. Göke. 2013. Disentangling the effects of dispersal and salinity on beta diversity in estuarine benthic invertebrate assemblages. Journal of Biogeography 40: 1000-1009. doi: 10.1111/jbi.12047
- Kawecki, T. J. 2008. Adaptation to marginal habitats. Annual Review of Ecology, Evolution, and Systematics **39**: 321-342.
- Legendre, P. 2014. Interpreting the replacement and richness difference components of beta diversity. Global Ecology and Biogeography 23: 1324-1334. doi: 10.1111/geb.12207
- Leibold, M. A., and others. 2004. The metacommunity concept: a framework for multiscale community ecology. Ecology Letters **7**: 601–613. doi: 10.1111/j.1461-0248.2004.00608.x
- Little, S., P. J. Wood, and M. Elliott. 2017. Quantifying salinity-induced changes on estuarine benthic fauna: The potential implications of climate change. Estuarine, Coastal and Shelf Science 198: 610-625.

- Marcelino, R. L., R. Sassi, T. A. Cordeiro, and C. F. Costa. 2005. Uma abordagem sócioeconômica e sócio-ambiental dos pescadores artesanais e outros usuários ribeirinhos do estuário do rio Paraíba do Norte, Estado da Paraíba, Brasil. Tropical Oceanography 33: 183-197.
- Medeiros, C. R., L. U. Hepp, J. Patrício, and J. Molozzi. 2016a. Tropical estuarine macrobenthic communities are structured by turnover rather than nestedness. PloS one 11: 1-14. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0161082
- Medeiros, C. R. F., and others. 2016b. Environmental drivers of the benthic macroinvertebrates community in a hypersaline estuary (Northeastern Brazil). Acta Limnologica Brasiliensia 28: doi: 10.1590/S2179-975X2815
- Menegotto, A., C. S. Dambros, and S. A. Netto. 2019. The scale-dependent effect of environmental filters on species turnover and nestedness in an estuarine benthic community. Ecology **100**: 1-9. doi: 10.1002/ecy.2721
- Mikkelsen, P. M., and R. Bieler. 2008. Seashells of southern Floridaliving marine mollusks of the Florida keys and adjacent regions. Bivalves (No. C/594.110975 M5).
- Nebra, A., C. Alcaraz, N. Caiola, G. Muñoz-Camarillo, and C. Ibáñez. 2016. Benthic macrofaunal dynamics and environmental stress across a salt wedge Mediterranean estuary. Marine Environmental Research 117: 21-31. doi: 10.1016/j.marenvres.2016.03.009
- Netto, S. A., A. M. Domingos, and M. N. Kurtz. 2012. Effects of artificial breaching of a temporarily open/closed estuary on benthic macroinvertebrates (Camacho Lagoon, Southern Brazil). Estuaries and Coasts 35: 1069-1081. doi: 10.1007/s12237-012-9488-9
- Podani, J., C. Ricotta, and D. Schmera. 2013. A general framework for analyzing beta diversity, nestedness and related community-level phenomena based on abundance data. Ecological Complexity 15: 52-61. doi: 10.1016/j.ecocom.2013.03.002
- Potter, I. C., B. M. Chuwen, S. D. Hoeksema, and M. Elliott. 2010. The concept of an estuary: a definition that incorporates systems which can become closed to the

ocean and hypersaline. Estuarine, Coastal and Shelf Science 87: 497-500. doi: 10.1016/j.ecss.2010.01.021

- R Core Team. 2018. R: A language and environment for statistical computing. R Foundation for Statistical Computing, Vienna, Austria. Available from https://www.Rproject.org/
- Remane, A. 1934. Die Brackwasserfauna. Verhandlungen der Deutschen Zoologischer Anzeiger **36**: 34–74.
- Rios, E. C. 1985. Seashells of Brazil. In Seashells of Brazil. Museu Oceanográfico da Fundação Universidade do Rio Grande.
- Sales, N. S., T. L. P. Dias, A. Baeta, and A. L. M. Pessanha. 2016. Dependence of juvenile reef fishes on semi-arid hypersaline estuary microhabitats as nurseries. Journal of fish biology 89: 661-679. doi: 10.1111/jfb.13006
- Santana, R. M. C., M. Dolbeth, J. E. L. Barbosa, and J. Patrício. 2018. Narrowing the gap: Phytoplankton functional diversity in two disturbed tropical estuaries. Ecological Indicators 86: 81-93. doi: 10.1016/j.ecolind.2017.12.003
- Santos, W. M., R. M. S. Souza, E. S. Souza, A. Q. Almeida, and A. C. D. Antonino. 2017.
  Variabilidade espacial da sazonalidade da chuva no semiárido brasileiro. Journal of Environmental Analysis and Progress 2: 368-376. doi: 10.24221/jeap.2.4.2017.1466.368-376
- Schallenberg, M., S. T. Larned, S. Hayward, and C. Arbuckle. 2010. Contrasting effects of managed opening regimes on water quality in two intermittently closed and open coastal lakes. Estuarine, Coastal and Shelf Science 86: 587-597. doi: 10.1016/j.ecss.2009.11.001
- Schmera, D., and J. Podani. 2011. Comments on separating components of beta diversity. Community Ecology 12: 153-160. doi: 10.1556/ComEc.12.2011.2.2
- Silva, M. H., J. Z. O. Passavante, M. G. G. Silva-Cunha, D. A. N. Vieira, C. K. S. Grego, and K. Muniz. 2004. Distribuição espacial e sazonal da biomassa fitoplanctônica e dos parâmetros hidrológicos no estuário do rio Formoso (Rio formoso, Pernambuco, Brasil). Tropical Oceanography 32: 89-106.

- Socolar, J. B., J. J. Gilroy, W. E. Kunin, and D. P. Edwards. 2016. How should betadiversity inform biodiversity conservation?. *Trends in Ecology & Evolution* 31: 67-80. doi: 10.1016/j.tree.2015.11.005
- Telesh, I. V., and V. V. Khlebovich. 2010. Principal processes within the estuarine salinity gradient: a review. Marine Pollution Bulletin 61: 149-155. doi: 10.1016/j.marpolbul.2010.02.008
- Trivinho-Strixino, S. 2011. Larvas de Chironomidae: Guia de identificação. UFScar.
- Tunnell, J. W. Jr., J. Andrews, N. C. Barrea, and F. Meretzsohn. 2010. Encyclopedia of Texas Seashells: Identification, Ecology, Distribution, and History. Texas: A&M University Press.
- Veech, J. A., K. S. Summerville, T. O. Crist, and J. C. Gering. 2002. The additive partitioning of species diversity: recent revival of an old idea. Oikos 99: 3-9. doi: 10.1034/j.1600-0706.2002.990101.x
- Veech, J. A., and T. O. Crist. 2009. PARTITION: software for hierarchical partitioning of species diversity, version 3.0. Available: http://www.users.muohio.edu/cristto/partition.htm.
- Veech, J. A., and T. O. Crist. 2010. Diversity partitioning without statistical independence of alpha and beta. Ecology 91: 1964-1969. doi: 10.1890/08-1727.1
- Whittaker, R. H. 1960. Vegetation of the Siskiyou Mountains, Oregon and California. Ecological Monographs 30: 279–338. doi: 10.2307/1943563
- Wilson, D. S. 1992. Complex interactions in metacommunities, with implications for biodiversity and higher levels of selection. Ecology 73: 1984–2000. doi: 10.2307/1941449

### Acknowledgments

This study was financed in part by the Coordenação de Aperfeiçoamento de Pessoal de Nível Superior - Brasil (CAPES) - Finance Code 001. JM is grateful for the Productivity Research Scholarships (process 302393/2017-0). Raphael Ligeiro was financed by CAPES/PROCAD - Amazônia 2018 (Proc. Núm.: 88887.200518/2018-00). The authors

thank the Laboratory of Ecology of Benthos and the Laboratory of Aquatic Ecology of the State University of Paraíba, for the logistical and technical support to carry out the collections and processing of samples, and Prof. Dr. Paulo Lana for help with the identification of polychaetes.

# **Conflict of interest**

No conflict of interest

**Supplementary material I.** Mean values and standard deviation of the salinity measurements at the sites of each estuarine zone (ZI, ZII, ZII and ZIV) of the typical (Mamanguape, Paraíba do Norte and Passos) and semi-arid (Tubarão, Galinhos and Casqueira) tropical estuaries in the rainy and dry periods.

Rainy period					
Typical t	ropical			Semi-arid tropic	al
Mamanguape	Paraíba	Passos	Tubarão	Galinhos	Casqueira
$5.66 \pm 2.51$	$7.66\pm5.68$	$35.00\pm0.00$	$39.33 \pm 1.52$	$40.33\pm0.58$	$40.33\pm0.58$
$14.66 \pm 1.15$	$19.00\pm2.00$	$35.00\pm0.00$	$36.66 \pm 2.88$	$39.67\pm0.58$	$40.00\pm0.00$
$24.66\pm0.57$	$30.66\pm3.05$	$32.00\pm 6.08$	$37.66 \pm 1.52$	$39.00\pm0.00$	$39.33\pm0.58$
$35.66 \pm 4.93$	$35.33 \pm 0.57$	$40.00\pm0.00$	$38.00\pm0.00$	$38.33 \pm 1.15$	$35.67\pm0.58$
Dry period					
Typical t	ropical			Semi-arid tropic	al
Mamanguape	Paraíba	Passos	Tubarão	Galinhos	Casqueira
$15.33 \pm 4.72$	$15.00\pm5.00$	37.33 ± 5.51	$32.00\pm0.00$	$35.00\pm0.00$	$32.00\pm0.00$
$24.67\pm0.58$	$22.68 \pm 2.52$	$38.67 \pm 4.04$	$30.00\pm2.00$	$34.33\pm0.57$	$29.68 \pm 0{,}58$
$29.00\pm2.64$	$28.33 \pm 0.58$	$40.33\pm0.58$	$25.68 \pm 1.15$	$31.00\pm0.00$	$29.00 \pm 1.00$
$40.00 \pm 0.00$	36 33 + 1 53	$40.33 \pm 0.58$	$26.00 \pm 0.00$	$30.00 \pm 0.00$	$28.00 \pm 1.53$
	Rainy period           Typical f           Mamanguape $5.66 \pm 2.51$ $14.66 \pm 1.15$ $24.66 \pm 0.57$ $35.66 \pm 4.93$ Dry period           Typical f           Mamanguape $15.33 \pm 4.72$ $24.67 \pm 0.58$ $29.00 \pm 2.64$ $40.00 \pm 0.00$	Rainy period           Typical tropical           Mamanguape         Paraíba $5.66 \pm 2.51$ $7.66 \pm 5.68$ $14.66 \pm 1.15$ $19.00 \pm 2.00$ $24.66 \pm 0.57$ $30.66 \pm 3.05$ $35.66 \pm 4.93$ $35.33 \pm 0.57$ Dry period         Typical tropical           Mamanguape         Paraíba $15.33 \pm 4.72$ $15.00 \pm 5.00$ $24.67 \pm 0.58$ $22.68 \pm 2.52$ $29.00 \pm 2.64$ $28.33 \pm 0.58$ $40.00 \pm 0.00$ $36.33 \pm 1.53$	Rainy period           Typical tropical           Mamanguape         Paraíba         Passos $5.66 \pm 2.51$ $7.66 \pm 5.68$ $35.00 \pm 0.00$ $14.66 \pm 1.15$ $19.00 \pm 2.00$ $35.00 \pm 0.00$ $24.66 \pm 0.57$ $30.66 \pm 3.05$ $32.00 \pm 6.08$ $35.66 \pm 4.93$ $35.33 \pm 0.57$ $40.00 \pm 0.00$ Dry period           Typical tropical           Mamanguape         Paraíba         Passos $15.33 \pm 4.72$ $15.00 \pm 5.00$ $37.33 \pm 5.51$ $24.67 \pm 0.58$ $22.68 \pm 2.52$ $38.67 \pm 4.04$ $29.00 \pm 2.64$ $28.33 \pm 0.58$ $40.33 \pm 0.58$ $40.00 \pm 0.00$ $36.33 \pm 1.53$ $40.33 \pm 0.58$	Rainy periodTypical tropicalMamanguapeParaíbaPassosTubarão $5.66 \pm 2.51$ $7.66 \pm 5.68$ $35.00 \pm 0.00$ $39.33 \pm 1.52$ $14.66 \pm 1.15$ $19.00 \pm 2.00$ $35.00 \pm 0.00$ $36.66 \pm 2.88$ $24.66 \pm 0.57$ $30.66 \pm 3.05$ $32.00 \pm 6.08$ $37.66 \pm 1.52$ $35.66 \pm 4.93$ $35.33 \pm 0.57$ $40.00 \pm 0.00$ $38.00 \pm 0.00$ Dry periodTubarão15.33 $\pm 4.72$ $15.00 \pm 5.00$ $37.33 \pm 5.51$ $32.00 \pm 0.00$ $24.67 \pm 0.58$ $22.68 \pm 2.52$ $38.67 \pm 4.04$ $30.00 \pm 2.00$ $29.00 \pm 2.64$ $28.33 \pm 0.58$ $40.33 \pm 0.58$ $25.68 \pm 1.15$ $40.00 \pm 0.00$ $36.33 \pm 1.53$ $40.33 \pm 0.58$ $26.00 \pm 0.00$	Rainy period           Typical tropical         Semi-arid tropical           Mamanguape         Paraíba         Passos         Tubarão         Galinhos $5.66 \pm 2.51$ $7.66 \pm 5.68$ $35.00 \pm 0.00$ $39.33 \pm 1.52$ $40.33 \pm 0.58$ $14.66 \pm 1.15$ $19.00 \pm 2.00$ $35.00 \pm 0.00$ $36.66 \pm 2.88$ $39.67 \pm 0.58$ $24.66 \pm 0.57$ $30.66 \pm 3.05$ $32.00 \pm 6.08$ $37.66 \pm 1.52$ $39.00 \pm 0.00$ $35.66 \pm 4.93$ $35.33 \pm 0.57$ $40.00 \pm 0.00$ $38.00 \pm 0.00$ $38.33 \pm 1.15$ Dry period         Semi-arid tropical         Semi-arid tropical           Mamanguape         Paraíba         Passos         Tubarão         Galinhos $15.33 \pm 4.72$ $15.00 \pm 5.00$ $37.33 \pm 5.51$ $32.00 \pm 0.00$ $35.00 \pm 0.00$ $24.67 \pm 0.58$ $22.68 \pm 2.52$ $38.67 \pm 4.04$ $30.00 \pm 2.00$ $34.33 \pm 0.57$ $29.00 \pm 2.64$ $28.33 \pm 0.58$ $40.33 \pm 0.58$ $25.68 \pm 1.15$ $31.00 \pm 0.00$ $40.00 \pm 0.00$ $36.33 \pm 1.53$ $40.33 \pm 0.58$ $26.00 \pm 0.00$ $30.00 \pm 0.00$



**Supplementary material II.** Proportion of clay, silt, fine sand, medium sand, coarse sand and gravel along the zones in the typical estuaries Paraíba do Norte (A), Mamanguape (C) and Passos (E), and semi-arid tropical estuaries Tubarão (B), Casqueira (D) and Galinhos (F) in the rainy season.



**Supplementary material III.** Proportion of clay, silt, fine sand, medium sand, coarse sand and gravel along the zones in the typical estuaries Paraíba do Norte (A), Mamanguape (C) and Passos (E), and semi-arid tropical estuaries Tubarão (B), Casqueira (D) and Galinhos (F) in the dry season.

**Supplementary material IV.** Proportions of values observed (Obs) and expected under null models (Exp) of the additive partitioning of the mollusks (A) and polychaetes (B) in the semi-arid and typical tropical estuaries during rainy and dry periods. The components of diversity are:  $\alpha 1$  (diversity within subsamples),  $\beta 1$  (variation between subsamples),  $\beta 2$  (variation between sampling sites),  $\beta 3$  (variation between zones) and  $\beta 4$  (variation between estuaries).

Proportion Proportion Proportion Proportion exp>obs exp>obs exp>obs exp>obs y = 58y= 50 y= 62 γ= 43 100 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 90 <0.001 of total diversity 80 <0.001 <0.001 <0.001 70 <0.001 60 0.9596 0.975 0.3801 50 0.6182 >0.999 >0.999 β4 40 >0.999 % >0.999 β3 30 β2 20 >0.999 >0.999 >0.999 β1 >0.999 10 α1 0 Obs Exp Obs Exp Obs Exp Obs Exp Semi-arid tropical Typical tropical Semi-arid tropical Typical tropical Dry Rainy





**Supplementary material V.** Mean values of Jaccard dissimilarities (presence and absence data) and Ružicka (abundance data) of the mollusks and polychaetes of the semiarid and typical tropical estuaries sampled in the rainy and dry periods, decomposed into species replacement ( $\beta$ repl<sub>J</sub>) and richness difference ( $\beta$ rich<sub>J</sub>) components, and replacement ( $\beta$ repl<sub>R</sub>) and abundance difference ( $\beta$ AbDiff<sub>R</sub>) components.

			Ra	iny			Dry					
	Se	mi-arid trop	oical	Туріс	al tropical		Sei	mi-arid trop	ical	Турі	cal tropical	
	Tubarão	Galinhos	Casqueira	Mamanguape	Paraíba	Passos	Tubarão	Galinhos	Casqueira	Mamanguape	Paraíba	Passos
Mollusks												
Btotal	0.80	0.68	0.80	0.86	0.76	0.75	0.79	0.73	0.77	0.80	0.84	0.74
Brepl <sub>J</sub>	0.35	0.25	0.46	0.20	0.23	0.37	0.38	0.28	0.46	0.17	0.20	0.42
Brich <sub>J</sub>	0.45	0.43	0.34	0.66	0.53	0.38	0.41	0.45	0.31	0.63	0.64	0.32
<b>Btotal</b> <sub>R</sub>	0.89	0.86	0.89	0.90	0.87	0.85	0.91	0.88	0.86	0.88	0.90	0.89
Brepl <sub>R</sub>	0.40	0.25	0.31	0.20	0.36	0.42	0.48	0.21	0.40	0.14	0.15	0.28
BAbDiff <sub>R</sub>	0.49	0.61	0.58	0.70	0.51	0.43	0.43	0.67	0.46	0.74	0.75	0.61
Polychaetes	5											
Btotal	0.79	0.78	0.78	0.82	0.85	0.76	0.80	0.79	0.71	0.85	0.86	0.84
Brepl <sub>J</sub>	0.31	0.29	0.42	0.41	0.29	0.46	0.41	0.38	0.36	0.51	0.23	0.44
Brich <sub>J</sub>	0.48	0.49	0.36	0.41	0.56	0.30	0.39	0.41	0.35	0.34	0.63	0.40
Btotal <sub>R</sub>	0.90	0.87	0.90	0.90	0.94	0.90	0.90	0.91	0.89	0.93	0.93	0.92
Brepl <sub>R</sub>	0.26	0.30	0.32	0.32	0.31	0.38	0.43	0.36	0.31	0.33	0.21	0.30
BAbDiff <sub>R</sub>	0.64	0.57	0.58	0.58	0.63	0.52	0.47	0.55	0.58	0.60	0.72	0.62



**Supplementary material VI.** Percentage of abundance of main taxonomic groups (Polychaeta, Mollusca and Diptera) in the typical tropical estuaries Passos (A), Paraiba do Norte (C) and Mamanguape (E) and in the semi-arid tropical estuaries Tubarão (B), Galinhos (D) and Casqueira (F) in the rainy season.



**Supplementary material VII.** Percentage of abundance of main taxonomic groups (Polychaeta, Mollusca and Diptera) in the typical tropical estuaries Passos (A), Paraiba do Norte (C) and Mamanguape (E), and in the semi-arid tropical estuaries Tubarão (B), Galinhos (D) and Casqueira (F) in the dry season.

**Supplementary material VIII.** Abundance of each genera, total abundance and richness of the benthic macroinvertebrate community sampled in typical (Mamanguape, Paraiba do Norte, and Passos) and semi-arid (Tubarão, Galinhos, and Casqueira) tropical estuaries in dry and rainy seasons.

		,	Typically	tropical			Semi-arid tropical						
	Mamar	nguape	Para	aíba	Pass	SOS	Tuba	rão	Galin	hos	Casq	ueira	
	Rainy	Dry	Rainy	Dry	Rainy	Dry	Rainy	Dry	Rainy	Dry	Rainy	Dry	
Polychaeta													
Arabella	0	0	0	0	0	0	2	0	0	0	10	3	
Acromegalomma	6	1	18	24	11	6	0	21	1	18	3	14	
Allita	0	0	16	0	4	1	0	2	0	0	0	0	
Amphictene	0	0	3	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	0	0	
Aricidea	7	0	1	0	0	3	78	32	31	19	85	178	
Armandia	14	26	1	0	3	14	12	34	11	19	26	0	
Boccardia	0	0	6	0	0	1	0	0	0	5	1	0	
Branchiomma	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	12	1	0	3	0	
Branchiosyllis	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	0	
Cabira	0	0	6	0	5	0	2	0	2	5	4	0	
Capitella	2	0	3	0	31	15	8	0	15	55	16	24	
Caulleriella	0	0	0	0	0	0	2	0	0	0	0	0	
Ceratonereis	0	0	0	0	2	2	7	20	4	3	6	55	
Chaetacanthus	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	0	2	0	1	0	
Chone	0	0	0	0	3	0	0	2	1	1	5	152	
Chrysopetalum	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	2	4	
Cirrophorus	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	15	32	5	141	86	
Clymenella	0	0	1	0	2	1	23	0	5	0	39	0	
Cossura	0	1	2	0	0	0	0	0	4	30	1	0	
Diopatra	0	0	29	8	6	28	1	6	4	1	2	19	
Dispio	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	6	15	2	1	0	
Dorvillea	0	0	16	5	49	42	112	55	27	13	32	29	
Drilonereis	0	0	0	0	1	0	0	0	0	0	6	0	
Eteone	0	0	5	0	0	0	5	7	0	0	3	1	
Euclymene	5	0	41	4	0	0	6	29	66	83	30	82	
Eumida	0	1	0	0	0	0	1	1	10	1	89	48	
Euphionella	3	0	0	0	0	0	0	4	1	0	29	3	
Exogone	1	0	3	0	142	27	24	30	147	24	677	210	
Glycera	1	25	7	9	4	5	2	8	10	7	9	4	
Glycinde	11	75	65	17	50	14	32	22	165	55	41	52	
Goniada	1	0	0	0	1	0	13	3	0	0	0	6	
Goniadides	0	5	3	23	34	9	21	126	1	1	16	4	
Grubeulepis	1	0	0	0	0	3	0	2	10	3	9	43	
Gymnonereis	0	0	0	0	0	0	50	17	18	90	58	142	
Hemipodia	2	0	35	5	2	9	17	25	1	11	7	1	
Hermundura	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	14	3	4	5	
Hesione	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	2	4	

Heteromastus	4	1	61	2	10	56	8	0	7	12	3	0
Heteropodarke	0	0	0	0	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Hydroides	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	3	0	0
Isolda	0	0	16	3	3	6	3	3	3	8	3	0
Kinbergonuphis	6	0	7	8	17	18	14	26	54	36	15	33
Labrorostratus	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	0
Laeonereis	284	166	73	7	47	33	0	0	0	0	1	2
Laonice	0	0	0	0	0	0	90	101	52	6	107	312
Lumbrineris	170	89	41	70	0	1	17	9	13	34	9	27
Lysarete	0	0	0	3	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1
Lysidice	1	0	0	2	43	50	48	17	3	5	23	31
Magelona	16	0	31	0	13	0	55	0	33	0	33	0
Marphysa	0	0	0	0	0	1	0	0	0	1	0	0
Mediomastus	27	2	30	0	10	10	31	2	47	40	95	5
Melinna	0	0	0	0	0	0	4	2	0	3	0	0
Mexieulepis	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	0
Micronereides	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	0	0	0	2	0
Myrianida	0	0	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Naineris	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	0	0	0	1	0
Neanthes	0	0	15	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Nereis	0	0	0	7	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Nicolea	0	0	3	5	0	1	37	31	17	63	199	163
Nothria	0	0	1	1	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Notomastus	0	1	3	2	0	11	32	35	61	44	169	84
Odontosyllis	0	0	0	0	3	0	0	6	2	1	54	31
Owenia	1	0	46	19	0	2	7	22	32	6	9	4
Oxydromus	0	0	0	0	0	1	4	16	7	4	75	52
Paradoneis	0	0	0	0	9	12	0	0	0	0	11	16
Paraonis	13	0	0	0	0	0	26	0	3	2	4	4
Paraprionospio	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	4	0
Pectinaria	0	0	3	1	0	0	0	0	28	4	4	4
Periboea	0	0	1	0	0	0	0	0	1	0	1	0
Pettiboneia	0	0	0	0	1	0	3	7	15	0	8	2
Pherusa	0	0	0	0	0	0	2	1	2	0	25	5
Pholoe	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	0	2
Phyllodoce	0	2	0	0	3	0	1	0	0	0	0	0
Pionosyllis	0	0	0	0	0	1	3	18	11	0	58	4
Pisionidens	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	7	0
Poecilochaetus	0	0	1	0	1	0	2	1	1	0	1	1
Polycirrus	0	0	4	0	0	1	1	2	0	0	0	0
Prionospio	2	0	1	0	0	0	0	1	0	3	22	3
Protoaricia	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	0	0	1	0
Pseudostreblosoma	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	2	0	0	0
Sabella	0	0	3	0	0	0	4	0	7	2	104	0
Sabellaria	0	0	0	4	0	0	0	1	0	0	4	0
Salvatoria	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	0	0	8	4	17
	-	-	-	-	-	-		-	-			

Scolelepis	0	0	1	0	2	0	2	0	1	1	15	0
Scoloplos	21	16	40	13	43	35	98	87	4	36	46	75
Sigambra	4	2	13	28	74	133	20	3	4	0	1	5
Sphaerosyllis	0	0	0	0	0	5	15	0	2	0	4	0
Spio	0	0	0	0	0	0	9	3	43	36	7	10
Spiochaetopterus	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	8	4	1	0
Spiophanes	0	0	12	0	0	2	2	1	4	40	0	1
Sternaspis	6	0	9	0	4	0	89	5	0	0	48	64
Sthenelanella	0	0	0	2	0	0	0	0	10	0	0	0
Streblosoma	0	0	0	0	0	0	6	0	2	0	133	14
Syllis	0	1	4	3	91	26	32	10	20	15	67	71
Synelmis	0	0	0	0	1	0	0	0	0	0	1	0
Terebellides	0	1	0	1	0	0	3	21	0	0	6	57
Trochochaeta	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	0
Total abundance	609	415	681	276	727	585	1092	912	1097	873	2747	2269
Richness	25	17	44	27	37	36	57	50	58	51	76	54
Insecta	_											
Aedokritus	0	3	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Chironomus	144	0	0	0	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Polypedilum	375	938	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Tanytarsus	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Total abundance	520	941	0	0	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Richness	3	2	0	0	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Mollusca	_											
Abra	2	3	4	0	6	0	7	27	5	16	3	24
Acrosterigma	0	0	1	0	0	0	0	1	1	1	0	1
Acteocina	6	2	4	7	30	19	27	10	21	10	28	44
Alaba	0	0	0	0	3	2	4	25	0	0	0	11
Amygdalum	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	4	0	3	1
Anadara	0	0	1	0	2	0	0	0	0	8	22	16
Angulus	0	0	3	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	0
Anomalocardia	35	117	81	67	77	132	61	112	166	148	9	116
Arca	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	2	0
Assiminea	0	5	0	5	0	43	0	2	0	0	0	4
Astarte	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	0
Atys	0	0	0	0	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	1
Bittiolum	0	0	0	0	95	1	1	5	0	2	10	3
Boonea	1	0	0	3	3	5	4	6	17	3	108	46
Bostrycapulus	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	0	0	0	0
Brachidontes	2	0	0	6	0	0	0	0	1	0	0	0
Bulla	0	0	0	0	0	0	3	17	5	0	1	11
Caecum	24	0	0	1	814	915	58	75	4	0	576	221
Callista	4	5	57	267	0	7	7	7	25	10	2	11
Calyptraea	0	0	0	0	5	9	0	2	0	0	0	0
Caryocorbula	1	2	63	38	8	19	19	40	47	41	55	150
Cerithiopsis	0	0	0	0	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0

Cerithium	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	4	0	0
Conus	0	0	0	0	0	0	2	0	0	0	1	9
Costoanachis	2	0	0	8	0	6	0	11	0	0	0	8
Crassinella	0	0	0	0	22	3	0	4	2	1	4	18
Ctena	0	0	0	0	0	0	2	0	0	0	3	0
Cumingia	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	0
Cylichnella	15	202	27	79	2	0	21	7	125	68	45	41
Dallocardia	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	3	0	0	0	0
Diplodonta	0	0	0	0	2	35	0	0	2	0	1	0
Epitonium	0	0	1	0	1	0	0	0	1	0	0	1
Ervilia	0	0	0	0	4	22	0	0	0	0	0	1
Eulimastoma	0	0	5	5	2	2	0	1	0	0	5	4
Eulimella	0	0	0	0	0	1	0	0	0	0	0	6
Eulithidium	0	0	0	0	3	0	0	2	0	0	0	0
Fargoa	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	8	4
Glycymeris	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	0	0	0	0
Gouldia	4	14	0	1	7	27	57	16	100	65	18	7
Gregariella	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	0
Haminoea	2	0	0	0	0	0	2	26	0	0	0	1
Iselica	0	0	1	0	3	7	1	2	7	12	0	0
Kurtziella	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	0	0	0
Lioberus	0	0	57	0	0	0	0	4	0	1	0	5
Lucinella	0	0	0	0	0	1	0	0	0	1	0	1
Lucinoma	0	0	0	0	9	6	3	0	1	0	0	0
Lunarca	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	0
Lyonsia	0	0	1	0	3	2	1	4	1	6	3	10
Macoma	37	31	65	5	185	63	8	20	9	7	33	53
Melanella	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	2	3
Modiolus	0	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Mytella	0	0	0	0	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Nassarius	1	0	2	2	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Natica	0	0	0	0	2	2	16	12	17	8	14	9
Neritina	0	0	0	1	5	3	13	6	0	0	0	18
Nucinella	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	0	2
Nucula	0	0	2	1	10	0	19	33	784	1686	209	374
Odostomia	0	64	5	64	3	0	0	0	3	0	4	0
Oliva	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1
Olivella	6	0	4	0	3	16	73	48	34	31	1	0
Parvanachis	3	0	13	2	7	0	21	3	4	0	9	0
Parvilucina	0	4	0	4	0	1	6	0	1	0	3	6
Phacoides	0	0	0	0	0	1	4	3	1	0	0	25
Pitar	0	0	0	0	3	28	0	34	1	3	2	0
Pteria	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	0
Radiolucina	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	5	0	0	0	0
Scaphopoda	0	0	10	33	0	1	1	14	292	340	74	55
Schwartziella	2	0	1	0	7	0	0	0	0	0	0	2

Solariorbis	0	0	1	0	0	6	0	0	0	1	0	1
Sphenia	0	0	0	0	0	0	7	0	23	0	5	1
Spisula	0	0	0	0	3	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Tagelus	2	0	2	0	53	47	1	11	3	5	3	7
Teinostoma	0	1	1	0	0	2	1	0	0	0	3	2
Tellina	2	22	0	5	3	0	0	7	0	2	9	4
Tenaturris	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	0	0	1	2
Texadina	0	0	0	0	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Thracia	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	2	0	3	0
Trachycardium	0	0	0	1	0	0	1	0	2	0	1	0
Transennella	0	0	0	0	0	0	18	25	4	0	7	0
Turbonilla	4	2	15	26	11	14	7	7	6	3	23	28
Volvarina	0	0	0	0	0	0	3	0	0	2	30	10
Volvulella	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	0	0	0	0
Zafrona	0	0	2	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Total abundance	155	475	429	631	1400	1448	479	641	1722	2486	1349	1379
Richness	20	14	27	23	38	33	34	42	36	29	45	48

# Tropical estuarine gradient drives opposite patterns in the functional and taxonomic diversity of polychaetes and molluscs

Este manuscrito está formatado de acordo com as normas da revista *Hydrobiologia (A1)*. As normas estão disponíveis em: https://www.springer.com/journal/10750/sub mission-

guidelines#Instructions%20for%20Authors\_ General

# **3** TROPICAL ESTUARINE GRADIENT DRIVES OPPOSITE PATTERNS IN THE FUNCTIONAL AND TAXONOMIC DIVERSITY OF POLYCHAETES AND MOLLUSCS

Carlinda Raílly Medeiros<sup>1\*</sup>, Luiz Ricardo L. Simone<sup>2</sup>, Marina Dolbeth<sup>3</sup>, Joseline

Molozzi<sup>4</sup>, Raphael Ligeiro<sup>1</sup>

<sup>1</sup> Laboratório de Ecologia e Conservação, Universidade Federal do Pará, Instituto de Ciências Biológicas/Programa de Pós-graduação em Ecologia, Av. Augusto Correia 01, CEP 66075-110, Belém-PA, Brazil.

<sup>2</sup> Museu de zoologia de São Paulo, Universidade de São Paulo, Departamento de Zoologia, Av. Nazaré, CEP 04263-000, São Paulo-SP, Brazil.

<sup>3</sup> CEF – Centre for Functional Ecology, University of Coimbra, Department of Life Sciences, Coimbra, Portugal.

<sup>4</sup>Laboratório de Ecologia de Bentos, Universidade Estadual da Paraíba, Derpatamento de Biologia/Programa de Pós-graduação em Ecologia e Conservação, Rua Baraúnas 351, CEP 58429-500, Campina Grande-PB, Brazil.

\*Corresponding author: carlindarailly@gmail.com

# ABSTRACT

The determination of the processes that act in the assembly of the communities is a theme of growing interest among ecologists. Different processes (e.g., environmental filtering and biotic interactions) can shape the structure of communities depending on the spatial scale analyzed. In this study, we partitioned the functional and taxonomic diversities of polychaete and mollusc communities of typical and semi-arid tropical estuaries into the alpha, beta, and gamma components. The communities of polychaetes and mollusks were sampled in three typical tropical estuaries (Paraíba do Norte, Mamanguape and Passos) and three semi-arid estuaries (Galinhos, Tubarão and Casqueira) once in each period (dry and rainy). To partition the functional and taxonomic diversity we used Rao's quadratic entropy and Simpson's index, respectively. Our results demonstrated that alpha functional diversity had a greater contribution to gamma diversity. When considering taxonomic diversity, beta diversity showed greater contributions to gamma diversity. These results indicate that different processes act in the assembly of the functional and taxonomic diversity of mollusks and polychaetes at different spatial scales. More specifically, biotic interactions seem to be more important in the assembly of functional diversity while environmental filtering seems to have a greater effect on taxonomic diversity. Therefore, functional and taxonomic approaches provided complimentary results on the distribution patterns of estuarine communities at spatial scales.

Key-words: Estuaries. Spatial scales. Environmental filtration. Biotic interactions.

#### **3.1 INTRODUCTION**

The relative roles of processes (e.g., environmental filtering and biotic interactions) that act in the assembly of communities at local and regional scales it is a central research topic in biogeography, ecology, and conservation biology (Mouillot et al., 2007; Heino et al., 2019). The processes that influence the formation and structuring of communities can vary depending on the particular dynamics of ecosystems that can influence, for example, passive dispersal or the existence of barriers for dispersal (De Bello et al., 2012; Münkemüller et al., 2012; Heino et al., 2015).

Typical estuaries are transition environments (Francisco & Netto, 2020), where energy and material transfers take place between freshwater habitats and the adjacent ocean (Berthelsen et al., 2020). Due to this condition of interface between the continental and marine ecosystems, the environmental conditions (e.g., salinity, sediment composition) of the estuaries tend to change longitudinally (Attrill & Rundle, 2002). Variations in the longitudinal environmental conditions of typical tropical estuaries, mainly salinity, act as an environmental filter and cause a decline in the diversity of the benthic macrofauna from areas closest to the sea towards continental drainage, structuring communities spatially (Remane, 1934; Alves et al., 2020).

In estuaries located in semi-arid regions, these ecosystems are influenced by factors such as high temperatures, low rainfall, and low continental drainage of mainly underground origin (Duarte et al., 2020). In these cases, the environmental conditions tend to be less spatially variable along these ecosystems (Potter et al., 2010). In estuaries that environmental conditions tend to be more spatially constant, communities are adapted to persist and survive in different environmental conditions and do not show a gradual decline in the composition of species longitudinally (Medeiros et al., 2020). In
this way, factors operating on a local scale may have greater relative importance in the structuring of communities.

Seasonal environmental changes also influence the estuarine dynamics. Dry and rainy periods alter the discharges of water from the continental drainage, saline incursion, and water evaporation rates (Netto et al., 2012; Francisco & Netto, 2020). These changes alter the discharge of nutrients and sediments, as well as they can increase (dry periods) or decrease (rainy periods) the salinity levels of the estuaries (Teske & Wooldridge, 2001).

Thus, spatial (estuarine gradient) and temporal (seasonal changes) factors can directly influence the observed distribution patterns of estuarine benthic communities (Alves et al., 2020; Francisco & Netto, 2020). The additive partitioning of diversity has been widely used to understand spatial distribution patterns and the factors that operate at spatial scales in the assembly of communities (e.g., Josefson et al., 2009; Ligeiro et al., 2010; Ferreira et al., 2017). In this approach, the total diversity of a defined geographic area ( $\gamma$  diversity) is composed of the sum of the diversity observed within a given location ( $\alpha$  diversity) and the dissimilarity in the composition of species between different locations ( $\beta$  diversity) (i.e.,  $\gamma = \alpha + \beta$ ; Lande, 1996).

Recently, diversity partitioning has been carried out considering multiple facets of biodiversity (e.g., taxonomic and functional diversity) (De Bello et al., 2009; De Bello et al., 2010). Although taxonomic approaches can explain the distribution of species among sites, the occurrence of individuals in particular habitat types is closely linked to their functional traits (Bremner et al., 2006). Functional traits (e.g., morphological, physiological, and life history) reflect the way organisms respond to biotic and abiotic interactions and are related to the performance of species to adapt, develop and reproduce under certain environmental conditions (Violle et al., 2007; Van der Linden et al., 2016; Egres et al., 2019). Consequently, the functional traits are related to the functioning of ecosystems (Bremner, 2008).

Understanding the patterns of taxonomic and functional distribution of macroinvertebrate communities in tropical estuarine ecosystems can provide important insights to improve the ecological quality and functioning of these ecosystems. Benthic macroinvertebrates, including mollusks and polychaetes, play vital ecological roles in estuaries, including participation in nutrient cycling and energy flow to higher trophic levels (Pennifold & Davis, 2001). Among estuarine macroinvertebrates, mollusc and polychaete communities are among the most frequent and abundant taxonomic groups (e.g., Zhong et al., 2020), and are constantly used in studies that investigate community distribution in estuaries (e.g., Medeiros et al., 2016a; Van der Linden et al., 2017).

This study helps to understand an existing knowledge gap on the mechanisms underlying the assembly of the benthic macrofauna of estuaries located in regions with different climatic conditions, considering multiple facets of diversity. We evaluated the relationship between the functional and taxonomic distribution patterns of polychaete and mollusc communities along environmental gradients of typical and semi-arid tropical estuaries in a dry and in a rainy period. For this, we partitioned the taxonomic and functional gamma diversity in their alpha and beta components. We hypothesize that the functional and taxonomic beta diversity of molluscs and polychaetes contribute with greater proportions to the gamma diversity in the typical tropical estuaries due to the strong environmental gradient observed at these estuaries. In contrast, the taxonomic and functional alpha diversity contribute with greater proportions of gamma diversity in semiarid estuaries due to the more homogeneous environmental conditions throughout these ecosystems. We expect this to happen regardless of the seasonal period analyzed.

# **3.2 MATERIAL AND METHODS**

# 3.2.1 Study area

The present study was conducted in six tropical estuaries located in northeastern Brazil, three located in a typical tropical region (Paraíba do Norte, Mamanguape, and Passos), and three located in a semi-arid region (Tubarão, Galinhos, and Casqueira) (Fig. 1). The northeast region of Brazil is marked by low rainfall and high temperatures. Thus, only dry (from December to March) and rainy (from June to August) periods are recognized in the region (Santos et al., 2017; CPTEC, www.cptec.inpe.br, accessed in December 2018). Typical tropical estuaries are located in a hot and humid climate, and semi-arid tropical estuaries are located in a semi-arid climate, characterized by little precipitation and high evaporation rates (Alvares et al., 2013).



**Fig. 1** Map showing the distribution of the sampled sites in the typical (A and B) and semi-arid tropical (C) estuaries located in northeastern Brazil and the sample design of the study (D). Sites 1 to 3 (zone I), sites 4 to 6 (zone II), sites 7 to 9 (zone III), and sites 10 to 12 (zone IV).

# 3.2.1.1 Typical tropical estuaries

The Paraíba do Norte, Mamanguape, and Passos estuaries are 22, 24, and 12 km long, respectively. In the surroundings of these ecosystems, there are extensive areas of mangrove vegetation. Leisure activities, fishing, and intensive sugarcane cultivation are identified in these ecosystems, mainly in the Paraíba do Norte estuary (Santana et al., 2018). The Mamanguape and Passos estuaries are located within protected areas (Barra do Rio Mamanguape and Guadalupe Environmental Protection Area, respectively). The Passos estuary is part of the estuary complex of the Formoso River, which is strongly

influenced by the sea and receives a low supply of continental water (Figueirêdo et al., 2014).

#### 3.2.1.2 Semi-arid tropical estuaries

The Tubarão, Casqueira, and Galinhos estuaries are 10, 15, and 15 km long, respectively. These estuarine ecosystems are classified as inverse, or negative, and have characteristics of preserved ecosystems although anthropogenic influences can still be identified around them (Medeiros et al., 2016b; Duarte et al., 2020). The Tubarão estuary is inserted in a protected area that sustainably uses its resources (Ponta do Tubarão Sustainable Development Reserve) (Sales et al., 2016). Areas intended for salt production and shrimp farming are identified in the Galinhos and Casqueira estuaries (Duarte, 2020).

# 3.2.2 Sampling design and collection of benthic macrofauna

To capture the ecological dynamics of estuarine ecosystems and their longitudinal environmental variations, we sampled the entire extent of the estuaries. In each estuary, twelve sampling sites were established from the continental drainage (upstream) towards the sea (downstream) (Fig. 1). These sampling sites were subdivided into four estuarine zones: Sites 1 to 3 (zone I), sites 4 to 6 (zone II), sites 7 to 9 (zone III), and sites 10 to 12 (zone IV) (Fig. 1). At each site, three subsamples were collected (Fig. 1D), and salinity was determined with the aid of a salinity refractometer (Model VX100SG). This sample design was able to capture the estuarine longitudinal environmental variations, mainly in terms of salinity (Fig. 2; for more details see Medeiros et al., 2020).



**Fig. 2** Mean and standard deviation of the salinity sampled at the zones of the typical and semi-arid tropical estuaries in the periods of drought (A) and rain (B).

The samples were collected in the subtidal region during low tide, with a van Veen dredge (500 cm<sup>2</sup>). The collected material was washed *in situ* in 0.5 mm sieves and conserved in 70% alcohol. The identification of molluscs and polychaetes was carried out in the laboratory at the taxonomic level of genera with the aid of a microscope and specialized taxonomic keys for molluscs (Rios, 1985; Mikkesen & Bieler, 2008; Tunnell et al., 2010) and polychaetes (Amaral & Nonato, 1996). To carry out the data analyses, we combined the two communities. The results presented by the communities separately were similar to those obtained with the communities together (Supplementary material I, III and IV), so we preferred to present only the general pattern.

This study was carried out in a dry and in a rainy period, covering the yearly climatic variation of northeastern Brazil. The collections of the dry period occurred in December 2016 in semi-arid estuaries and in February 2017 in typical tropical estuaries. The collections of the rainy period occurred in June and August 2016, in the typical and semi-arid tropical estuaries, respectively.

# 3.2.3 Functional traits

The polychaete and mollusc communities were analyzed with six categorical functional traits that reflect the potential of the communities to express the environmental changes along the tropical estuarine gradients and their sensitivity to environmental perturbations (Bremner et al., 2006; Van der Linden et al., 2017; Egres et al., 2019): Maximum body size, Feeding strategy, Living habitat, Life-span, Larval-development, and Fecundity (Table 1). Under conditions of environmental stress, smaller organisms, deposit feeders, tube and burrow dwellers, with short life span, high dispersion capacity (Planktotrophic) and with high fecundity are expected (Pearson & Rosenberg, 1978; Webb et al., 2009; Veríssimo et al., 2012; Van der Linden et al., 2017). The functional traits considered in this study can also contribute to a better understanding of estuarine ecosystems functioning, because they reflect important aspects such as life history and potential trophic interactions (Maximum body size), population dynamics (Life-span), community growth or decline (Fecundity), flow of energy and cycling of matter in food chains (Feeding strategy), dispersal capacity of species (Larval-development) and bioturbation (living habitat) (Pearson & Rosenberg, 1978; Webb et al., 2009; Veríssimo et al., 2012; Van der Linden et al., 2017). Information on the functional traits of polychaetes and mollusc were obtained from published papers and online databases (Polytraits, Faulwetter et al., 2014; Biological Traits Information Catalogue – BIOTIC,

MarLIN, 2006; Van der Linden et al., 2017). Some information on the functional traits of the molluscs was not found in online databases and published articles. In these cases, the information was attributed according to the specialized knowledge of one of the authors (Luiz Ricardo L. Simone).

Traits	Categories	Codes
Maximum body size	Very small (<1 cm)	BS_V
	Small (1.1-3 cm)	BS_S
	Medium (3.1-6 cm)	BS_M
	Large (>6.1 cm)	BS_L
Life-span	Short (<1 year)	LS_S
	Medium (1-3 years)	LS_M
	Longe (>3 years)	LS_L
Fecundity	Low (1-2500 eggs) Medium (2500-100.000 eggs)	FE_L FE_M
	High (>100.000 eggs)	FE_H
Feeding strategy	Predator	FS_P
	Scavenger	FS_SC
	Grazer	FS_G
	Deposit	FS_D
	Suspension	FS_S
Living habitat*	Tube dwelling	LH_T
	Burrow dwelling	LH_B
	Surface dwelling	LH_S
Larval-development	Direct	LD_D
	Lecithotrophic	LD_L
	Planktotrophic	LD_P

**Table 1** Functional traits of communities of polychaetes and molluscs, their respective categories and codes used for each category.

\*Only the polychaete community has the category "burrow dwelling".

# 3.2.4 Data analyses

To evaluate the distribution of the functional traits of polychaetes and molluscs along the estuarine gradient, community-weighted mean (CWM) of traits were performed for each estuarine ecosystem and seasonal period. To obtain a better visualization of the dominance distribution of the functional traits along the longitudinal extension of the estuaries, we combined the samples from each estuarine zone. As traits are categorical, the CWM values ranged from 0 to 1 and allowed to determine the dominant trait categories in the community weighted by abundance (Ricotta & Moretti, 2011). Permutational multivariate analysis of variance (PERMANOVA; 9999 permutations) were performed to evaluate the spatial and seasonal differences in composition and CWM values in the typical and semi-arid tropical estuaries (Anderson et al., 2008). For each set of estuaries (typical and semi-arid), we considered a sample design with three factors: estuaries (random factor with three levels: Mamanguape, Passos, and Parafba or Tubarão, Galinhos, and Casqueira), zones (fixed factor with four levels: ZI, ZII, ZIII, and ZIV), and period (fixed factor with two levels: drought and rain). The distribution of abundance and CWM results were explored using Principal Coordinates Analysis (PCoA), with vector overlap considering Spearman's correlation (Anderson et al., 2008). To perform the PERMANOVA and PCoA analyses, the abundance and CWM matrices were initially square root transformed and Bray-Curtis dissimilarity matrices computed.

We assumed an additive relationship to partitioning of taxonomic and functional diversity in the alpha ( $\alpha$ ), beta ( $\beta$ ), and gamma ( $\gamma$ ) components ( $\gamma = \alpha + \beta$ , Lande, 1996; Veech et al., 2002). When functional diversity is considered, alpha and beta diversity correspond respectively to the variability between pairs of species within each site (alpha diversity;  $\alpha$ ) and between sites (beta diversity;  $\beta$ ). We computed the Simpson index and Rao quadratic entropy index, as mathematical equivalents for the taxonomical and functional diversity, and converted them into their  $\alpha$ ,  $\beta$ , and  $\gamma$  components following De Bello et al. (2009) and De Bello et al. (2010). Rao index was calculated based on the Gower distance. Additionally, we used Jost's correction to the Rao and Simpson indices (Jost, 2007; De Bello et al., 2010). This correction resolves the dependency between the

 $\alpha$  and  $\beta$  components of diversity and is indicated to avoid a possible underestimation of the observed beta diversity (Jost, 2007; De Bello et al., 2010).

PERMANOVA and PCoA analyses were performed using PRIMER + PERMANOVA 6.1 software (Systat Software, Cranes Software International Ltd., Anderson et al., 2008). Community weighted mean trait values (CWM) were performed in the R environment, using "dbFD" function of the DF package. The taxonomic and functional diversity partitioning were also performed in the R environment, with the "Rao" function of De Bello et al. (2010).

#### **3.3 RESULTS**

3.3.1 Distribution of composition and functional traits along the longitudinal gradient of the estuaries

The communities of polychaetes and molluscs showed a total abundance of 22,808 individuals, of which 10,817 were polychaetes (68 genres) and 11,991 molluscs (62 genres). The mollusc community totaled 4,318 individuals collected in typical tropical (dry = 2,424; rainy = 1,894) and 7,673 in semi-arid estuaries (dry = 4,323; rainy = 3,350). When considering the polychaete community, a total abundance of 3,045 individuals was collected in typical tropical estuaries (dry = 1,176; rainy = 1,869) and 7,772 in semi-arid estuaries (dry = 3,519; rainy = 4,253).

The composition of molluscs and polychaetes was significantly different between the zones of typical tropical estuaries (p(perm) = 0.007; Table 2). The polychaete *Leonereis* presented greater representativeness in zone I of the typical tropical estuaries in both seasonal periods (Fig. 3A and B). In zones II, III and IV there was a greater abundance of molluscs *Cylichnella* and *Tellina* in the dry period and *Caryocorbula* in the rainy period. The Passos estuary differed from the other typical tropical estuaries, with greater proportions of the molluscs *Acteocina* and *Caecum* and the polychaete *Exogone* in all estuarine zones, in both seasonal periods. In semi-arid tropical estuaries, there was no clear trend in the representativeness of abundance along estuarine zones. In general, the polychaete *Dorvillea* showed greater representativeness in zone I of all estuaries during the dry period. In the other zones of the semi-arid estuaries, the abundance of polychaetes and molluscs varied between the estuaries in both seasonal periods.

**Table 2** Results of PERMANOVA analyzes of the composition and dominance of the functional traits of the mollusc and polychaete communities between estuarine zones (fixed factor), seasonal periods (fixed factor) and estuaries (random factor). df = Degrees of freedom. Pseudo-F = Statistic of the analysis.

Typical tropical estuaries						
Dependent variable	Significant terms	d.f.	Pseudo-F	p(perm)		
Abundance	Zones	3	1.9599	0.007		
	Estuaries	2	7.6984	0.0001		
	Periods	1	0.913	0.531		
	Estuaries x zones	6	2.8494	0.0001		
	Estuaries x periods	2	2.1913	0.0006		
	Periods x zones	3	0.7923	0.754		
Functional traits	Zones	3	3.2497	0.0203		
	Estuaries	2	5.9134	0.0012		
	Periods	1	0.854	0.5304		
	Estuaries x zones	6	1.979	0.06		
	Estuaries x periods	2	2.296	0.06		
	Periods x zones	3	1.7032	0.1372		
	Semi-arid estuaries					
Abundance	Zones	3	1.398	0.141		
	Estuaries	2	5.9776	0.0001		
	Periods	1	1.842	0.168		
	Estuaries x zones	6	3.0779	0.0001		
	Estuaries x periods	2	1.336	0.104		
	Periods x zones	3	0.917	0.584		
Functional traits	Zones	3	1.074	0.393		
	Estuaries	2	10.949	0.0001		
	Periods	1	1.005	0.44		
	Estuaries x zones	6	4.0469	0.0001		
	Estuaries x periods	2	5.5347	0.0001		
	Periods x zones	3	0.685	0.829		



**Figure 3** Principal Coordinates Analyses (PCoA) using Bray-Curtis dissimilarity showing differences between the zones of the typical (A and B) and semi-arid (C and D) tropical estuaries in the dry (A and C) and rainy (B and D) periods. The relationships between the relative abundances of the genera and the PCoA axes are indicated by the length and direction of the vectors. Only vectors with Spearman correlation > 0.8 with PCoA1 or PCoA2 were represented.

The dominance of the functional traits of the mollusc and polychaete communities differed significantly between the zones of typical tropical estuaries (p(perm) < 0.05; Table 2), without presenting significant differences in the semi-arid estuaries. Significant differences were observed in the interaction between estuaries x zones and estuaries x

periods of the semi-arid tropical estuaries (*p*(perm) <0.05; Table 2). In general, in the zone closest to the continental drainage (ZI) of typical tropical estuaries it was observed a greater proportion of organisms that shared predator/scavenger/deposit feeding strategies, and larger sized and medium life span organisms, in both seasonal periods (Fig. 4A and 4B; Supplementary material V and VI). In the dry period, organisms that presented a scavenger/grazer and suspension feeding strategy, surface/burrow dwellers, low life span and lecithotropic larval development showed greater dominance in the zones of higher salinity of the typical tropical estuaries (Fig. 4A; Supplementary material V). In the rainy period, in the areas closest to the sea it was observed an increase in the dominance of small organisms, with low life span, direct larval development, that shared scavenger/grazer/deposit feeding strategies and with low fecundity (Fig. 4B; Supplementary material VI). These trends were less evident in the Passos estuary. In semi-arid estuaries, there was no clear trend in the variation of dominance of functional traits along the longitudinal extent of the estuaries and between estuaries, as occurred in typical tropical estuaries (Fig. 4C and 4D; Supplementary material VII and VIII).



**Figure 4.** Principal Coordinates Analyses (PCoA) using Bray-Curtis dissimilarity showing differences between the zones of the typical (A and B) and semi-arid (C and D) tropical estuaries in the dry (A and C) and rainy (B and D) periods. The relationships between the CWM values and the PCoA axes are indicated by the length and direction of the vectors. Only vectors with Spearman correlation > 0.7 with PCoA1 or PCoA2 were represented. The codes of the categories of the functional traits can be seen in table 1.

3.3.2 Additive partitioning of taxonomic and functional diversity

When the taxonomic diversity was partitioned, the highest proportions of diversity occurred between sites ( $\beta$ ; dissimilarity of species pairs between sites) (Fig. 5). The average values of beta diversity obtained in typical tropical estuaries were 6.31 (± 1.04) in the dry period and 5.41 (± 4.31) in the rainy period (Fig. 5). In the semi-arid estuaries, the average values of beta diversity obtained in the dry and rainy periods were 12.83 (± 7.33) and 12.87 (± 3.56), respectively (Fig. 5). When considering the functional diversity of the mollusc and polychaete communities, the alpha diversity ( $\alpha$ ; dissimilarity between

traits pairs within each site) contributed with greater proportions to the gamma diversity (Fig. 5). The average alpha functional diversity of typical tropical estuaries was 1.77 ( $\pm$  0.25) in the dry period and 1.81 ( $\pm$  0.20) in the rainy period. In the semi-arid estuaries, the average alpha diversity observed in the dry and rainy periods was 2.44 ( $\pm$  0.43) and 2.47 ( $\pm$  0.18), respectively (Fig. 5). This pattern in the partitioning of functional and taxonomic diversity was observed in all estuaries (typical and semi-arid tropical) and seasonal periods (dry and rainy) (Fig. 5).



**Figure 5** Average ( $\pm$  standard deviation) alpha and beta taxonomic and functional diversity of the communities of polychaetes and molluscs from typical (Mamanguape, Passos, and Paraíba do Norte) and semi-arid (Tubarão, Galinhos, and Casqueira) tropical estuaries during dry and rainy periods.

# 3.4 DISCUSSION

The partitioning of the functional and taxonomic diversity of polychaetes and molluscs responded in a similar way in typical and semi-arid tropical estuaries, contrary to our expectations. In both types of estuaries, taxonomic diversity had higher values of beta diversity, although when considering functional diversity, the highest proportions of diversity occurred on the local scale (alpha diversity). These results indicate that different mechanisms (e.g., environmental filtering, biotic interactions) act in the assembly of the functional and taxonomic diversity of polychaetes and mollusks.

Values of functional alpha diversity greater than beta diversity indicate that there is a high functional diversity within the sampling sites (alpha diversity), i.e., higher variation among the functional traits of the individuals within the sites, compared to the dissimilarity between the sampling sites (beta diversity). The high alpha functional diversity may be related to a greater relative importance of biotic interactions between species at this spatial scale, resulting in the coexistence of species with different functional traits within the sites (Wilson, 2007; Chesson, 2000). Thus, biotic interactions favor the persistence of a set of species with less niche overlap and consequently greater functional divergence (Dolbeth et al., 2013). On the other hand, the lower proportions of functional beta diversity indicate a functional redundancy (Petchey et al., 2007) between sites at each estuary, as shown in other studies (e.g., De Bello et al., 2009; Nunes et al., 2016). That is, the communities that persist in the sampling sites perform the same functions along the estuaries (Nunes et al., 2016), and there is a similarity in the functional traits of the polychaetes and mollusks along the sampling sites. This can also be observed in the distribution of the dominance of the traits throughout the estuarine ecosystems (Supplementary material V, VI, VII, and VIII).

Previous studies have partitioned the taxonomic diversity of estuarine benthic macroinvertebrate communities in estuaries presenting a strong environmental gradient

(e.g., Josefson & Goke, 2013; Medeiros et al., 2016a). The results of these studies corroborate our results, showing that taxonomic beta diversity contributed with greater proportions to gamma diversity. These results are attributed to the selection of species according to the longitudinal environmental variations of the estuaries, mainly salinity, that acts as an environmental filter (Menegotto et al., 2019). Taxonomic trends observed in semi-arid estuaries were contrary to our expectations. We expected that in these types of ecosystems, due to the more homogenous longitudinal environmental conditions, taxonomic diversity would be structured mainly on smaller spatial scales. However, we attribute the highest proportions of beta diversity in these ecosystems due to limited dispersal of organisms (Leibold et al., 2004; Mouillot et al., 2007) in these estuaries. In this case, the low inflow of water from the continental drainage may be limiting the passive dispersion of these organisms and generating taxonomically aggregated communities along the longitudinal extent of the estuaries. Thus, our results also demonstrated that although the typical and semi-arid tropical estuaries have different dynamics, the patterns of community distribution are similar.

The values of functional beta diversity were higher in typical estuaries than in semi-arid estuaries. This result demonstrates that although the dispersal limitation may be acting in the assembly of taxonomic diversity between sites (beta diversity) in semiarid estuaries, environmental filtering has a greater effect on the structuring of communities in typical tropical estuaries on this spatial scale. This was also indicated by the significant differences in abundance and functional traits between zones of typical tropical estuaries.

Our results suggest that although taxonomic diversity is structured mainly on the largest spatial scales, this does not occur for functional diversity. Contrary to other studies that have shown a functional change along the longitudinal dimension of the estuaries (e.g., Van der Linden et al., 2017; Darr et al., 2014), our results indicate that, although the identity of the species changed, similar functions were performed along the estuaries. This longitudinal functional redundancy of the polychaetes and mollusks indicate that even when stressful conditions cause the elimination of species in certain areas of the estuaries these functions will still be exercised in other areas. Thus, the functional distribution of communities may be related to nested patterns. That is, places with less functional diversity can be subsets of sites where the greatest functional diversity, as observed by Bender et al. (2017). Therefore, we suggest that future studies may evaluate the existence of functional nested patterns in tropical estuarine ecosystems.

In conclusion, we demonstrated that the functional and taxonomic diversity of benthic macroinvertebrate communities present a similar pattern in estuaries with different dynamics. However, functional diversity is mainly governed by factors acting on smaller spatial scales and taxonomic diversity by factor operating at larger scales. These results indicate a greater relative importance of environmental filtering and dispersal limitation in the structuring of taxonomic diversity, but interactions between species having a greater effect on functional diversity. Thus, the joint use of taxonomic and functional approaches delivers more comprehensive answers about the dynamics and functioning of communities. Future studies should consider both facets of diversity to obtain more refined answers about the assembly of communities.

# **3.5 REFERENCES**

- Alvares, C. A., J. L. Stape, P. C. Sentelhas, J. L. M. Gonçalves & G. Sparovek, 2013. Köppen's climate classification map for Brazil. Meteorologische Zeitschrift 22: 711-728.
- Alves, A. T., D. K. Petsch & F. Barros, 2020. Drivers of benthic metacommunity structure along tropical estuaries. Scientific reports 10(1): 1-12.

- Amaral, A. C., & E. F. Nonato, 1996. Annelida Polychaeta—características, glossário e chaves para famílias e gêneros da costa brasileira. Campinas, SP: Editora da UNICAMP.
- Anderson, M. J., R. N. Gorley & K. R. Clarke, 2008. PERMANOVA+ for PRIMER: Guide to software and statistical methods. PRIMER-E.
- Attrill, M. J., & S. D. Rundle, 2002. Ecotone or ecocline: ecological boundaries in estuaries. Estuarine, Coastal and Shelf Science 55(6): 929-936.
- Bender, M. G., F. Leprieur, D. Mouillot, M. Kulbicki, V. Parravicini, M. R. Pie, D. R. Barneche, L. G. R. Oliveira-Santos & S. R. Floeter, 2017. Isolation drives taxonomic and functional nestedness in tropical reef fish faunas. Ecography 40(3): 425-435.
- Berthelsen, A., P. Casanovas, J. Clapcott, D. E. Clark, A. Wagenhoff, M. Patterson & J. Sinner, 2020. Relationships in ecological health between connected stream and estuary ecosystems. Ecological Indicators 115: 106374.
- Bremner, J., S. I. Rogers & C. L. J. Frid, 2006. Methods for describing ecological functioning of marine benthic assemblages using biological traits analysis (BTA). Ecological Indicators 6(3): 609-622.
- Bremner, J., 2008. Species'traits and ecological functioning in marine conservation and management. Journal of Experimental Marine Biology and Ecology 366(1-2): 37-47.
- Chesson, P., 2000. Mechanisms of maintenance of species diversity. Annual review of Ecology and Systematics 31(1): 343-366.
- Darr, A., M. Gogina, & M. L. Zettler, 2014. Functional changes in benthic communities along a salinity gradient–a western Baltic case study. Journal of Sea Research 85: 315-324.
- De Bello, F., W. Thuiller, J. Lepš, P. Choler, J. C. Clément, P. Macek, M. T. Sebastia & S. Lavorel, 2009. Partitioning of functional diversity reveals the scale and extent of trait convergence and divergence. Journal of Vegetation Science 20(3): 475-486.
- De Bello, F., S. Lavergne, C. N. Meynard, J. Lepš & W. Thuiller, 2010. The partitioning of diversity: showing Theseus a way out of the labyrinth. Journal of Vegetation Science 21(5): 992-1000.

- De Bello, F., 2012. The quest for trait convergence and divergence in community assembly: are null-models the magic wand?. Global Ecology and Biogeography 21(3): 312-317.
- Dolbeth, M., P. Cardoso, T. Grilo, D. Raffaelli & M. Â. Pardal, 2013. Drivers of estuarine benthic species distribution patterns following a restoration of a seagrass bed: a functional trait analyses. Marine pollution bulletin 72(1): 47-54.
- Duarte, R. C. S., G. de Barros, S. V. Milesi & T. L. P. Dias, 2020. Influence of macroalgal morphology on the functional structure of molluscan community from hypersaline estuary. Hydrobiologia 847(4): 1107-1119.
- Egres, A. G., V. Hatje, D. A. Miranda, F. Gallucci & F. Barros, 2019. Functional response of tropical estuarine benthic assemblages to perturbation by Polycyclic Aromatic Hydrocarbons. Ecological Indicators 96: 229-240.
- Faulwetter, S., V. Markantonatou, C. Pavloudi, N. Papageorgiou, K. Keklikoglou, E. Chatzinikolaou, E. Pafilis, G. Chatzigeorgiou, K. Vasileiadou, T. Dailianis, L. Fanini, P. Koulouri & C. Arvanitidis, 2014. Polytraits: a database on biological traits of marine polychaetes. Biodiversity data journal (2).
- Ferreira, W. R., L. U. Hepp, R. Ligeiro, D. R. Macedo, R. M. Hughes, P. R. Kaufmann & M. Callisto, 2017. Partitioning taxonomic diversity of aquatic insect assemblages and functional feeding groups in neotropical savanna headwater streams. Ecological Indicators 72: 365-373.
- Figuêiredo, L. G. P., V. T. P. Fidelis, E. P. de Aquino, S. Neumann-Leitão & J. Z. de Oliveira Passavante, 2014. Mesozooplâncton do estuário do Rio dos Passos, Pernambuco, Brasil. Tropical Oceanography 41: 45-57.
- Francisco, A. S., & S. A. Netto, 2020. El Niño–Southern Oscillations and Pacific Decadal Oscillation as Drivers of the Decadal Dynamics of Benthic Macrofauna in Two Subtropical Estuaries (Southern Brazil). Ecosystems 1-15.
- Heino, J., A. S. Melo, T. Siqueira, J. Soininen, S. Valanko & L. M. Bini, 2015. Metacommunity organisation, spatial extent and dispersal in aquatic systems: patterns, processes and prospects. Freshwater Biology 60(5): 845-869.
- Heino, J., J. Alahuhta, S. Fattorini & D. Schmera, 2019. Predicting beta diversity of terrestrial and aquatic beetles using ecogeographical variables: insights from the replacement and richness difference components. Journal of Biogeography 46(2): 304-315.

- Josefson, A. B., 2009. Additive partitioning of estuarine benthic macroinvertebrate diversity across multiple spatial scales. Marine Ecology Progress Series 396: 283-292.
- Josefson, A. B., & C. Göke, 2013. Disentangling the effects of dispersal and salinity on beta diversity in estuarine benthic invertebrate assemblages. Journal of Biogeography 40(5): 1000-1009.
- Jost, L., 2007. Partitioning diversity into independent alpha and beta components. Ecology 88: 2427–2439.
- Lande, R., 1996. Statistics and partitioning of species diversity, and similarity among multiple communities. Oikos 5-13.
- Leibold, M. A., M. Holyoak, N. Mouquet, P. Amarasekare, J. M. Chase, M. F. Hoopes & others, 2004. The metacommunity concept: a framework for multi-scale community ecology. Ecology letters 7(7): 601-613.
- Ligeiro, R., A. S. Melo & M. Callisto, 2010. Spatial scale and the diversity of macroinvertebrates in a Neotropical catchment. Freshwater Biology 55(2): 424-435.
- MarLIN, 2006. BIOTIC Biological Traits Information Catalogue. Marine Life Information Network. Available from:. Marine Biological Association of the United Kingdom, Plymouth, www.marlin.ac.uk/biotic.
- Medeiros, C. R., L. U. Hepp, J. Patrício & J. Molozzi, 2016a. Tropical estuarine macrobenthic communities are structured by turnover rather than nestedness. PLoS One 11(9): e0161082.
- Medeiros, C. R. F., A. K. D. S. Costa, C. S. D. S. Lima, J. M. Oliveira, M. M. Cavalcanti Júnior, M. R. A. D. Silva, R. S. D. Gouveia, J. I. M. Melo, T. L. P. Dias & J. Molozzi, 2016b. Environmental drivers of the benthic macroinvertebrates community in a hypersaline estuary (Northeastern Brazil). Acta Limnologica Brasiliensia 28.
- Medeiros, C. R., J. Heino, P. J. P. dos Santos, J. Molozzi & R. Ligeiro, 2020. Spatial scale drives diversity patterns of benthic macroinvertebrate communities in tropical estuaries. Limnology and Oceanography.
- Menegotto, A., C. S. Dambros & S. A. Netto, 2019. The scale-dependent effect of environmental filters on species turnover and nestedness in an estuarine benthic community. Ecology 100(7): e02721.

- Mikkelsen, P. M., & R. Bieler, 2008. Seashells of southern Florida: living marine mollusks of the Florida Keys and adjacent regions, Bivalves. Princeton: Princeton University Press.
- Mouillot, D., 2007. Niche-assembly vs. dispersal-assembly rules in coastal fish metacommunities: implications for management of biodiversity in brackish lagoons. Journal of Applied Ecology 44: 760–767.
- Münkemüller, T., F. De Bello, C. N. Meynard, D. Gravel, S. Lavergne, D. Mouillot, N. Mouquet & W. Thuiller, 2012. From diversity indices to community assembly processes: a test with simulated data. Ecography 35(5): 468-480.
- Netto, S. A., A. M. Domingos & M. N. Kurtz, 2012. Effects of artificial breaching of a temporarily open/closed estuary on benthic macroinvertebrates (Camacho Lagoon, Southern Brazil). Estuaries and Coasts 35(4): 1069-1081.
- Nunes, C. A., R. F. Braga, J. E. C. Figueira, F. D. S. Neves & G. W. Fernandes, 2016. Dung beetles along a tropical altitudinal gradient: environmental filtering on taxonomic and functional diversity. PLoS One 11(6): e0157442.
- Pearson, T. H., & R. Rosenberg, 1978. Macrobenthic succession in relation to organic enrichment and pollution of the marine environment. Oceanography and marine biology annual review 16: 229-311.
- Pennifold, M., & J. Davis, 2001. Macrofauna and nutrient cycling in the Swan River Estuary, Western Australia: experimental results. Hydrological Processes 15(13): 2537-2553.
- Petchey, O. L., K. Evans, I. Fishburn & K. Gaston, 2007. Low functional diversity and no redundancy in British avian assemblages. Journal of Animal Ecology 76: 977– 985.
- Potter, I. C., B. M. Chuwen, S. D. Hoeksema & M. Elliott, 2010. The concept of an estuary: a definition that incorporates systems which can become closed to the ocean and hypersaline. Estuarine, Coastal and Shelf Science 87: 497-500.
- Remane, A., 1934. Die Brackwasserfauna. Verhandlungen der Deutschen Zoologischer. Anzeiger 3: 34–74.
- Ricotta, C., & M. Moretti, 2011. CWM and Rao's quadratic diversity: a unified framework for functional ecology. Oecologia 167: 181e188
- Rios, E. C., 1985. Seashells of Brazil. In Seashells of Brazil. Museu Oceanográfico da Fundação Universidade do Rio Grande.

- Sales, N. S., T. L. P. Dias, A. Baeta & A. L. M. Pessanha, 2016. Dependence of juvenile reef fishes on semi-arid hypersaline estuary microhabitats as nurseries. Journal of fish biology 89(1): 661-679.
- Santana, R. M. C., M. Dolbeth, J. E. de Lucena Barbosa & J. Patrício, 2018. Narrowing the gap: Phytoplankton functional diversity in two disturbed tropical estuaries. Ecological Indicators 86: 81-93.
- Santos, W. M., R. M. S. Souza, E. S. de Souza, A. Q. de Almeida & A. C. D. Antonino, 2017. Variabilidade espacial da sazonalidade da chuva no semiárido brasileiro. Journal of Environmental Analysis and Progress 2(4): 368-376.
- Teske, P. R., & T. Wooldridge, 2001. A comparison of the macrobenthic faunas of permanently open and temporarily open/closed South African estuaries. Hydrobiologia 464(1-3): 227-243.
- Tunnell, J. W. Jr., J. Andrews, N. C. Barrea & F. Meretzsohn, 2010. Encyclopedia of Texas Seashells: Identification, Ecology, Distribution, and History. Texas: A&M University Press.
- Van der Linden, P., A. Marchini, M. Dolbeth, J. Patrício, H. Veríssimo & J. C. Marques, 2016. The performance of trait-based indices in an estuarine environment. Ecological Indicators 61: 378-389.
- Van der Linden, P., A. Marchini, C. J. Smith, M. Dolbeth, L. R. L. Simone, J. C. Marques, J. Molozzi, C. R. Medeiros & J. Patrício, 2017. Functional changes in polychaete and mollusc communities in two tropical estuaries. Estuarine, Coastal and Shelf Science 187: 62-73.
- Veech, J. A., K. S. Summerville, T. O. Crist & J. C. Gering, 2002. The additive partitioning of species diversity: recent revival of an old idea Oikos 99(1): 3-9.
- Veríssimo, H., J. Bremner, C. Garcia, J. Patrício, P. Van der Linden & J. C. Marques, 2012. Assessment of the subtidal macrobenthic community functioning of a temperate estuary following environmental restoration. Ecological Indicators 23: 312-322.
- Violle, C., M. L. Navas, D. Vile, E. Kazakou, C. Fortunel, I. Hummel & E. Garnier, 2007. Let the concept of trait be functional!. Oikos 116(5): 882-892.
- Webb, T. J., E. H. Tyler & P. J. Somerfield, 2009. Life history mediates large-scale population ecology in marine benthic taxa. Marine Ecology Progress Series 396: 293-306.

- Wilson, J. B., 2007. Trait-divergence assembly rules have been demonstrated: limiting similarity lives! A reply to Grime. Journal of Vegetation Science 18(3): 451-452.
- Zhong, X., B. Qiu & X. Liu, 2020. Functional diversity patterns of macrofauna in the adjacent waters of the Yangtze River Estuary. Marine Pollution Bulletin 154: 111032.

# Supplementary material



**Supplementary material I.** Observed (Obs) and expected (Exp) proportions of alpha and beta diversity of taxonomic and functional diversity of mollusc community in typical tropical (Mamanguape, Passos and Paraíba do Norte) and semi-arid (Tubarão, Galinhos and Casqueira) estuaries during the dry period.



**Supplementary material II.** Observed (Obs) and expected (Exp) proportions of alpha and beta diversity of taxonomic and functional diversity of mollusc community in typical tropical (Mamanguape, Passos and Paraíba do Norte) and semi-arid (Tubarão, Galinhos and Casqueira) estuaries during the rainy period.



**Supplementary material III.** Observed (Obs) and expected (Exp) proportions of alpha and beta diversity of taxonomic and functional diversity of polychaete community in typical tropical (Mamanguape, Passos and Paraíba do Norte) and semi-arid (Tubarão, Galinhos and Casqueira) estuaries during the dry period.



**Supplementary material IV.** Observed (Obs) and expected (Exp) proportions of alpha and beta diversity of taxonomic and functional diversity of polychaete community in typical tropical (Mamanguape, Passos and Paraíba do Norte) and semi-arid (Tubarão, Galinhos and Casqueira) estuaries during the rainy period.



**Supplementary material V.** Variation of community weighted mean (CWM) trait category of the mollusc and polychaete communities along the zones of the typical tropical estuaries (Mamanguape, Paraíba and Passos) during the dry period. The codes that indicate the categories of the functional traits are available in table 1.



**Supplementary material VI.** Variation of community weighted mean (CWM) trait category of the mollusc and polychaete communities along the zones of the typical tropical estuaries (Mamanguape, Paraíba and Passos) during the rainy period. The codes that indicate the categories of the functional traits are available in table 1.



**Supplementary material VII.** Variation of community weighted mean (CWM) trait category of the mollusc and polychaete communities along the zones of the semi-arid estuaries (Tubarão, Galinhos and Casqueira) during the dry period. The codes that indicate the categories of the functional traits are available in table 1.



**Supplementary material VIII.** Variation of community weighted mean (CWM) trait category of the mollusc and polychaete communities along the zones of the semi-arid estuaries (Tubarão, Galinhos and Casqueira) during the rainy period. The codes that indicate the categories of the functional traits are available in table 1.

# Saline gradient drives functional nestedness of polychaete communities in tropical estuaries

Este manuscrito está formatado segundo as normas da revista *Estuarine*, *Coastal and Shelf Sciense* (A1) o qual está publicado. As normas da revista estão disponiveis em: https://www.elsevier.com/journals/estuarinecoastal-and-shelf-science/0272-714/guidefor-authors

# 4 SALINE GRADIENT DRIVES FUNCTIONAL NESTEDNESS OF POLYCHAETE COMMUNITIES IN TROPICAL ESTUARIES

Carlinda Raílly Medeiros<sup>a\*</sup>, Franciely Ferreira Paiva<sup>b</sup>, Raphael Ligeiro<sup>c</sup>, Joseline Molozzi<sup>d</sup>, Adriano Sanches Melo<sup>e</sup>

<sup>a</sup> Programa de Pós-Graduação em Ecologia, Universidade Federal do Pará, Belém, Pará, Brazil. e-mail: carlindarailly@gmail.com

<sup>b</sup> Programa de Pós-Graduação em Ecologia e Conservação, Universidade Estadual da Paraíba, Campina Grande, Paraíba, Brazil. e-mail: fran.paiva@outlook.com.br

<sup>c</sup> Instituto de Ciências Biológicas/Programa de Pós-Graduação em Ecologia,
 Universidade Federal do Pará, Belém, Pará, Brazil. e-mail: ligeirobio@gmail.com

<sup>d</sup> Departamento de Biologia/Programa de Pós-Graduação em Ecologia e Conservação, Universidade Estadual da Paraíba, Campina Grande, Paraíba, Brazil. e-mail: jmolozzi@gmail.com

<sup>e</sup> Departamento de Ecologia, IB, Universidade Federal do Rio Grande do Sul, Porto Alegre, Rio Grande do Sul, Brazil. e-mail: asm.adrimelo@gmail.com

\*Corresponding author: carlindarailly@gmail.com

# Graphical abstract



#### ABSTRACT

Estuarine environmental gradients strong drivers structuring aquatic are metacommunities and may cause an orderly loss or gain of species across sites. Locations with milder environmental conditions may allow the establishment of different species with different functional traits, while stressful sites may restrict the occurrence of a reduced set of species with specific functional traits. This can generate a functional nestedness pattern, where the sets of functional traits present at sites with low functional diversity are subsets of the functional traits present at sites with higher functional diversity. In this study, we evaluated the functional nestedness of polychaete communities along salinity gradients of tropical estuaries, and the effects of seasonal periods on the distribution pattern. Two tropical estuarine ecosystems (Mamanguape and Paraíba do Norte) were sampled for two years. Three functional characteristics were considered due to their potential to reflect the species responses to the salinity gradient: maximum body size, life span and fecundity. Functional nestedness was estimated with the traitNODF metric. Subsequently, we used a permutation test to assess whether the nestedness observed along the salinity gradient was distinct from the expected at random. Our results demonstrated that the polychaete communities presented a tendency to functional nestedness along the salinity gradient of estuaries, with observed statistics higher than expected in six of the eight tests performed (2 estuaries \* 2 years \* 2 seasons). Therefore, the functional diversity of polychaete genera present in the low salinity sites in general were nested subsets of the diversity at high salinity sites. Our results suggest that salinity acted as a strong environmental filter in estuarine ecosystems, causing an orderly loss in the functional characteristics of polychaete genera along the longitudinal extension of the estuaries. Our results advance in the understanding on how environmental gradients structure polychaete communities and can support future studies aimed to develop concrete conservation strategies for estuarine ecosystems located throughout the world.

Key-words: Biological traits, salinity gradient, benthic macrofauna, estuarine dynamics
#### 4.1 INTRODUCTION

Several factors may drive the organization of metacommunities (e.g., environmental filtering and dispersion limitation) (Leibold et al., 2004; Heino et al., 2015). In transition ecosystems with strong environmental gradients, the establishment of different longitudinal abiotic conditions can cause environmental filtering to exercise greater relative importance than dispersal limitation and interactions between species in the assembly of communities (Alves et al., 2020). In this situation, only species that have functional attributes to persist under specific environmental conditions are selected at each location (Kraft et al., 2015).

The interface condition of estuaries between continental and marine ecosystems favors gradual environmental changes along their longitudinal dimension, especially in salinity levels (Quinlan and Phlips, 2007; Telesh and Khlebovich, 2010). The salinity gradient in estuaries makes these ecosystems highly spatially and temporally variable, shaping the biodiversity of their communities (Attrill and Rundle, 2002; Elliott and Quintino, 2007; Telesh et al., 2013). The existence of longitudinal patterns in the distribution of benthic macroinvertebrate diversity of estuaries mediated by the saline conditions is well documented in the literature, considering mainly taxonomic data (e.g., Remane, 1934; Telesh et al., 2013). These studies have observed a decrease in species richness and change in species composition as the estuarine salinity decreases (e.g., Barros et al., 2014; Medeiros et al., 2016).

The occurrence of species along a gradient is closely linked to their biological and ecological traits, which make them tolerant to a limited range of environmental conditions. The estuarine benthic macrofauna is predominantly marine and the areas of lower salinity in estuaries constitute a physiological barrier for species (e.g., polychaete communities), being a natural stress (Elliott and Quintino, 2007; Telesh and Khlebovich,

2010) for those that do not have functional attributes to persist in these conditions (Darr et al., 2014). Considering marine species, the mildest locations of the salinity gradient (i.e., locations with high salinity, closer to the sea) may allow the establishment of species with different functional traits, while stressful locations (low salinity) restrict the occurrence of marine species in locations closer to the continental drainage. In this case, the species that make up the community in stressful locations tend to have specific categories of functional traits, that is, small size, short life span, and high reproduction (Odum, 1985; Llodra, 2002). These species are recognized as strategists and tolerant species to cope with environmental stresses because they allocate energy to strategies that maintain their survival and reproduction (Odum, 1985; Llodra, 2002). Although the persistence of strategist species has been mainly related to stresses of anthropic origin, Elliott and Quintino (2007) suggested that this can be extended to estuarine environments, where natural environmental stress occurs mainly due to variations in salinity. This can generate a functional nestedness gradient, where the sets of functional traits of species present at stressful sites, containing lower functional diversity, are subsets of the functional traits present at sites with higher functional diversity (Bender et al., 2017). In this case, nestedness occurs due to the persistence of species adapted to stressful environmental conditions throughout the ecosystem (Gutiérrez-Cánovas et al., 2013).

The differences of rainfall between seasonal periods and the influence of the tides change the salinity threshold longitudinally in the estuaries. In periods of high rainfall, strong continental drainage into the estuary favors a decrease in water salinity (Medeiros et al., 2020). During dry periods estuaries are subjected to a greater influence of saline incursion and higher evaporation of water due to higher air temperatures. These seasonal climatic conditions affect environmental conditions across estuaries and make certain salinity levels inhospitable for species that lack the ability to regulate internal ion concentrations. Consequently, the structure of estuarine communities also varies throughout the year, due to changes in the saline gradient (Gobler et al., 2005; Netto et al., 2012).

Previous studies have assessed taxonomic nestedness of benthic macrofauna communities in tropical and temperate estuaries using dissimilarity indices (e.g., Barros et al., 2014; Medeiros et al., 2016; Menegotto et al., 2019). In estuaries subject to high intensities of anthropic influences, Barros et al. (2014) and Medeiros et al. (2016) observed that the benthic macroinvertebrate communities tend to present nestedness. Menegotto et al. (2019) identified that the sediment composition in smaller spatial scales generated a taxonomic nestedness of the benthic macrofauna. However, depending on the objectives of the study, taxonomic data may be less explanatory if environment selects the species not for their identity but for their functional traits (Melo et al., 2014). When only taxonomic composition is taken into account, species are considered functionally equivalent to each other, which are very unlikely (Melo et al., 2014). Thus, considering taxonomic and functional aspects simultaneously can provide more refined and complementary answers on the structuring of communities.

Studies evaluating functional nestedness are recent and usually involve island or fragments and their connection to the regional species pool. For example, Melo et al. (2014) identified functional nestedness of Caribbean bats in relation to the size of oceanic islands, while Bender et al. (2017) detected the same pattern in fish assemblages considering the area and isolation of tropical reefs. Also, there are records of functional nestedness of birds in relation to forest fragment area (Matthews et al., 2015), and for climbing plant assemblages in relation to the size and area of the tree vegetation islands in a grassland matrix (Seger et al., 2017). Nonetheless, functional nestedness records on environmental gradients (not area or degree of isolation) seems to be rare.

Polychaetes have been used widely as a biological model in several ecological studies in estuarine ecosystems due to their high species richness and occurrence under various environmental conditions, reflecting general patterns of the estuarine benthic macrofauna (Olsgard and Somerfield, 2000; Schüller et al., 2009). Polychaetes present traits (e.g., are relatively sedentary organisms and have life cycles that can last from weeks to years) (Giangrande, 1997), which make them sensitive to the environmental conditions of the habitats (Del-Pilar-Ruso et al., 2009).

In this study, we evaluated the functional nestedness of polychaete communities along salinity gradients of tropical estuaries and the effects of seasonal periods on this pattern. Our hypotheses were i) that polychaete communities in sites farther from the ocean (more stressful sites) are taxonomically and functionally nested in relation to those closer to the ocean (milder salinity conditions) (Fig. 1), and ii) that the degree of nestedness varies throughout the year, with larger effect sizes during the rainy season. We expect to observe higher functional nestedness in the rainy season because in this seasonal period the salinity of the upstream zones decreases due to greater continental drainage in this period, making the salinity levels more stressful for polychaetes, mostly adapted to higher levels of salinity. This would result in a restricted set of strategist polychaetes in these zones, with a gradual increase of organisms towards the estuarine zones of greater salinity. Joint assessment of taxonomic and functional nestedness patterns can provide a broader and more accurate understanding of the mechanisms that drive community assembly in estuarine ecosystems, thereby allowing for more effective management and conservation measures.



**Fig. 1**. Representation of the hypothesis tested in this study. The salinity gradient of the estuaries generates taxonomic nestedness (represented by the different body shapes of the organisms) and functional nestedness (represented by the different colors of the organisms) of the polychaete communities.

# 4.2 MATERIAL AND METHODS

# 4.2.1 Study area

We studied two estuaries, Paraíba do Norte (6°54'14" - 7°07'36"S; 34°58'16" -34°49'31"W) e Mamanguape (6°43'02" - 6°51'54"S; 35°67'46" - 34°54'04"W) (Fig. 2). They are located in the tropical region of Northeastern Brazil, which is characterized by a hot and humid tropical climate of type "As" (Alvares et al., 2013). The average annual rainfall of the region is 1200 mm and has two well defined climatic periods: dry and rainy. The period of greatest rainfall occurs from June to August and the dry one between December and March (CPTEC, 2018). The intermediate months to these two seasonal periods have transitional climatic conditions.



Fig. 2. Locations of the Paraíba do Norte (A) and Mamanguape (B) estuaries, located in Paraíba State, Brazil.

The Paraíba do Norte estuary is approximately 3012 ha (Santana et al., 2018), about 22 km long and surrounded by a population of nearly 1,100,000 inhabitants. It receives direct influence from the Atlantic Ocean due to its free connection to the sea. The Mamanguape estuary extends over 690 ha (Santana et al., 2018), with a length of 24 km. A population of about 66,000 inhabitants resides near the estuary (Van der Linden et al., 2017). At the mouth of the estuary, parallel to the shoreline, a reef barrier extends 8.5 km in length (Santana et al., 2018). The Mamanguape estuary is located in an environmental protection area and has well-preserved mangrove areas (Santana et al., 2018). Despite this, shrimp farms and the cultivation of sugarcane are present in areas close to this ecosystem (Van der Linden et al., 2017; Medeiros et al., 2016). The Paraíba do Norte estuary is located in an urbanized region, which exerts potential anthropic

activities in this ecosystem (e.g., leisure, fishing, disposal of domestic and industrial waste, sugarcane cultivation) (Van der Linden et al., 2017).

# 4.2.2 Saline gradient and sample design

Samples were collected in two years, sampling two periods of drought (in 2013 and 2017) and two periods of rain (in 2014 and 2016) in order to evaluate how climatic variation of the region shapes the estuarine dynamics and benthic community structure. We selected 11 sampling sites in Mamanguape and 12 sampling sites in Paraíba do Norte estuary, which reflect the longitudinal environmental changes in the estuaries, mainly in terms of salinity (Fig. 2). Although other factors also vary along the estuaries (e.g., sediment composition), those variations do not occur progressively and predictably like salinity. For this reason, only salinity was considered in this study. The sites were sampled from the continental drainage towards the sea. The salinity at each sampling site was estimated using a salinity refractometer, and results varied widely among sites (Table 1). We obtained three sample units at each site and later combined the sample units for data analyses.

		2013-	2014	2016-2017					
	Dry (2	013)	Rainy (2014)		Rainy (2	016)	Dry (2017)		
Sites	Mamanguape	Paraíba	Mamanguape	Paraíba	Mamanguape	Paraíba	Mamanguape	Paraíba	
1	14	3	0	1	8	3	10	10	
2	15	6	0	1	5	6	17	15	
3	16	8	0	3	6	14	19	20	
4	19	9	1	6	14	17	25	20	
5	21	10	4	8	14	19	24	23	
6	22	12	5	10	16	21	25	25	
7	29	21	12	17	24	28	26	28	
8	30	21	14	18	25	30	30	28	
9	30	20	14	20	25	34	31	29	
10	36	34	36	28	30	35	40	35	
11	36	35	32	28	39	35	40	36	
12	-	35	-	33	-	36	-	38	

**Table 1.** Salinity at sampling sites of the Paraíba do Norte and Mamanguape estuaries during the dry and rainy periods in the two years of study. Sites are ordered from the upstream (continental drainage) to the downstream (near the sea) portions of the estuaries.

# 4.2.3 Field sampling

The polychaete communities were sampled during low tide and in the subtidal region with a van Veen dredge (area of  $0.1 \text{ m}^2$  in 2013 and 2014 and an area of  $0.05 \text{ m}^2$  in 2016 and 2017). Due to the different areas of the samplers, the results of the taxonomic composition of the polychaete communities were represented in terms of density (number of individuals/area). The sampled sediment was washed *in situ* in 0.5 mm mesh sieves. In the laboratory, the polychaetes were selected and preserved in 70% alcohol. All organisms were identified at the taxonomic level of genera using specialized taxonomic keys (Amaral and Nonato, 1996; Amaral et al., 2006).

# 4.2.4 Functional traits

Three functional traits were selected based on the literature and each one presented three levels (Table 2): maximum body size, life span, and fecundity. These functional traits are recognized as important for strategists and tolerant species to cope with environmental stresses (Odum, 1985; Llodra, 2002), and have been evaluated (Darr et al., 2014) and reported (Elliott and Quintino 2007) as meaningful for the evaluation of estuarine salinity gradients (Table 2). Information of the functional traits of polychaetes were obtained from online databases MarLIN (MarLIN, 2006) and Polytraits (Faulwetter et al., 2014) and in published papers (Van der Linden et al., 2017).

Table	2.	Functional	traits	of	the	polychaete	communities	with	their	respective	categories	and	the
import	anc	e of each ch	iaractei	risti	c in	relation to th	ne salinity grad	lient.					

Traits	Categories	Importance
Maximum body size	Small (<21 mm) Medium (21-100 mm) Large (>100 mm)	Determinant of general life history and the structuring of trophic interactions (Webb et al., 2009). Small species are more adapted to areas with low salinity (Darr et al., 2014).
Life span	Short (<1 year) Medium (1-3 years) Long (>3 years)	Reflects the movement of matter in the benthic system (Veríssimo et al., 2012). Short-lived organisms are better adapted to areas with low salinity (Darr et al., 2014).
Fecundity	Low (1-2500 eggs) Medium (2500-100,000 eggs) High (>100,000 eggs)	Characteristic that indicates population growth potential. Species with high fecundity are favored under environmental stress (e.g., areas with low salinity) (Llodra, 2002; Van der Linden et al., 2017).

To the species were assigned values that ranged from 1 to 3 in relation to body size, corresponding to the categories "small", "medium" and "large" and for fecundity the values from 1 to 4 that represented fecundity "low", "medium", "low/medium" and "high", respectively. For life span, values 1, 3 and 5 were assigned to taxa that had exclusively "short", "medium", and "long" life span. The taxa that had life spans that encompassed more than one category were assigned values 2 and 4, which represented the organisms with short to medium or medium to long life spans, respectively.

# 4.2.5 Data analysis

We used the treeNODF metric to evaluate the functional nestedness of the estuarine polychaete communities along the salinity gradients in the different seasonal periods. This metric evaluates nestedness by considering the resemblance among species in terms of functional traits (traitNODF) or phylogenetic relatedness (phyloNODF) (Melo et al., 2014). TreeNODF is a direct extension of the NODF index (*Nestedness Based on Overlap and Decreasing Fill*; Almeida-Neto et al., 2008), which is based on the taxonomic composition of species. Therefore, in NODF, the underlying diversity measure is species richness. In the other hand, in traitNODF, the functional diversity used is given by the sum of the branch lengths of tree-like objects that unites species in a community (e.g., a functional dendrogram; Petchey and Gaston, 2002) (Melo et al., 2014). The metric traitNODF has two components: S.fraction corresponds to nestedness in terms of species composition, while topoNODF corresponds to the proportion of traitNODF value that is due to functional similarity of species or functional tree topology (Melo et al., 2014).

The functional similarity between the polychaete genera of each estuary and at each seasonal period was estimated from dendrograms obtained with the functional traits of the genera. Dendrograms were obtained using the Gower distance and UPGMA (*Unweighted Pair Group Method with Arithmetic mean*; Petchey and Gaston, 2002) clustering algorithm. Functional nestedness (traitNODF) is calculated in two steps. In the first step, for each pair of sites it is evaluated whether the functional diversity of the supposedly species-richer community (sites with higher salinity) is in fact greater than the functional diversity of the supposedly species-poorer community (sites with lower salinity). If not, nestedness is zero. If so, nestedness corresponds to the proportion of the branches present in the functionally-poorer community that are also present in the richer community (Melo et al., 2014). For each comparison, the maximum traitNODF value is 100 and occurs when the functional diversity of the poorer community is a perfect subset

of the community with higher functional diversity (Melo et al., 2014). Following this procedure, one nestedness value is generated for each pair of sites at each estuary. In the second step, traitNODF for each estuary is then obtained calculating the average nestedness between all pair of sites (Melo et al., 2014).

To test our hypothesis that communities in low salinity locations are nested in those with higher salinity we constructed matrices of presence or absence of polychaete genera (columns) by sites (rows). The ordering of the rows was given by decreasing of salinity, that is, from downstream to upstream sites. This ordering determined the pairwise comparisons of the supposedly functionally-richer sites (those closest to the ocean) and the functionally-poorer ones (those farthest to the ocean). Salinity values in estuaries are highly dynamic throughout the day, and due to the impossibility of taking salinity measurements at all sampled sites simultaneously, we used the position of the sampling sites in the longitudinal gradient as a salinity proxy. A matrix row permutation test was used to assess whether the observed nestedness was greater than expected in a situation where polychaete communities were randomly distributed along the gradient. Species composition and functional traits within communities were not randomized. The randomization test based on permutation of rows is indicated in cases where sites are ordered according to an a priori hypothesis (in our case, which the saline gradient drives the taxonomic and functional nestedness of polychaete communities). This ordering of the matrix accordingly to an independent factor is not possible using the dissimilarity metric popularized by Baselga (2010) that assess nestedness or, more properly, species richness differences (Almeida-Neto et al., 2012).

We carried eight tests, one for each combination of estuary, season and year (2 \* 2 \* 2 = 8). Sampling effort differed between years (0.1 m<sup>2</sup> in 2013 and 2014 and 0.05 m<sup>2</sup> in 2016 and 2017). However, analyses were done separately for each dataset and thus

comparisons included pairs of samples obtained with the same effort. The tests were performed considering 9999 permutations. TraitNODF analyses were performed in the R environment using the 'treeNodf' function of the 'CommEcol' package (Melo, 2013).

#### 4.3 RESULTS

# 4.3.1 Taxonomic composition of the polychaete communities

Samples included 9916 individuals of the two estuaries during all four sampling periods. In the Mamanguape estuary, the polychaete community presented an average density of  $27.33 \pm 22.69$  individuals/m<sup>2</sup> in the rainy season and  $72.32 \pm 121.22$  individuals/m<sup>2</sup> in the dry season of the first year of collection (2013/2014). In the second year of collection (2016/2017), an average density of  $51.96 \pm 48.47$  individuals/m<sup>2</sup> was sampled in the rainy season and  $41.48 \pm 47.74$  individuals/m<sup>2</sup> in the dry season. The genera that presented higher densities in the Mamanguape estuary were *Lumbrineris* (27.06%), *Spiochaetopterus* (16.05%) and *Kinbergonuphis* (13.07%) in the 2014 rainy season and *Laeonereis* (81.11%), *Timarete* (5.75%) and *Armandia* (2.14%) in the dry period of 2013 (Fig. 3). *Laeonereis* (47.70%), *Lumbrineris* (31.31%) and *Mediomastus* (4.97%) presented higher densities in the 2016 rainy season and *Laeonereis* (45.48%), *Lumbrineris* (24.38%) and *Glycinde* (20.55%) in the 2017 dry season (Fig. 3).



**Fig. 3**. Density (individuals/m<sup>2</sup>) of polychaete genera at the Mamanguape estuary sampling sites during the rainy (A and C) and dry (B and D) periods in the first 2014/2013 (A and B) and second 2016/2017 (C and D) year of collection. The polychaete genera were ordered on the X axis according to their occurrence along the salinity gradient.

The polychaete community of the Paraiba do Norte estuary presented an average density of 27.02  $\pm$  20.18 individuals/m<sup>2</sup> in the rainy season and 58.41  $\pm$  64.71 individuals/m<sup>2</sup> in the dry season, both seasonal periods of the first year of collection (2013/2014). In the second year of collection (2016/2017), the average density of the polychaete community sampled in the Paraiba do Norte estuary was 25.04 individuals/m<sup>2</sup>  $\pm$  27.30 in the rainy season and 20.44 individuals/m<sup>2</sup>  $\pm$  27.29 in the dry season. The most representative polychaete genera in the first year of collection were *Laeonereis* (38.45%), *Heteromastus* (11.31%) and *Kinbergonuphis* (4.87%) in the 2014 rainy season and *Laeonereis* (48.99%), *Leiocapitella* (4.21%) and *Sabellaria* (4.05%) in the 2013 dry season (Fig. 4). In the second year of collection, *Laeonereis* (12.78%), *Heteromastus* (10.68%) and *Lumbrineris* (25.36%), *Sigambra* (10.14%) and *Acromegalomma* (8.69%) were the most representative genera (Fig. 4). No specimen was found in samples of sites 3 and 7 of the Paraíba do Norte estuary in the dry period of the second year of collection (Fig. 4D).



**Fig. 4.** Density (individuals/ $m^2$ ) of polychaete genera at the Paraiba do Norte estuary sampling sites during the rainy (A and C) and dry (B and D) periods in the first 2014/2013 (A and B) and second 2016/2017 (C and D) year of collection. The polychaete genera were ordered on the X axis according to their occurrence along the salinity gradient.

### 4.3.2 Functional diversity of the polychaete communities

The polychaete community showed a tendency of increase in the number of categories of functional traits along the salinity gradient of the Mamanguape and Paraiba do Norte estuaries, although a seasonal pattern was not observed (Figs 5 and 6). Overall, a restricted set of categories of functional traits present in the sites with highest salinity were found in the sites closest to the continental drainage (Figs 5 and 6).

In the Mamanguape estuary, the functional traits of polychaete genera present in the lowest salinity sites was similar to the highest salinity sites for the functional characteristics maximum body size (in the dry period of 2013 and of the rainy of 2017; Figs 5A and 5B), life span (in the dry period of 2017; Fig. 5D), and fecundity (in the dry period of 2013; Fig. 5E). In the Paraiba do Norte estuary, the same occurred only for the functional trait maximum body size, and fecundity, in the dry period of 2013 (Fig. 6A) and rainy period of 2016 (Fig. 6F), respectively.



**Fig. 5.** Percentage (%) of the categories of the maximum body size (A and B), life span (C and D) and fecundity (E and F) traits of the polychaetes genera along the salinity gradient of the Mamanguape estuary in the first (A, C and E) and second (B, D and F) years of collection.



**Fig. 6.** Percentage (%) of the categories of the maximum body size (A and B), life span (C and D) and fecundity (E and F) traits of the polychaetes genera along the salinity gradient of the Paraiba do Norte estuary in the first (A, C and E) and second (B, D and F) years of collection.

#### 4.3.3. Functional nestedness of the polychaete communities

The polychaete communities showed a tendency to be functionally nested along the salinity gradient of the estuaries (Table 3). The functional diversity of polychaete genera present in the lower salinity sites tended to be subsets of the higher salinity sites. Six out of the eight tests performed (2 estuaries \* 2 times of the year \* 2 years of study) indicated a functional nestedness greater than the expected by chance (Table 3). The two non-significant tests refer to the Mamanguape estuary during the dry period of 2017 and to the Paraiba do Norte estuary during the rainy season of 2016 (Table 3). For the latter case, although the overall traitNODF was not significant (p = 0.080), its topoNODF component was higher than the expected by chance (p = 0.027).

**Table 3.** Functional nestedness analysis of the polychaete communities in relation to the salinity gradient of the Paraíba do Norte and Mamanguape estuaries partitioned into their components S.fraction (nestedness in relation to community composition) and topoNODF (nestedness in relation to tree topology). Mean = average of the values obtained from the null distribution (9999 permutations). SD = Null distribution standard deviation. Z = Effect Size ([Observed– Mean]/SD). Negative effect sizes (Z-scores) indicate that observed values were smaller than expected at random.

	Mamanguape										
		Dry									
Metric	Observed	Mean	SD	Ζ	Р	Observed	Mean	SD	Ζ	Р	
	2014					2013					
traitNODF	49.87	33.60	8.56	1.90	0.027	60.22	39.11	10.17	2.07	0.018	
S.fraction	5.37	9.50	3.60	-1.15	0.860	29.01	21.06	6.13	1.30	0.103	
topoNODF	44.50	24.10	7.44	2.74	< 0.001	31.21	18.05	5.59	2.35	0.004	
			20	16		2017					
traitNODF	53.83	35.88	9.20	1.95	0.023	26.87	30.77	9.19	-0.42	0.659	
S.fraction	20.90	17.44	4.66	0.74	0.241	15.76	14.01	4.51	0.39	0.357	
topoNODF	32.93	18.44	6.11	2.37	0.006	11.11	16.76	5.23	-1.08	0.852	
	Paraíba do Norte										
		Dry									
Metric	Observed	Mean	SD	Z	Р	Observed	Mean	SD	Ζ	Р	
			2013								
traitNODF	80.49	44.71	10.62	3.37	< 0.001	67.28	41.31	9.95	2.61	0.003	
S.fraction	58.09	32.44	7.67	3.34	< 0.001	40.85	25.72	6.81	2.22	0.009	
topoNODF	22.40	12.27	4.23	2.39	0.001	26.43	15.59	4.13	2.62	0.002	
			2016					2017			
traitNODF	52.89	39.84	9.30	1.40	0.080	64.98	35.55	9.58	3.07	< 0.001	
S.fraction	30.32	24.75	6.14	0.91	0.192	40.27	21.79	5.81	3.18	< 0.001	
topoNODF	22.57	15.09	4.00	1.86	0.028	24.71	13.76	4.55	2.40	0.003	

In the Mamanguape estuary, when traitNODF values were significant, only the functional composition (topoNODF) of polychaete genera was significantly nested, with larger effect sizes (Table 3). In the Paraiba do Norte estuary, the taxonomic (S.fraction) and functional (topoNODF) composition of the polychaete communities were significantly nested (Table 3).

## **4 DISCUSSION**

The salinity gradient drove the categories of functional traits of the polychaete community of the tropical estuaries studied, corroborating our first hypothesis. The categories of functional traits of the upstream areas (lower salinity zones) generally were nested subsets of the functional traits of the downstream sites (higher salinity zones). When traitNODF was partitioned into its components, in the Mamanguape estuary the values of the topoNODF were higher than those of the S.fraction. In the Paraíba do Norte estuary, both components of traitNODF (S.fraction and topoNODF) were similar. Contrary to our second hypothesis, we did not observe larger effect sizes during the rainy periods.

Several studies have shown that salinity acts as an environmental filter by selecting the species composition according to the salinity levels (Remane, 1934; Gilberto et al., 2007; Telesh and Khlebovich, 2010; Menegotto et al., 2019). Our results showed that the salinity gradient of tropical estuaries not only selected species longitudinally (in the Paraíba do Norte estuary), but also caused a non-random loss of functional traits of polychaete genera. Even when S.fraction values were not significant (Mamanguape estuary) functional nestedness was higher than expected by chance. Thus, our results demonstrated that the functional distribution (topoNODF values) of polychaetes along the studied estuaries was more strongly structured by the salinity gradient than the taxonomic distribution (S.fraction values). The functional nestedness observed in the Paraíba do Norte and Mamanguape estuaries is supported by the habitat templet concept (Southwood, 1977), which predicts that throughout evolutionary history, habitat conditions shape the functional traits of species to ensure its persistence and reproductive success. In this sense, a set of species with adequate functional traits persist in the environment and when stressful environmental conditions begin to emerge, the less adapted species are lost. Thus, only species with functional traits that confer abiotic

tolerance can survive, develop and reproduce in the environment (Richmond and Woodin, 1999).

Our hypotheses dealt with nestedness and we showed that polychaete assemblages in areas far from the ocean presented not only reduced functional diversity but that this diversity was a subset of that present in areas closer to the ocean. This result does not indicate that turnover was unimportant. In fact, both nestedness and turnover are usually present in gradients, although one of them may be preponderant (Baselga 2010). Indeed, in a previous study in the two estuaries studied here, Medeiros et al. (2016) partitioned the beta diversity of a larger set of organisms (mollusks and dipterans in addition to polychaetes) through a dissimilarity index and found communities presented important turnover in the estuaries. It is important to note, however, that Medeiros et al. (2016) considered other communities in addition to polychaetes and it is possible that part of their overall result were produced by opposing responses of the organisms, for instance, with polychaetes presenting higher functional diversity toward the ocean and Diptera

Our results showed that only a set of polychaete genera with few categories of functional traits were observed in the estuarine areas with lower salinity. This result was also observed by Van der Linden et al. (2017), who assessed the functional diversity of polychaetes and mollusks along spatial gradients, using a larger set of functional traits. This suggests that in these areas the polychaete genera present similar functional traits and, consequently, the communities share a large proportion of the branch length of the functional dendrogram (Matthews et al., 2015). This low functional diversity can be explained by the fact that the energy expenditure for the individuals to regulate their internal ion concentrations and to perform the osmoregulation can be very costly (Rivera-Ingraham and Lignot, 2017). Additionally, salinity stress can cause other physiological

changes, such as altering metabolic rates and causing changes in oxygen consumption (Richmond and Woodin, 1999). The greatest diversity of categories of functional traits found in higher salinity areas can be explained by the appropriate salinity conditions for polychaetes to develop their vital activities and persist in the environment.

Our results did not show a trend in the variation of effect sizes between dry and rainy periods, as we hypothesized. Recently, Francisco and Netto (2020) showed that temporal environmental variations altered the hydrodynamics estuaries and structured the benthic communities. When considering the functional nestedness of polychaete communities, our results showed that the salinity gradient drove nested patterns throughout all the year, regardless of the seasonal period analyzed.

Although functional nestedness was identified in the tropical estuaries studied, the distribution of the categories of functional traits across the estuaries did not show a clear pattern. As suggested by Medeiros et al. (2016), some individuals from the benthic macrofauna may be found in certain salinity zones not because the habitat is suitable for their persistence but because the dynamics of the ecosystem may have caused a passive dispersal of these organisms. Thus, the absence of a strong pattern may be related to the high estuarine dynamics and spatial variability, since the salinity values changed between the two estuaries and between sampling periods. Therefore, our results suggest that, when functional nestedness in environmental gradients (not area or isolation) is evaluated, the dynamics of the ecosystem directly influence the observed patterns. Other studies have also highlighted the difficulty of identifying patterns and isolate factors that shape the distribution of benthic macrofauna in estuarine ecosystems due to their high spatial and temporal variability (e.g., Elliott and Quintino, 2007; Darr et al., 2014). Assessing the functional composition of benthic macroinvertebrates along salinity gradients, Darr et al. (2014) also recognized that, in addition to salinity, other factors also vary across estuaries

(e.g., sediment composition), but that these variations are not as gradual and predictable as salinity.

In this study, we considered only the salinity gradient of the estuaries. Thus, future studies should investigate the functional nestedness of the polychaete community along other gradients, including gradients of anthropogenic stress. Understanding nested patterns in relation to anthropogenic stress would help to understand whether these activities cause the formation of species subsets, as occurred in the case of the salinity gradient. These studies would fill an existing knowledge gap on the effects of anthropogenic activities on the functional distribution patterns of estuarine communities.

In conclusion, salinity acted as a determining factor of the functional nestedness of the polychaete community. In the lower salinity sites, the polychaete community presented sets of functional traits that generally were nested subsets of the higher salinity zones, where a greater range of categories of functional traits was observed. Our results advance in the understanding on how environmental gradients structure polychaete communities of tropical estuaries and can support future studies aimed at the development of concrete conservation strategies for these ecosystems (e.g., prioritize the protection of areas with higher salinity). The salinity gradient was a stronger environmental filter for functional diversity than for taxonomic diversity. Therefore, effective conservation policies for estuarine ecosystems worldwide should prioritize functional diversity as an ecological indicator.

### Acknowledgment

This study was financed in part by the Coordenação de Aperfeiçoamento de Pessoal de Nível Superior - Brasil (CAPES) - Finance Code 001 (PhD scholarship to CRM). JM and ASM received Productivity Research Scholarship (processes 302393/2017-0 and

307587/2017-7, respectively) from Conselho Nacional de Desenvolvimento Científico e Tecnológico (CNPq). The authors thank Prof. Dr. Paulo Lana for his expert assistance in polychaete identification and Dr. Saulo Vital for the elaboration of the map. André Menegotto provided useful suggestions in the manuscript.

#### **4.5 REFERENCES**

- Almeida-Neto, M., Guimaraes, P., Guimarães Jr, P.R., Loyola, R.D., Ulrich, W., 2008. A consistent metric for nestedness analysis in ecological systems: reconciling concept and measurement. Oikos, 117(8), 1227-1239. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1111/j.0030-1299.2008.16644.x.
- Almeida-Neto, M., Frensel, D.M.B., Ulrich, W., 2012. Rethinking the relationship between nestedness and beta diversity: a comment on Baselga (2010). Global Ecology and Biogeography, 21(7), 772-777. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1466-8238.2011.00709.x
- Alvares, C.A., Stape, J.L., Sentelhas, P.C., de Moraes, G., Leonardo, J., Sparovek, G., 2013. Köppen's climate classification map for Brazil. Meteorologische Zeitschrift, 22(6), 711-728. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1127/0941-2948/2013/0507.
- Alves, A.T., Petsch, D.K., Barros, F., 2020. Drivers of benthic metacommunity structure along tropical estuaries. Scientific Reports, 10(1), 1-12. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-020-58631-1.
- Amaral, A.C.Z., Nonato, E.F., 1996. Annelida Polychaeta: características, glossário e chaves para famílias e gêneros da costa brasileira. Editora da UNICAMP.
- Amaral, A.C.Z., Nallin, S.A.H., Steiner, T.M., Forroni, T.O., Filho, D.G., 2006. Catálogo das espécies de Annelida Polychaeta do Brasil. Catálogo das espécies dos Annelida Polychaeta do Brasil.
- Attrill, M.J., Rundle, S.D., 2002. Ecotone or ecocline: ecological boundaries in estuaries. Estuarine, Coastal and Shelf Science, 55(6), 929-936. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1006/ecss.2002.1036.

- Baselga, A., 2010. Partitioning the turnover and nestedness components of beta diversity. Global ecology and biogeography, 19(1), 134-143. DOI: 10.1111/j.1466-8238.2009.00490.x
- Barros, F., Blanchet, H., Hammerstrom, K., Sauriau, P.G., Oliver, J., 2014. A framework for investigating general patterns of benthic β-diversity along estuaries. Estuarine, Coastal and Shelf Science, 149, 223-231. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecss.2014.08.025.
- Bender, M.G., Leprieur, F., Mouillot, D., Kulbicki, M., Parravicini, V., Pie, M.R., Barneche, D.R., Oliveira-Santos, L.G.R., Floeter, S.R., 2017. Isolation drives taxonomic and functional nestedness in tropical reef fish faunas. Ecography, 40(3), 425-435. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1111/ecog.02293.
- CPTEC-Centro de Previsão de Tempo e Estudos Climáticos, 2018. Available: http://clima1.cptec.inpe.br/estacoes/.
- Darr, A., Gogina, M., Zettler, M.L., 2014. Functional changes in benthic communities along a salinity gradient–a western Baltic case study. Journal of Sea Research, 85, 315-324. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.seares.2013.06.003.
- Del-Pilar-Ruso, Y., De-La-Ossa-Carretero, J.A., Loya-Fernandez, A., Ferrero-Vicente, L.M., Gimenez-Casalduero, F., 2009. Assessment of soft-bottom Polychaeta assemblage affected by a spatial confluence of impacts: Sewage and brine discharges. Marine pollution bulletin, 58(5), 776-782. DOI: 10.1016/j.marpolbul.2009.03.002
- Elliott, M., Quintino, V., 2007. The estuarine quality paradox, environmental homeostasis and the difficulty of detecting anthropogenic stress in naturally stressed areas. Marine pollution bulletin, 54(6), 640-645. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.marpolbul.2007.02.003.
- Faulwetter, S., Markantonatou, V., Pavloudi, C., Papageorgiou, N., Keklikoglou, K., Chatzinikolaou, E., Pafilis, E., Chatzigeorgiou, G., Vasileiadou, K., Dailianis, T., Fanini, L., Koulouri, P., Arvanitidis, C., 2014. *Polytraits*: a database on biological traits of marine polychaetes. Biodiversity Data Journal, 2, e1024. DOI: https://doi.org/10.3897 / BDJ.2.e1024.

- Francisco, A.S., Netto, S.A., 2020. El Niño–Southern Oscillations and Pacific Decadal Oscillation as Drivers of the Decadal Dynamics of Benthic Macrofauna in Two Subtropical Estuaries (Southern Brazil). Ecosystems, 1-15. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1007/s10021-019-00475-6.
- Giangrande, A., 1997. Polychaete reproductive patterns, life cycles and life histories: an overview. In: Ansell, A.D., Gibson, R.N., Barnes, M. (Eds). Oceanography And Marine Biology. UCL Press, 305-397.
- Giberto, D.A., Bremec, C.S., Cortelezzi, A., Capitulo, A.R., Brazeiro, A., 2007. Ecological boundaries in estuaries: macrobenthic β-diversity in the Río de la Plata system (34–36°S). Journal of the Marine Biological Association of the United Kingdom, 87(2), 377-381. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1017/S0025315407050126.
- Gobler, C.J., Cullison, L.A., Koch, F., Harder, T.M., Krause, J.W., 2005. Influence of freshwater flow, ocean exchange, and seasonal cycles on phytoplankton–nutrient dynamics in a temporarily open estuary. Estuarine, Coastal and Shelf Science, 65(1-2), 275-288. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecss.2005.05.016.
- Gutiérrez-Cánovas, C., Millán, A., Velasco, J., Vaughan, I.P., Ormerod, S.J., 2013. Contrasting effects of natural and anthropogenic stressors on beta diversity in river organisms. Global Ecology and Biogeography, 22(7), 796-805. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1111/geb.12060.
- Heino, J., Melo, A.S., Siqueira, T., Soininen, J., Valanko, S., Bini, L.M., 2015. Metacommunity organisation, spatial extent and dispersal in aquatic systems: patterns, processes and prospects. Freshwater Biology, 60(5), 845-869. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1111/fwb.12533.
- Kraft, N.J., Adler, P.B., Godoy, O., James, E.C., Fuller, S., Levine, J.M., 2015. Community assembly, coexistence and the environmental filtering metaphor. Functional ecology, 29(5), 592-599. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1111/1365-2435.12345.
- Leibold, M.A., Holyoak, M., Mouquet, N., Amarasekare, P., Chase, J.M., Hoopes, M.F., Holt, R.D., Shurin, J.B., Law, R., Tilman, D., Loreau, M., Loreau, M., 2004. The metacommunity concept: a framework for multi-scale community

ecology. Ecology letters, 7(7), 601-613. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1461-0248.2004.00608.x

- Llodra, E.R., 2002. Fecundity and life-history strategies in marine invertebrates. Advances in Marine Biology, 43, 87-170. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1016/S0065-2881(02)43004-0.
- MarLIN, 2006. BIOTIC Biological Traits Information Catalogue. Marine Life Information Network. Available: Marine Biological Association of the United Kingdom, Plymouth: www.marlin.ac.uk/biotic.
- Matthews, T.J., Sheard, C., Cottee-Jones, H.E.W., Bregman, T.P., Tobias, J.A., Whittaker, R.J., 2015. Ecological traits reveal functional nestedness of bird communities in habitat islands: a global survey. Oikos, 124(7), 817-826. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1111/oik.02370.
- Melo, A.S., 2013. CommEcol:Community Ecology analyses. URL http://commecol. rforge.r-project.org/
- Melo, A.S., Cianciaruso, M.V., Almeida-Neto, M., 2014. treeNODF: nestedness to phylogenetic, functional and other tree-based diversity metrics. Methods in Ecology and Evolution, 5(6), 563-572. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1111/2041-210X.12185.
- Medeiros, C.R., Hepp, L.U., Patrício, J., Molozzi, J., 2016. Tropical estuarine macrobenthic communities are structured by turnover rather than nestedness. PloS one, 11(9), e0161082. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1371 / journal.pone.0161082.
- Medeiros, C.R., Heino, J., dos Santos, P.J.P., Molozzi, J., Ligeiro, R. 2020. Spatial scale drives diversity patterns of benthic macroinvertebrate communities in tropical estuaries. Limnology and Oceanography. DOI: 10.1002/lno.11636.
- Menegotto, A., Dambros, C.S., Netto, S.A., 2019. The scale-dependent effect of environmental filters on species turnover and nestedness in an estuarine benthic community. Ecology, e02721. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1002/ecy.2721.
- Netto, S.A., Domingos, A.M., Kurtz, M.N., 2012. Effects of artificial breaching of a temporarily open/closed estuary on benthic macroinvertebrates (Camacho Lagoon,

Southern Brazil). Estuaries and Coasts, 35(4), 1069-1081. DOI: 10.1007/s12237-012-9488-9.

- Odum, E.P., 1985. Trends expected in stressed ecosystems. Bioscience, 35(7), 419-422.
- Olsgard, F., Somerfield, P.J., 2000. Surrogates in marine benthic investigations-which taxonomic unit to target?. Journal of Aquatic Ecosystem Stress and Recovery, 7(1), 25-42. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1023/A:1009967313147.
- Petchey, O.L., Gaston, K.J., 2002. Functional Diversity (FD), species richness, and community composition. Ecology Letters, 5, 402–411. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1461-0248.2002.00339.x.
- Quinlan, E.L., Phlips, E.J., 2007. Phytoplankton assemblages across the marine to lowsalinity transition zone in a blackwater dominated estuary. Journal of Plankton Research, 29(5), 401-416. DOI: 10.1093/plankt/fbm024.
- Remane, A., 1934. Die Brackwasserfauna. Verhandlungen der Deutschen Zoologischer Anzeiger, 36 (7), 34–74.
- Richmond, C.E., Woodin, S.A., 1999. Effect of salinity reduction on oxygen consumption by larval estuarine invertebrates. Marine Biology, 134(2), 259-267. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1007/s002270050544.
- Rivera-Ingraham, G.A., Lignot, J.H., 2017. Osmoregulation, bioenergetics and oxidative stress in coastal marine invertebrates: raising the questions for future research. Journal of Experimental Biology, 220(10), 1749-1760. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1242/jeb.135624.
- Santana, R.M.C., Dolbeth, M., de Lucena Barbosa, J.E., Patrício, J., 2018. Narrowing the gap: Phytoplankton functional diversity in two disturbed tropical estuaries. Ecological Indicators, 86, 81-93. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecolind.2017.12.003.
- Schüller, M., Ebbe, B., Wägele, J.W., 2009. Community structure and diversity of polychaetes (Annelida) in the deep Weddell Sea (Southern Ocean) and adjacent basins. Marine Biodiversity, 39(2), 95-108. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1007/s12526-009-0009-4.

- Seger, G.D., Cappelatti, L., Gonçalves, L.O., Becker, F.G., Melo, A.S., Duarte, L.D., 2017. Phylogenetic and functional structure of climbing plant assemblages in woody patches advancing over Campos grassland. Journal of vegetation science, 28(6), 1187-1197. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1111/jvs.12568.
- Southwood, T.R., 1977. Habitat, the templet for ecological strategies?. Journal of animal ecology, 46(2), 337-365. DOI: https://doi.org/10.2307/3817.
- Telesh, I.V., Khlebovich, V.V., 2010. Principal processes within the estuarine salinity gradient: a review. Marine Pollution Bulletin, 61(4-6), 149-155. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.marpolbul.2010.02.008.
- Telesh, I., Schubert, H., Skarlato, S., 2013. Life in the salinity gradient: discovering mechanisms behind a new biodiversity pattern. Estuarine, Coastal and Shelf Science, 135, 317-327. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecss.2013.10.013.
- Van der Linden, P., Marchini, A., Smith, C.J., Dolbeth, M., Simone, L.R.L., Marques, J.C., Molozzi, J., Medeiros, C.R., Patrício, J., 2017. Functional changes in polychaete and mollusc communities in two tropical estuaries. Estuarine, Coastal and Shelf Science, 187, 62-73. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecss.2016.12.019.
- Veríssimo, H., Bremner, J., Garcia, C., Patrício, J., Van der Linden, P., Marques, J.C., 2012. Assessment of the subtidal macrobenthic community functioning of a temperate estuary following environmental restoration. Ecological Indicators, 23, 312-322. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecolind.2012.04.020.
- Webb, T.J., Tyler, E., Somerfield, P.J., 2009. Life history mediates large-scale population ecology in marine benthic taxa. Marine Ecology Progress Series, 396, 239–306. DOI: https://doi.org/10.3354/meps08253.

# **5 CONCLUSÃO GERAL**

Os resultados obtidos na presente tese forneceram importantes entendimentos sobre os padrões de diversidade funcional e taxonômico de macroinvertebrados bentônicos estuarinos, em múltiplas escalas espaciais e temporais. Nós abordamos os efeitos de gradientes estuarinos, principalmente de salinidade, sobre a montagem das comunidades de macroinvertebrados bentônicos. A estruturação das comunidades de macroinvertebrados bentônicos foram exploradas em diferentes tipos de estuários e nós observamos os efeitos das diferentes dinâmicas estuarinas sobre a organização das comunidades da macrofauna bentônica.

Mais especificamente, avaliando padrões de diversidade espacialmente e a importância relativa dos componentes da diversidade beta (levando-se em consideração abundância relativa e incidência da macrofauna bentônica), nós observamos que diferentes mecanismos estruturam a diversidade das comunidades em diferentes escalas espaciais e períodos sazonais. Ainda, vimos que a filtragem ambiental e barreiras de dispersão foram identificados como os processos mais importantes, gerando maiores dissimilaridades nas maiores escalas espaciais analisadas. Quando comparamos os padrões funcionais e taxonômicos em múltiplas escalas espaciais, encontramos que as interações bióticas exerceram um importante papel na montagem da diversidade funcional das comunidades, com maiores proporções de diversidade nas menores escalas analisadas (diversidade alfa) em ambos os tipos de estuários estudados. Também observamos uma redundância funcional ao longo da dimensão longitudinal dos estuários semiáridos e tropicais típicos. Analisando os padrões de distribuição de poliquetas ao longo de estuários típicos tropicais, observamos que as comunidades apresentam padrões aninhados de espécies em períodos de seca e de chuva, devido a variações graduais de salinidade. Ou seja, a diversidade funcional de locais com menor salinidade são subconjuntos da diversidade funcional de locais com maior salinidade. Assim, o gradiente longitudinal de salinidade dos estuários tropicais típicos causa uma perda ordenada de categorias de características funcionais.

Considerando a elevada variabilidade ambiental dos ecossistemas estuarinos, nossos resultados auxiliaram na compreensão da organização dos macroinvertebrados bentônicos estuarinos tropicais, principalmente os estuários semiáridos que são poucos compreendidos e estudados. Embora os estuários semiáridos sejam menos variáveis longitudinalmente em relação aos estuários tropicais típicos, esses ecossistemas demonstraram uma elevada biodiversidade e a organização das comunidades mostraramse tão complexa quanto a dos estuários típicos. Ainda, nós sugerimos que embora alguns padrões sejam semelhantes entre os dois tipos de estuários, os mecanismos subjacentes a montagem das comunidades parece não ser os mesmos. Por exemplo, em estuários tropicais típicos, filtros ambientais atuam na montagem das comunidades espacialmente, enquanto que nos estuários semiáridos a limitação de dispersão parece exercer maior importância relativa.

O conhecimento sobre a dinâmica dos ecossistemas e como suas comunidades respondem a variações ambientais dos habitats é um dos primeiros passos para que medidas de conservação possam ser adotadas. Neste sentido, a presente tese apresentou importantes *insights* voltados a descrição de padrões de biodiversidade e propomos que i) múltiplos aspectos taxonômicos (abundância e riqueza) forneceram repostas complementares sobre os padrões de distribuição das comunidades em estuários localizados em regiões com diferentes condições ambientais; ii) abordagens taxonômica e funcional responderam de maneiras distintas às variações ambientais dos estuários tropicais e devem ser analisadas simultaneamente para a obtenção de respostas mais abrangentes e iii) quando o objetivo de estratégias de conservação é priorizar locais com maior diversidade possível, locais de maior salinidade devem ser considerados no caso dos estuários típicos tropicais. Nos estuários semiáridos, devido as variações de salinidade mais homogêneas longitudinalmente, vários locais devem ser considerados.

## 6 ARTIGOS PUBLICADOS DURANTE O DOUTORADO

Desde o início do doutorado (dezembro de 2016), foram publicados cinco artigos em revistas de qualis A1, A2 e B2.

- (i) VAN DER LINDEN, PIETER; MARCHINI, A.; SMITH, C.J.; DOLBETH, M.; SIMONE, L.R.L.; MARQUES, J.C.; MOLOZZI, J.; MEDEIROS, C.R.; PATRÍCIO, J. Functional changes in polychaete and mollusc communities in two tropical estuaries. Estuarine, Coastal and Shelf Science, v. 187, p. 62-73, 2017.
- (ii) MEDEIROS, C.R.; AZEVÊDO, E.L.; BARBOSA, J.E.L.; MOLOZZI, J. Effectiveness of abundance and biomass curves in detecting environmental alterations in semi-arid region reservoirs. Biota Neotropica, v. 18, p. 1, 2018.
- (iii) AZEVÊDO, E.L.; MEDEIROS, C.R.; GOMES, W.I.A.; AZEVÊDO, D.J.S.; ALVES, R.R.N.; DIAS, T.L.P.; MOLOZZI, J. The use of Risk Incidence and Diversity Indices to evaluate water quality of semi-arid reservoirs. Ecological Indicators, v. 90, p. 90-100, 2018.
- (iv) PAIVA, F.F.; GOMES, W.I.A.; MEDEIROS, C.R.; ÁLVARO, E.L.F.;
  RIBEIRO, I.M.S.; MOLOZZI, J. Environmental factors influencing the occurrence of alien mollusks in semi-arid reservoirs. Limnetica, v. 2, p. 187, 2018.
- (v) MEDEIROS, C.R.; HEINO, J.; SANTOS, P.J.P.; MOLOZZI, J.; LIGEIRO, R. Spatial scale drives diversity patterns of benthic macroinvertebrate communities in tropical estuaries. limnology and Oceanography, p. 1-13, 2020.
- (vi) MEDEIROS, C.R.; PAIVA, F.F.; LIGEIRO, R.; MOLOZZI, J.; MELO, A.S. Saline gradient drives functional nestedness of polychaete communities in tropical estuaries. Estuarine Coastal and Shelf Science, p. 107185, 2021.